

Behavioral analysis of real-time systems with interdependent tasks

Citation for published version (APA): Albu, M. A. (2008). *Behavioral analysis of real-time systems with interdependent tasks*. [Phd Thesis 2 (Research NOT TU/e / Graduation TU/e), Frits Philips Inst. Quality Management]. Technische Universiteit Eindhoven. https://doi.org/10.6100/IR635310

DOI: 10.6100/IR635310

Document status and date:

Published: 01/01/2008

Document Version:

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of Record (includes final page, issue and volume numbers)

Please check the document version of this publication:

• A submitted manuscript is the version of the article upon submission and before peer-review. There can be important differences between the submitted version and the official published version of record. People interested in the research are advised to contact the author for the final version of the publication, or visit the DOI to the publisher's website.

• The final author version and the galley proof are versions of the publication after peer review.

• The final published version features the final layout of the paper including the volume, issue and page numbers.

Link to publication

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- · Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

If the publication is distributed under the terms of Article 25fa of the Dutch Copyright Act, indicated by the "Taverne" license above, please follow below link for the End User Agreement:

www.tue.nl/taverne

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at:

openaccess@tue.nl

providing details and we will investigate your claim.

Behavioral Analysis of Real-Time Systems with Interdependent Tasks

Behavioral Analysis of Real-Time Systems with Interdependent Tasks/ by M.A. Albu Eindhoven: Eindhoven University of Technology, 2008. Proefschrift. -ISBN: 978-90-74445-84-9

Cover design by Henny Herps, CIS Visuals Philips Research Laboratories Eindhoven

The work described in this thesis has been carried out at the Technische Universiteit Eindhoven and the Philips Research Laboratories Eindhoven, the Netherlands, as part of their research programmes.

© Philips Electronics N.V. 2008 All rights are reserved. Reproduction in whole or in part is prohibited without the written consent of the copyright owner.

Behavioral Analysis of Real-Time Systems with Interdependent Tasks

PROEFSCHRIFT

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Technische Universiteit Eindhoven, op gezag van de Rector Magnificus, prof.dr.ir. C.J. van Duijn, voor een commissie aangewezen door het College voor Promoties in het openbaar te verdedigen op woensdag 16 april 2008 om 16.00 uur

door

Mirela Alina Albu

geboren te Timisoara, Roemenië

Dit proefschrift is goedgekeurd door de promotor:

prof.dr. E.H.L. Aarts

Copromotoren: dr. J.J. Lukkien en dr. P.D.V. van der Stok

Acknowledgements

During the last four years of my professional activity I have been supported by a number of people whom I would like to acknowledge in this section.

In the beginning I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisors Professor Emile Aarts, Dr. Johan Lukkien and Dr. Peter van der Stok. They are the ones who gave me the opportunity to continue my professional growth by participating in this project.

In the context of my PhD project Professor Emile Aarts acted as my first promoter. His openness and kindness in expressing his professional advice have counted to me a great deal. In truth, I can not remember ever leaving his office other than newly motivated in my work, and encouraged. For his support in key points of the project, his keen observations that increased the quality of the research, and career advice at the end, I am truly thankful.

I would also like to express my appreciation for the support I received from my University supervisor, Dr. Johan Lukkien. I would like to thank him for his genuine interest in my results expressed in the detailed technical discussions during the project. I am also grateful for the time and effort he took in reviewing my publications, I have been impressed to see the attention to detail he had in reviewing articles and this thesis as well. Overall, by his supervision, I would like to thank him very much for supporting my professional growth as a researcher, in the way I aspired at the beginning of this project.

Dr. Peter van der Stok acted as my company supervisor. In the first place I would like to thank him for organizing the context for my work in Philips Research. I am also grateful for his coaching and his thoroughness in reviewing my work throughout the project, Peter van der Stok has always been someone to go to with the last version of your work and his comments would make it even sharper.

I am also grateful for the review comments and support I have received during the past four years from the members of the users group of the STW/PROGRESS.

Along with my supervisors, there have also been a number of people who supported my work and I would like to remember them here. In that sense, regarding my colleagues in Philips Research, I would like to thank Liesbeth Steffens, Laurentiu Papalau, Dietwieg Lowet, Clara Otero-Perez, Jeffrey Kang and Giel van Doren for the constructive discussions we had on this domain of research.

I address a special thanks to Dr. Hans van Gageldonk and Dr. Jos van Haaren for their support during the finalization phase of the thesis, while it has been reviewed and printed.

From the SAN group of the Eindhoven University of Technology, I wish to particularly credit Dr. Reinder Bril for his feedback, suggestions with respect to my papers and work in general, and above all for his kindness and willingness to help. To the SAN group in general I would like to address a big thanks for receiving me in their midst.

At the end I would like to thank my family without whom I would not have started this project in the first place.

With deep gratitude I would like to address my parents, Estera and Aurel Albu. Their many sacrifices and encouragement to pursue education in all seriousness since young ages allowed me to eventually reach this point. I will also never forget their last sacrifice to encourage me to pursue professional growth by continuing my studies abroad while knowing full well that I may never return. And while I know that they rejoice with me for each of my successes, I also know that the burden of that sacrifice is felt to this very day.

I would also like to thank my brother Tim Albu who was my first math tutor as a child and teenager. His goodness, patience and gift to make me like the things I learned, will stay with me forever. He was also the first person who strongly encouraged me and insisted that I should apply for this PhD position.

Among all those who supported me, I would like to mention Gerard Weffers whose genuine fatherly spirit, proud of my every result has always been very endearing to me during all these years.

In the end, I would like to address the person closest to me, Harold Weffers, my beloved husband. He is the one who for the past four years rejoiced together with me for each success and encouraged me through any disappointment. Thanks to his devoted care during our daily life I have been able to focus on my work in a degree otherwise impossible. His dear friendship and wisdom have always been the greatest support.

Eindhoven, December 2007

Alina Weffers-Albu

Contents

1	Introduction			
	1.1	Media processing systems in home	1	
	1.2	Problem statement	6	
	1.3	Related work	9	
	1.4	Thesis contribution	16	
	1.5	Thesis outline	18	
2	Trace Theory Concepts and Overall Approach			
	2.1	Syntax	23	
	2.2	Semantics	27	
	2.3	States, invariants and channels	33	
	2.4	The Streaming Pipeline	35	
	2.5	Approach summary	39	
	2.6	Introducing timing constraints	40	
	2.7	Summary	48	
3	A Linear Chain without Timing Constraints			
	3.1	Characterization of the unique trace ρ	52	
	3.2	Support for design practice	55	
	3.3	Summary	61	
4	Intr	oducing Timing Constraints	63	
	4.1	A linear chain with a time-driven component at the end	65	
	4.2	The interlaced standard	80	
	4.3	A linear chain where the first component is time-driven	90	
	4.4	A video surveillance system	97	
	4.5	Summary	106	
5	A st	udy of components with deferred execution	109	
	5.1	A linear chain where the first component is with deferred exe-	110	
	5 0	cution	110	
	5.2	Characterization of the unique trace ρ	112	

	5.3	Adding a time-driven component at the end of the chain	122		
	A linear chain ending with a component with deferred executio	n 128			
	5.5	Summary	132		
6	Dealing with dependencies on the input stream content				
	6.1	A component with execution dependent on the input stream			
		contents	136		
	6.2	A chain without timing constraints	140		
	6.3	A chain with timing constraints	148		
	6.4	A case study from practice - a video decoding chain	155		
	6.5	Practical Applications	157		
	6.6	Summary	157		
7	A branching chain topology		159		
	7.1	A demultiplexer component	160		
	7.2	Assumptions	163		
	7.3	QoS requirements	165		
	7.4	System execution analysis	166		
	7.5	Practical applications	178		
	7.6	Summary	179		
8	Composition of media processing chains				
	8.1	Composition of chains consisting of only data-driven compo-			
		nents	182		
	8.2	Composition of chains with timing constraints	182		
	8.3	Summary	190		
9	Con	clusion	193		
Bi	bliog	raphy	199		
Pu	ıblica	tions	205		
Sy	Symbol Index 2				
ç					
30	Summary				
Curriculum Vitae					

1

Introduction

This thesis is concerned with the analysis of real-time systems with interdependent tasks such as media processing systems. Our aim is to characterize the behavior of these systems from which performance parameters such as start time and response time of individual tasks, chain end-to-end response time, number of context switches and resource utilization follow. Given the quality of service requirements of media processing systems, we investigate techniques for guaranteeing these system requirements as well.

We start this chapter by describing the domain of media processing systems in the home domain while underlining the close relation between satisfying the quality of service requirements of these systems and their real-time constraints. Next we formulate the problem statement relative to our goal and present how this problem has been approached in related work. Finally we present the thesis contribution and the outline of this book that includes a short description of each chapter.

1.1 Media processing systems in home

Media processing systems become increasingly pervasive in daily life. DVD recorders and players, video games, mobile phones that record and transmit short movies, PDAs, surveillance systems, radio stations on the World Wide

Web are only a few examples of such systems with which we are by now completely accustomed.

In general, media processing systems consist of a terminal side and a network side (Figure 1.1). Examples of terminal devices include DVD recorders and players, TVs, mobile phones, PDAs and PNDs. The communication media is implemented by means of wired or wireless interconnecting networks using for instance TCP/IP, UDP or RTP protocols [Tanenbaum, 2003].



Figure 1.1. Interconnected media processing systems consisting of terminal devices and a network.

1.1.1 Quality of Service and system real-time constraints

Market experience shows that while products offering completely new functionality are accepted in the beginning in spite of a lower level of quality in the service provided, as systems mature, robust versions are expected. For instance nowadays none of us would accept that while playing a movie at home, the DVD player would block at a frame and need reseting in order to be able to continue.

The services provided by the network concern the transmission of data between terminal devices while the terminal services regard for instance capturing, encoding, decoding, enhancement and rendering of the media. In general the term *service* refers to an encapsulated functionality provided by the system. The service that is experienced by the end user is the rendering of frames at a certain rate. However, in order for the system to be able to execute the rendering service, a few other services must execute and cooperate during their execution - in our discussion above, we mentioned the capturing and decoding services. All terminal services mentioned above are part of the *Application* *layer* of the terminal system and they are built on top of other services executing at other levels in the system architecture (Figure 1.2):

- The *Middleware layer* that may implement quality of service and resource management policies
- The Operating System layer that takes care of task scheduling
- The *Network layer* which implements protocols that specify the way in which the data transmission is carried out. The *Network layer* [Tanenbaum, 2003] consists of further sub-layers which we do not detail here.
- The *Physical layer* which executes the system functionality both on the terminal and network side according to the policies implemented at the layers above.



Figure 1.2. System architecture layers.

But how does one assess a level in the quality of the service provided by these systems? And more fundamentally how is the quality of a service defined? In general, Quality of Service (QoS) as defined in the ITU-T Recommendation E.800 Geneva 1994 "... is the collective effect of service performances, which determine the degree of satisfaction for a user of a service".

To assess the level in the quality of the service provided by a system appropriate metrics need to be considered. For instance, for the network side of media processing systems the QoS levels are determined by the number of packets successfully delivered to the terminal, where success implies correctness of the transmitted data and transmission within the specified time. On the terminal side, one way to measure the QoS levels provided is the number of video/audio frames that are rendered at the appropriate time (the frame rate which should be for example in the case of video streams 25 frames per second in the case of the Phase Alternating Line (PAL) standard). Other QoS metrics used for video applications executing on the terminal side are the screen resolution, image size, color depth, bit rate and compression quality [Li & Nahrstedt, 1999], [Morros & Marqués, 1999], [Sabata, Chatterjee & Sydir, 1998].

The overall QoS level delivered by a system is influenced by the QoS level individually delivered by each service in the hierarchy of service layers presented in Figure 1.2. As a simple example consider a DVD player and a TV

which diplays a video stream (a movie) stored on a DVD disk. The service experienced by the end user is the rendering of video frames at a specific rate. However, as we have seen above, the video rendering service is built on top of other services such as input data retrieval, decoding and video enhancement. The OoS levels delivered by each of these services individually (together with the OoS level of the video rendering service) influence the overall OoS level delivered by the system. Indeed if the decoding service delivers poor OoS levels then even if the video rendering service displays frames at the correct rate (which implies delivering a high QoS level), the displayed decoded frames will have artefacts which leads to an overall poor level of system QoS. The overall system QoS would also be affected if the situation were reversed meaning that the decoder service would decode frames at the highest level possible but the video renderer service would not display them at the correct rate. This shows that allocating large amounts of system resources to some services so they deliver the highest possible QoS levels does not induce an overall high level of system QoS if other services are "weaker links" delivering low levels of QoS. deliver

Returning to the robustness requirement mentioned at the beginning of this section, the criteria for robustness are defined with respect to the network part of these systems and the terminal side as well. In both cases robustness concerns meeting real-time constraints. In the context of the network, the real-time constraints come from the fact that media packets must be transmitted in time between terminals. The network real-time constraints are coupled to the terminal real-time constraints where the data must be received in time so that the audio/video frames are rendered at the appropriate rate in order to avoid audio/video artefacts.

Note that the measure in which the real-time constraints are met is directly reflected in the value of the frame rate QoS metric at each execution moment. This implies that the degree in which the real-time constraints are met directly influences the QoS levels provided by the system as a whole (terminals and network).

1.1.2 Media processing systems on the terminal side

The results presented in this thesis have been produced in the context of the *Quality of Service in in-home digital networks* EES5653 PROGRESS project at Philips Research Laboratories in Eindhoven. The project represents part of on-going efforts towards implementing the concept of *ambient intelligence* [Aarts, Harwig & Schuurmans, 2001] in the context of a home environment. Such environments are characterized by multiple terminals cooperating in a distributed fashion.

The generic goal of the project was to provide guaranteed and optimised Quality of Service (QoS) for interconnected terminals, where the terminals are real-time embedded systems. The work presented in this thesis addresses QoS issues in the context of the terminal. The systems we study are built according to the *Pipes and Filters* architectural style [Buschmann & Et al., 1996] and its components are scheduled using *fixed priority scheduling* [Buttazzo, 2002], [Liu, 2000]. In this subsection we explain the type of systems that execute on the terminal side, and we explain the suitability of component based development combined with a *Pipes and Filters* architectural style and fixed priority scheduling for developing these systems.

Price erosion makes that high-end consumer products become main-stream in a short time. Therefore solutions are required that enable a short lead-time to introduce new features. To reduce this lead-time and costs associated with software development, designers needed to search for effective ways of constructing software for a family of products rather than for a single system. In that sense a promising approach was to build systems out of parameterized components, where as defined in [Maaskant, 2005], "a *software component* is a unit of deployment that can be reused in multiple products (i.e. in multiple instances of the product family)".

Furthermore, the type of processing performed by media processing systems on a terminal device implies applying a series of computations on the input media stream, where each computation is performed by a software component. As such, each component receives a fragment of the input data, modifies the data by means of some processing and passes on the result of the computation to another component. The last component renders the media either on a TV screen or at audio boxes. Because of this type of processing the *Pipes and Filters* architectural style comes as a natural choice in design and development. According to this architectural style, a media processing system on the terminal side can be viewed as a graph in which nodes represent software components and edges represent buffers. Each component corresponds to an operating system task, and the communication between tasks is buffered as shown in Figure 1.3.

Our study concerns the situation where systems with characteristics as described above execute on a uni-processor platform. As we explain more detailed in the next section, the component tasks are interdependent, most of them are not periodic and only some of them have deadlines. The variety in the tasks behaviour induces a significantly complex overall system behavior. To ensure the control on the way the system resources are consumed, scheduling is needed. Fixed priority scheduling is preferred in industrial practice over other scheduling policies due to its straight forward way of use. Another reason



Figure 1.3. Media processing systems designed using a Pipes and Filters architecture. Courtesy of Philips Research Laboratories Eindhoven.

is that assigning static priorities to the system tasks makes the system execution more predictable as opposed to dynamic methods, like for example, the *Earliest Deadline First* (EDF) scheduling.

Nevertheless, as we will see in the next section, predicting the execution of the system remains a challenging task. We explain this challenge in the problem statement presented next, and we describe our approach to this problem in the thesis contribution section.

1.2 Problem statement

The work presented in this thesis focuses on QoS issues for media processing systems in the context of the terminal. The problem we address in particular is how to build media processing systems that satisfy QoS requirements while using a minimum of resources. This leads to further questions about constructing and modifying a media streaming system executing on the terminal side such as:

- How much resources does the system consume?
- Given a certain amount of resources, will the system meet its timing and QoS requirements?
- What is the minimum amount of needed resources such that timing and QoS requirements are met?
- What can one do to reduce the resource needs of the system?
- What can be done to improve the extent to which the system meets timing requirements?

1.2 Problem statement

The questions above could easily be answered if the overall behavior of the system could be predicted and controlled at system design time. That way, performance parameters that characterize the timing properties and resource consumption of the system could be calculated and optimized already at system design time. For media processing systems executing on the terminal side these parameters are

- Response times of tasks and individual chains of components,
- Minimum necessary and sufficient memory buffer capacities to avoid deadlock and to meet timing constraints,
- CPU utilization,
- Number of context switches and the context of their occurrence during the execution, which give an indication about the overhead introduced.

By calculating at design time the values of these parameters, one could predict whether the overall system satisfies its timing constraints and hence its QoS requirements. Moreover, by learning how to control the behaviour of the system at design time, we could build optimized systems that are guaranteed to satisfy their timing and QoS requirements.

As it turns out, predicting and controlling the overall behavior of the system is quite challenging. We dedicate the rest of the section to explain these challenges.

Low predictability due to scarcity of resources leading to resource sharing

The first difficulty comes from the fact that the high production volume of terminal devices sets severe requirements on the product cost, leading to resourceconstrained devices. The scarcity of resources induces sharing between the component parts of a system. For this reason it is difficult to predict which component holds the system resources when, for how long.

Low predictability and control due to the complex set of factors determining the overall system execution

A second challenge comes from the fact that the combined execution and performance of the components is determined by a multitude of factors. The components that constitute a media processing system on the terminal side belong to different component types, which induce different component behaviors. These component types are:

- Data-driven components
- Time-driven components
- Components with deferred execution

- Components with execution dependent on the input stream contents
- Demultiplexer components
- Mixer components

The *data-driven* components have the least complex behaviour. Their execution is determined by the availability of the necessary input and the priority of the associated component tasks. These components are usually used to improve the quality of decoded frames such as the sharpness enhancement component.

The *time-driven* components have a periodic behaviour. Their execution is determined by the availability of the necessary input, the priority of the associated component tasks and the component tasks period. Examples of such components include the video digitizer, video renderer and audio renderer.

Compared to the *data-driven* components, the behaviour of components with *deferred execution* is also influenced by the duration of the deferral types. Examples of such components are the file reader and file writer components that respectively retrieve the input stream from a storage facility (i.e. DVD disk, hard disk) and store the stream on a hard disk.

Components with execution dependent on the input stream contents are in general video and audio decoders or encoders. Their behaviour is highly variable and dependent on the input stream contents due to the fact that input frames have usually different sizes and depending on their type, require different computation times to be processed [Baiceanu, Cowan, McNamee, Pu & Walpole, 1996], [Lan, Chen & Zhong, 2001], [Peng, 2001], [Zhong, Chen & Lan, 2002]. For instance in the MPEG2 standard, I frames are generally larger than P or B frames. Hence an I frame will in general be stored over a larger number of input packets (of fixed size) compared to the B or P frames. This implies that in the case of a video decoder, the number of input packets needed to start processing is variable, depending on the size of the next encoded frame relative to the fixed size buffer packets. Also with respect to the computation times needed to decode an input frame, I frames usually need less time to be decoded than B or P frames. Again, for these components as well, their execution is determined by the availability of the necessary input and the priority of the associated component tasks.

Demultiplexer components take as input program or transport streams, split the video data from the audio data and pass it on the corresponding video or audio decoding chain.

Finally, the *Mixer* components are the reverse of the *Demultiplexers*. They take as input multiple streams and create a mixed output to be rendered on the TV screen. Examples of systems using the *Mixer* component provide the

1.3 Related work

Picture-in-picture feature where the main stream (for instance a movie or the news) is mixed together with the stream coming from a surveillance camera.

In general for all types of components the execution is determined by:

- the number of input packets needed to start execution
- the amount of output space (expressed in number of memory packets) needed to start execution
- the priority associated with the corresponding component tasks.
- the computation time needed to process each input.

Additionally, the execution of the *time-driven* components is influenced by the their task period, while the execution of components with *deferred execution* is influenced by the duration of their deferral times.

1.3 Related work

We present the related work from different perspectives according to which we relate our contribution.

Real-time theory for interdependent tasks

Classic real-time theory mainly focuses on analyzing the execution of independent periodic tasks. In [Buttazzo, 2002] the subject of tasks dependency is mentioned when presenting tasks with precedence constraints, and mutual exclusive executions.

In the extended literature, several attempts have been made to analyze message passing, streaming systems. Closely related work [Groba, Alonso, Rodríques & García-Valls, 2002] considers also an execution model for video streaming chains inspired by TSSA. The article [Groba, Alonso, Rodríques & García-Valls, 2002] presents an analysis method allowing the calculation of the worst-case response time of multiple video streaming chains based on the canonical form of the chains. The assumptions adopted are that tasks have fixed execution times, tasks are allowed to have equal priorities and the overhead introduced by context switches is ignored. Their approach is based on the response time analysis for tasks with deadlines beyond periods [González-Harbour, Klein & Lehoczky, 1991].

Klein et al. [Klein, Ralya & Et al., 1993] apply fixed-priority response time analysis to message-passing systems. The system is modeled in terms of events and event responses. Message handlers create new events when outgoing messages are sent at a different rate than incoming messages. Tasks are modeled as shared resources. The processing of a message by a task is modeled as an atomic action on the shared resource. This leads to the response-time analysis of a set of independent event responses with atomic access to shared resources.

Goddard [Goddard, 1997] studies the real-time properties of PGM data flow graphs [Bhattacharyya, Murthy & Lee, 1996], which closely resemble our media processing graphs. Given a periodic input and the data flow attributes of the graph, exact node execution rates are determined for all nodes. This is very similar to the approach presented in [Klein, Ralya & Et al., 1993]. The periodic tasks corresponding to each node are then scheduled using a preemptive EDF algorithm. For this implementation of the graph, the author shows how to bound the response time of the graph and the buffer requirements. Both approaches consider complete task sets scheduled by a single scheduling algorithm, and are limited to task sets with deadlines equal to the period, i.e. without self-interference.

QoS improving techniques for media processing systems on the terminal

Techniques for improving QoS at system level

Resource reservation [Mercer, Savage & Tokuda, 1994], [Otero-Pérez, Rutten, Steffens & Van Eijndhoven, 2005] is the process of allocating and guaranteeing (enforcing the allocation) amounts of resources to an application. Given the direct correlation between the level of QoS provided by an application and the resources needed to provide that QoS level, resource reservation is a straight forward technique that ensures the provision of QoS by enforcing the availability of resources to the application [Lee, Lehoczky, Rajkumar & Siewiorek, 1999], [Audsley, Burns, Richardson & Wellings, 1993], [Sprunt, Sha & Lehoczky, 1989].

Resource reservation is based on the concept of *budget* that defines the amount of resources available to an application per unit of time [Rajkumar, Juvva, Molano & Oikawa, 1998], [Caccamo, Buttazzo & Sha, 2000], [Lipari & Baruah, 2000]. Budgets are part of the means to solve conflicts when multiple applications execute on the same platform and hence must share its resources. However, especially for media processing applications, budgets do not provide the entire answer to resource sharing. That is because the processing load of each of the application varies depending on the input stream contents [Baiceanu, Cowan, McNamee, Pu & Walpole, 1996]. For this reason in the case of these applications budgets are used to guarantee the average amount of resources need by an application, while the variations around that average are handled by the application itself. In other words applications must be able to handle situations in which the needed resources are less than the available budget.

1.3 Related work

Application adaptation is an approach in which applications adapt their behaviour and their requirements in terms of QoS and (implicit) resources to the resource availability at hand. This technique can be implemented by allowing tasks with asynchronous communication to work ahead in order to balance the load on the processor [Wüst, Steffens, Bril & Verhaegh, 2004], [Sha, Lehoczky & Rajkumar, 1986] or by using scalable video algorithms in which certain tasks can operate in different modes corresponding to different levels of quality in the output and different resources needs [Hentschel, Bril & Chen, 2002], [Hentschel, Bril, Chen, Braspenning & Lan, 2002], [Wüst, Steffens, Verhaegh & Et al., 2005]. [Lafruit, Nachtergale, Denolf & Bormans, 2000] describe methods to regulate varying computational load for high-quality video decoding and for 3D decoding and rendering, respectively, assuming synchronous processing.

A combination of resource reservation and application adaptation was used in the QoS-RM project at Philips Research Laboratories Eindhoven. The approach taken was to divide the overall system in sub-systems that can be allocated individual resource budgets. Such sub-systems have been called Resource Consuming Entities (RCE). Application adaptation is implemented by allowing RCEs to execute in different modes providing different levels of quality and thus requiring different amounts of resources. A mode provides a number of corresponding quality of service levels. Resource reservation is implemented in that for each RCE executing in a particular mode within which a particular quality level was selected, a particular amount of resources is allocated and guaranteed (budget). The module that monitors the allocation of resources in the terminal is called Budget Manager. As such, for any request of resources in the terminal the Budget Manager checks if the requested amount is available in the system (admission control) and if that is the case then it allocates and enforces the requested amount for the RCE for which the request was made (resource reservation). If the amount of resources requested is not available in the system, the Budget Manager denies the request and as a consequence the RCE will not be able to run in that mode. This means that the RCE will attempt to execute in a different mode which requires less resources.

Another example of combining resource reservation and application adaptation is presented in [Bril, 2004]. In this approach resource reservation is based on *conditional guaranteed budgets* (CGB). Conditional guaranteed budgets can be allocated in two ways: a weak CGB or a strong CGB. A weak CGB is allocated based on the surplus time of a CGB provider, and can only be weakly guaranteed, even when that surplus time is available consistently. Strong CGBs are based on the assumption that a structural load increase is anticipated timely based on knowledge about the input stream contents. The combination of application adaptation and resource reservation has also been described in [Foster, Roy & Sander, 2000] and [Hamann, Löser, Reuther, Schönberg & Wolter, 2001].

In [Pastrnak, De With, Ciordas & Van Meerbergen et al., 2006], [Pastrnak, De With & Van Meerbergen, 2006] and [Pastrnak, 2008] the authors describe a method that combines reservations with a best-effort run-time adaptation of the computation in the case of media processing systems executing on a multiprocessor platform. The study focuses on presenting the benefit of adding best-effort computing services for the communication within an MP-NOC to improve the efficiency in cases where resources remain unused due to the fluctuating resource needs of some tasks. More specifically, given the fact that in the case of MPEG-4 decoding the amount of objects is variable implying that the decoding process is highly variable in resources usage, the execution is ensured to have guarrantees on decoding at the lowest quality. The higher quality levels are provided by adding best-effort tasks to the reservation-based processing at the lowest quality.

The concept of combining guarranteed services with best-effort services is visited also in [Rijpkema, Goosens & Et al., 2003] and [Goosens, Van Meerbergen, Peeters & Wielage, 2002]. In [Rijpkema, Goosens & Et al., 2003] the authors present a router-based NOC architecture consisting of two parts: the guarranteed-throughput (GT) router and the best-effort (BE) router. The guarrantees are never affected by the best-effort traffic, while the BE traffic uses all the bandwith left over by the GT traffic.

Finally, *overprovisioning* is a technique that provides an easy solution for QoS by providing an abundance of resources such that the service will always be able to provide the highest level of quality. Although straight forward to implement, obviously the disadvantage of this technique is that it is inefficient and expensive especially in the case of media processing systems that experience highly variable resource needs. Overprovisioning in this case implies that large amounts of resources made available for the worst case scenario in terms of resource requirements, are needed and used completely only some of the time.

Techniques for improving QoS at algorithm level

As we have seen in the previous sections, satisfying QoS requirements implies satisfying the real-time constraints of the system which in the case of media processing means that the video and audio renderer component tasks must render the video/audio information at the appropriate time. However, as we have seen above, sometimes an application will not have enough resources to be able to (for instance) decode the input stream fast enough such that each frame is rendered in time. One approach to this situation is that the decoder component estimates the decoding and presentation time of the frame in processing. If these estimated times are too late then the decoder component "drops" the current frame and continues processing with the next frame in the input buffer. This approach has been presented in [Isović & Fohler, 2004]. The approach presented above allows only the rendering of those frames that can be decoded in time. The advantage of this method is that the frames that *are* rendered, are decoded at the highest level of quality possible. The disadvantage is that frames that could have been decoded if the application had had just "a little more" resources will not be rendered at all.

In contrast to the afore mentioned approach, some of the techniques that address QoS issues at the level of algorithms provide solutions to the "all or nothing" situation presented above. For instance a video application may temporarily drop the decoding quality level, to alleviate overload problems [Wubben & Hentschel, 2003]. The algorithm implementing the decoder mentioned before belongs to a special class called *scalable video algorithms* (SVA).

In general an SVA consists of an algorithm that handles the media processing and a *quality control block* [Hentschel, Braspenning & Gabrani, 2001]. The algorithm incorporates a number of specific functions, some of which are implemented to be scalable. That means that depending on the available resources, each of these functions can execute in a different mode (at a different quality level) that ultimately determines the quality level of the output. The *overall* quality of the output depends on the appropriate combination of the quality levels of these functions. The optimal quality-resource combinations correspond to optimal points obtained using a Pareto curves analysis. Given the amount of resources available at a certain moment, the quality control block determines which are the most appropriate modes of execution for each of the specific functions such that the overall quality of the output is maximized.

In essence SVAs allow making trade-offs between resource needs, and output quality while guaranteeing that the real-time constraints of the media processing system are satisfied. That means that the value of the frame rate QoS metric is always correct. The authors of [Lan, 2001] and [Peng, 2000b] give an insight into the types of trade-offs they focused on when presenting their complexity-scalable MPEG2 decoder with graceful degradation. Examples of techniques they implemented for scalable MPEG2 decoding were:

• *Graceful degradation* which deals with the trade-off between the compute resource (complexity) and the output quality [Peng, 2000a], [Zhong, 2000].

• *Embedded resizing* dealing with the trade-off between the compute resource (memory, memory bandwidth and complexity) and output image size [Zhong, 2000], [Zhong, Peng & Van Zon, 1999].

Solutions describing computational complexity scalable video processing are described in [Peng, 2001], [Mietens, De With & Hentschel, 2004a], [Mietens, De With & Hentschel, 2004b], [Mietens, 2004] [Mietens, De With & Hentschel, 2003].

In [Wüst, Steffens, Verhaegh & Et al., 2005] the authors explain an approach that allows close-to-average-case resource allocation to a single video processing task, based on asynchronous, scalable processing, and QoS adaptation. The QoS adaptation balances different QoS parameters that can be tuned, based on user-perception experiments: picture quality, deadline misses, and quality changes.

Other examples from literature that address the SVA domain include [Lan, Chen & Zhong, 2001] who also described a scalable MPEG decoder which estimates the resource needs before decoding a frame and scales the decoding such that it will not exceed the target computation constraint. In contrast to the approach in [Wüst, 2006], they only optimize the output quality of individual frames and not the overall perceived quality over a sequence of frames.

In [Jarnikov, Van der Stok & Wüst, 2004] the authors tackle an additional problem, that of an input signal with fluctuating quality. In their approach each encoded frame consists of a *base layer* and a number of *enhancement layers*. Depending on the available resources, the video decoder may decide to decode only the base layer, or to follow up with a number of additional enhancement layers. Decoding only the base layer produces poor output quality results, nevertheless the timing constraint of the system is respected and the frame is not dropped. Decoding additional enhancement layers on top of the base layer improves the output picture quality. Alternative scalable video coding solutions are described in [7, 8, 9, 10D]

Techniques for improving user perceived QoS

The techniques surveyed so far, aim to improve the QoS from an *objective* point of view determined by specific values attached to QoS metrics. Unfortunately, experience shows that sometimes by attempting to improve the values of the QoS metrics, the quality of the (human) user experience while using the service is not changed, or on the contrary is diminished. The quality of the human experience while using a service is named in literature *perceived quality*, or *user perceived QoS*.

For instance, in [Jarnikov, Van der Stok & Wüst, 2004], [Jarnikov, 2007] we have seen that the quality of a frame depends on the number of decoded lay-

ers corresponding to the frame. The more layers decoded, the better the quality of the frame. However experience shows that the perceived quality can be affected negatively in the case of viewing a sequence of frames (a movie) with fluctuating numbers of layers belonging to the constituent frames. Although in some cases while decoding the movie sequence there would be enough resources to decode frames from time to time at a higher quality, in doing so the user will experience a changing in the quality of the image which is perceived to be more disturbing than if the entire sequence would be decoded at a lower quality.

In that sense we consider very relevant the work presented in [Zink, Künzel, Schmitt & Steinmetz, 2003] where the authors present an assessment of video quality relative to the influence of the amplitude and frequency of layer variations. The amplitude is defined as the height of a layer variation while the frequency determines the number of layers variations. A segment is an equal-sized time unit per layer. We present below a few of the techniques for achieving higher levels of user perceived QoS produced by their studies:

- Stepwise decrease of layer encoded video amplitude: a stepwise decrease is rated better than one single but higher decrease.
- Low layer encoded video frequency: decode less but a constant amount of layers.
- Closing the gap: if in position to choose, closing a gap on a lower level results in a better quality than closing a gap on a higher level.
- Decrease vs. increase: starting with a higher amount of layers, decreasing the amount of layers, and increasing the amount of layers in the end again seems to provide a better perceivable quality than starting with a low amount of layers, increasing this amount of layers, and going back to a low amount of layers at the end of the sequence. This might be caused by the fact that test candidates are more concentrated in the beginning and the end of the sequence.
- More quality at the end: increasing the amount of layers in the end leads to a higher perceived quality.

Also relevant for determining and measuring user perceived QoS are the contributions in [Nelakuditi, Harinath, Kusmierek & Z.-L.Zhang, 2000] and [Rejaie, Handley & Estrin, 1999] where the authors research user perceived QoS metrics. In [Nelakuditi, Harinath, Kusmierek & Z.-L.Zhang, 2000], Nelakuditi et al. state that a good metric should capture the amount of detail per frame as well as its uniformity across frames. Their quality metric is based on the principle of giving a higher weight to lower layers and to longer

runs of continuous frames in a layer. The quality metric presented by the work of Rejaie et al. [Rejaie, Handley & Estrin, 1999] incorporates as parameters completeness and continuity. Completeness of a layer is defined as the ratio of the layer size transmitted to a terminal for decoding compared to its original (complete) size. Continuity is the metric that covers the gaps in a layer. It is defined as the average number of segments between two consecutive layer gaps.

Behaviour simulation approaches for terminal media processing systems

In [Bondarev, Pastrnak, De With & Chaudron, 2004] the authors propose a scenario simulation approach for predicting the timing and resource usage of component-based media processing systems at design time. The authors validate the technique on a case study that regards the development of an MPEG-4 video application. The proposed approach is based on three concepts:

- models for the system component's behaviour and resource usage
- execution scenarios of the complete system, in which the resources are potentially overloaded
- simulation of these scenarios, resulting in timing behaviour of the designed system.

In [Bondarev, Muskens & De With et al., 2004] the simulation approach includes the possibility to handle mutual exclusion, combinations of aperiodic and periodic tasks and synchronization constraints. The simulator provides data about dynamic resource consumption and real-time properties like response time, blocking time and number of missed deadlines per task.

1.4 Thesis contribution

We compare our contribution along the three directions presented in the previous section.

Real-time theory for interdependent tasks

Within this direction, each of the approaches presented provided valuable insights, but none of them helps engineers to reason in the detail we need about system behavior and associated resource needs.

Our research aims at providing an underlying theory that helps engineers to reason rigorously about system behavior and associated resource needs. It starts from the experimental observation that a media processing chain, assumes a repetitive behavior, the *stable phase*, after a finite *initial phase*. Starting from this observation we are building a theoretical model for the execution of streaming graphs in media processing systems. Our general strategy is to analyze streaming systems in an incremental manner starting from a simple theoretical case, to realistic streaming chains that include branching and complex types of components mentioned in section 1.2.

Our approach allows us to calculate the execution order of the components in a chain, expressed as a trace of actions [Hoare, 1985] taken by each component at *system design time*. We formally prove that the behavior of the chain can be expressed as a unique trace, which assumes a repetitive pattern after a finite prefix. The trace is completely determined by

- the individual traces of the components determined by their type,
- the timing behaviour of components,
- the topology of the system,
- the capacities of the communication buffers,
- static priorities of the components.

The unique trace of actions proves an excellent starting point for further analysis. The initial phase can be calculated and optimized . Simple additive formulas for the start times and response times of the individual tasks and the complete chain are immediately available. The number of context switches, and the position of the context switches in the component traces, which is an indicator for their overhead cost, can be extracted from the trace. Also given the individual traces of the components and the channel constraints (due to the asynchronous communication), we calculate the necessary and sufficient capacities for each buffer in the chain such that deadlock will not occur and overprovision in terms of the processing power is avoided for systems confronted with highly variable computational needs. Hence the approach also allows the calculation and optimization of the capacities of the queues between components.

The repetitive nature of the chain is an important property that also makes reasoning about composition of chains much easier. Designers need only to reason in terms of patterns of execution at the level of the chain instead of reasoning about the individual behaviors of components within the whole system. This approach also makes systems open in the sense that the effect of inserting (or withdrawing) components from a chain can be rigorously predicted and controlled.

QoS improving techniques for media processing systems on the terminal

Our work describes techniques for guaranteeing QoS requirements at system

(RCE) level. The QoS metric that we focus on is the *frame rate*. The techniques we propose and formally prove are to be applied at design time and are based on:

- the relation between the sum of the computation times of one loop iteration of the components and the required frame rate,
- a specific priority assignment to the component tasks,
- a minimum necessary and sufficient of buffer capacity in a specific buffer as a trade-off for less processing power such that overprovisioning is avoided in the case of systems requiring highly variable processing load.

Behaviour simulation approaches for terminal media processing systems

Finally, when comparing our contribution with the related work described in the previous section along this direction, we notice a few aspects.

The work is related in that we address the same class of systems - media processing systems designed using a pipes and filters architectural style. However while the authors referred to in the related work section use a simulation based approach, our approach is analytic. We model the system we study, and formally prove properties about its behaviour. These properties are further on used to prove optimization techniques regarding the system resources and timing properties as well.

An important point is that in the simulation based approach the validation of results is given on numerous *specific scenarios*. In our approach the analysis reveals an *inherent behavioral property* of this class of systems, designed according to the pipes and filters architectural style and scheduled according to fixed priority scheduling. This is very relevant because it implies that the results we present hold for any input streams used and for any scenarios that conform to the class of systems we address.

1.5 Thesis outline

In *Chapter 2* we establish a number of basic concepts used in our theory, and we formally introduce the systems we study. Our aim is to analyze the system behavior by focusing on the corresponding trace set that contains traces recording all *potential executions* of the system and the *actual* one. In this chapter we present our approach to identifying the trace that records the *actual execution* of the system. The conclusion of the chapter is that both in pipelined systems with and without timing constraints, there exists a unique trace ρ that specifies the system execution.

1.5 Thesis outline

In *Chapter 3* we analyze the behavior of a pipelined system without timing constraints, where all components in the system are *data-driven*. The system we address is a linear media processing chain executing in a cooperative environment. We analyze the system behavior by studying the unique trace ρ that records its *actual execution*. We formally prove that the trace becomes repetitive (the stable phase) after a finite prefix (the initial phase) and we show that this trace can be calculated at design time. This approach allows the calculation and optimization of the capacities of the queues between components, of the initial phase, of the number of context switches, and of the response time of individual components and the entire chain.

In Chapter 4 we analyze the behaviour of linear chains that contain datadriven and time-driven components. In contrast to the system studied in Chapter 3, the systems we analyze in this chapter have timing constraints, and QoS requirements. We prove that a time-driven component in a chain where all the other components are data-driven, has the same influence on the overall execution of a chain as a data-driven component with minimum priority has on a chain composed of only data-driven components. This reduces the analysis of this time-driven system to be identical to that of the data-driven system in Chapter 3. In the case where a system contains two time-driven components, we show how the system can be designed such that all components develop a dependency on only one of the time-driven components. One other important result of this chapter refers to CPU overload situations in which the time-driven component at the end of the chain misses its deadline for a number of periods. In these cases we show how to design the system such that there always exists an infinite suffix of the trace p during which the chain satisfies the QoS requirements. The results of this analysis are relevant because they show a cheap solution at design time of systems that guarantees meeting QoS requirements for an infinite suffix of the system trace. The solution is suitable for systems that experience high variations in computation times of tasks and it concerns trading off small additional amounts of memory in a specific buffer for much lower processing power.

In *Chapter 5* we introduce a new type of components called components *with deferred execution*. The analysis of this chapter shows what is the influence of adding a component with deferred execution to the systems previously studied in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4. In all analyzed cases we prove the repetitive nature of the system execution and we analyze the influence of the component with deferred execution on the overall execution of the system. Practical applications regard again techniques for meeting the QoS requirement, optimization of memory, number of context switches and response time. A distinguishing issue tackled here is the optimization of CPU utilization by

eliminating the potential idle times occurring during the deferral times of the component with deferred execution.

In *Chapter 6* we study the influence of the input stream contents on the overall execution of a media processing system. This influence comes as a result of the fact that the behaviour of some components in the system changes depending on the input stream contents (components with *execution dependent on the input stream contents*). Building towards realistic systems, we adopt an incremental approach starting from a system without timing constraints to systems with timing constraints. The aim is to study the influence of the component with execution dependent on the input stream content on the input stream content on the overall systems behaviour. In both cases we show that the traces that record the execution of the systems we analyzed adopt a repetitive pattern dependent on the contents of the input stream. The two patterns correspond to the two execution scenarios of the component dependent on contents of the input stream. For this new pattern of execution we address again practical applications concerning QoS, optimizing system resources and timing properties.

In Chapter 7 we study the execution of a system consisting of a linear sub-chain connected to two other linear sub-chains with timing constraints. The main difference between the system studied here and those studied in all previous chapters is the system topology: in the previous chapters we have studied linear chains while in Chapter 7 we tackle the analysis of a system with branched topology. Aside of that, in the present case we also introduce a new type of component, the *demultiplexer*. In the system we study here, the sub-chain that receives input from the environment, contains a component with deferred execution and a demultiplexer component that provides input to the other two sub-chains that follow in the graph. Each of the other two sub-chains consists of a component whose execution depends on the content of the input stream, a number of data-driven components and end with a time-driven component. As a first step, given the assumptions considered, we characterize the execution of each sub-chain within the overall execution of the system, and subsequently we characterize the interleaving of these two executions while pointing out what are the situations in which the QoS requirements are satisfied. In characterizing the individual execution of each sub-chain within the overall system execution we use a similar approach as presented in Chapter 6. We explain that the actual interleaving between the executions of the two composing sub-chains is determined by the ratio between the periods of the two time-driven components at the end of the two sub-chains, the contents of the input stream which influences the computation times of the trace actions, the duration of the deferral times of the first component and the priority assignment of the components. Practical applications concerning QoS, optimizing

1.5 Thesis outline

system resources and timing properties are addressed again at the end of the chapter.

In Chapter 8 we analyze the behaviour of systems composed of two independent linear chains as opposed to Chapter 7 where we studied the composition of two dependent chains. We tackled two types of independent composition: where none of the chains have timing constraints and the situation where both chains have timing constraints. In the first case both chains are composed of only data-driven components. We show that composing these chains is not advisable because after a finite prefix one of the chains becomes starved. In the second case the first chain corresponds to a video decoding chain and the second chain to a surveillance application that saves on the hard-disk the images captured by the first component. The challenge in this case is to find solutions for designing the composition of the chains such that both chains satisfy their QoS requirements. We show that certain priority assignments imply supplementing the buffer capacities in the chains which is costly. We propose and detail a cheaper solution in which the buffers do not need to be larger than one position each. Our solution to satisfying the QoS requirement is to impose a specific priority assignment to the components and to control the phasing between the executions of the two systems. We also show how to design a system such that the necessary condition for the phasing is satisfied.

Finally in *Chapter 9* we present the conclusions of the studies presented in this thesis.

2

Trace Theory Concepts and Overall Approach

In this chapter we establish a number of basic concepts used in our theory, and we formally introduce the systems we study. The systems we address in this work are composed of a finite number of software components. Each component is specified by means of a program text (section 2.1). We use an imperative programming language much like C or Pascal for that purpose. The semantics of a program is given by a set of traces, each trace specifying a potential execution of a machine according to the program (section 2.2).

Our aim is to analyze the system behavior by focusing on the corresponding trace set. The trace set contains traces recording all potential executions of the system and the actual one. In this chapter we present our approach to identifying the trace that records the actual execution of the system. Sections 2.4 and 2.5 detail this approach for systems without timing constraints, while section 2.6 analyzes systems with timing requirements.

2.1 Syntax

We use a simple intuitive syntax for the program text of the components using repetition ('while'), selection ('if'), sequential composition (';') and basic



Figure 2.1. Generative grammar specifying rules according to which component programs are constructed.

statements for communication and computation. The set of basic statements and tests(guards) of program C specifying a software component is called its alphabet A(C). Alphabets of different components are disjoint.

Consider the following grammar (Figure 2.1) describing the syntax of component programs that we study. *SC* denotes *sequential composition*, *S* stands for *statement*, *B* stands for *basic statement*, *G* for guards, *CS* for *compound statement*, *Q* for *queue*, *VAR* for variable, *EXPR* for *expression*, and *NUMBER* for a numeric constant. *VAR* and *EXPR* are non-terminal symbols that can easily be defined by additional grammar rules which will not be included here. Statements receive(Q, VAR, NUMBER) and send(Q, VAR, NUMBER) represent the retrieval and respectively sending of data via queue *Q*. Argument *VAR* stands in this case for an array and *NUMBER* the number of items to retrieve

24

or send. Statement $process_fct(VAR \ LIST)$ represents the processing body of a component. The list of arguments represents the input variables and the variable in which the result of the processing is stored. A simple example of a component program derived from this grammar is:

$$C: \{ x := a+b; y := b-c; z := c * a; p := d/b \}$$

This program consists of four statements, each of them specifying a variable being assigned the result of an expression. Note that we used C: as label indicating the beginning of the program associated with component C.

Another example of a program specifies an infinite repetition of two assignments as presented below:

C: { while (*true*) do {
$$x := a + b$$
; $y := b - a$ } }

Having introduced the basic concepts about component programs we continue with showing the types of components that are part of the systems we study. We focus on systems consisting of a collection of communicating components connected in a pipelined fashion (conform the *Pipes and Filters* architecture style). An instance of this architecture style, the *TriMedia Streaming Software Architecture* (TSSA) provides a framework for the development of real-time media streaming systems executing on a single TriMedia processor. A media processing system is described as a graph in which the nodes are software components that process data, and the edges are channels that transport the data stream in packets from one component to the next. The channels are implemented by finite queues (buffers). In the remainder of this thesis we will use interchangeably the terms *channel* and *queue* referring to the same notion. A simple example of such a chain is presented in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2. Chain of components.

Every connection between two components is implemented by two queues. One queue (*forward queue*) carries full packets containing the data to be sent from one component to the next, while the second queue (*backward queue*) returns empty packets to the sender component to recycle packet memory. The empty packets are returned to signal that the data has been received properly and that the associated memory may be reused.

We denote with Cap(q) the capacity of queue q. We also denote with L(q) the length of q, where the length expresses the number of elements currently stored in q. The capacity of fq_i is equal to the capacity of bq_i . The system executes in



Figure 2.3. A basic streaming component.

a cooperative environment meaning that the environment will always provide input and always accept output. That means that blocking on the queues fq_0 , bq_0 , fq_N , bq_N , is not possible. The initial situation of the chain is that all forward queues (except fq_0) are empty and that all backward queues (except bq_0) are filled to their full capacity. This is expressed as

$$L_0(fq_i) = 0 \land L_0(bq_i) = Cap(bq_i) \quad \forall i, 0 < i \le N.$$

An example for the behavior of C_i , $1 \le i \le N$, is the following (Figure 2.3): the component receives 1 full packet (FP) from the input forward queue fq_{i-1} , then receives 1 empty packet (EP) from the input backward queue bq_i , performs the processing \bullet , recycles the input packet from fq_{i-1} by sending it in the output backward queue bq_{i-1} \bullet and finally, the result of processing is sent in the output forward queue fq_i \bullet . Relevant to note here is that different component behaviors induce a different behavior of the overall system.

Figure 2.4 shows the program describing this execution of a component C_i , syntax derived from the grammar we presented at the beginning of this section:

Finally we need to extend the grammar to be able to generate programs implementing systems composed of a number of components as seen in Figure 2.2. The component programs execute concurrently while in themselves do not have concurrency. The semantics attached to this program composition is similar to the one presented in [Hoare, 1985], [Van de Snepscheut, 1993], [Lukkien, 1991]. Informally, execution of $P_1 || P_2$ means that the basic statements and tests of P_1 and P_2 are interleaved in a non-deterministic way. A more precise definition regarding the semantics of the parallel composition of two programs will be provided in the next section. We present the extension to the grammar in Figure 2.5 below.

C_i : { while	(true) do
{	• receive($fq_{i-1}, fPacket, 1$);
	\bullet receive(bq_i , ePacket, 1);
	<pre>process_fct(fPacket,ePacket);</pre>
	\bigcirc send(bq _{i-1} , fPacket, 1);
	// fPacket became empty due to
	// memory recycling
	Θ send(fq _i , ePacket, 1);
	// ePacket is full now
}	
}	



 $\begin{array}{rccc} SYSTEM & \to & '\{'PC'\}'.\\ PC & \to & PROGRAM\,' \|'\, PC \\ & | & PROGRAM \end{array}$

Figure 2.5. Generative grammar specifying parallel composition.

2.2 Semantics

In this section we are going to explain the semantics associated with programs implementing components and systems consisting of a number of software components. We first discuss the semantics of component programs and subsequently the semantics of the parallel composition of component programs being the system program.

The semantics of a component program is defined as the set of sequences that correspond to the possible execution sequences of the basic statements, according to the program. We call the basic statements *actions* and the sequences *traces*. Our actions are atomic meaning that once an action starts executing, it completes without interruption. An atomic execution of two actions *a* and *b* is denoted by $\langle a; b \rangle$ with the interpretation that once action *a* starts executing, its execution is immediately followed by *b* without the possibility of interleaving with some other action. In other words the execution of *a* and *b* is contiguous, non-interruptable at any point.
A trace is a finite or infinite sequence of symbols, where each symbol stands for an atomic action. Traces *s* and *t* can be combined by concatenation to $s \frown t$; if *s* is infinite this concatenation is just *s*. Concatenation is generalized to sets of traces in the obvious way, by pointwise application. The length of a trace *t* is written as |t|. The empty trace is denoted by ε . For trace *t*, Pref(t) denotes the set of all prefixes of *t*. We also denote the fact that a trace *s* is a prefix of *t* with $s \subseteq t$.

Consider a program *C*, and its associated alphabet A(C). The program is generated using the rules of the grammar presented in the previous section. We define function Alph that for each element in alphabet A(C) returns the corresponding set of atomic actions that appear in the program trace. We denote the set of atomic actions appearing in a trace by A'(C). Function Alph returns values from the power set of A'(C). Therefore:

$$Alph: A(C) \to 2^{A'(C)}$$

$$\begin{aligned} Alph('skip') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{skip\} \\ Alph('VAR := EXPR') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{VAR := EXPR\} \\ Alph('receive (Q, VAR, NUMBER)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{Q?(VAR, NUMBER)\} \\ Alph('send (Q, VAR, NUMBER)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{Q!(VAR, NUMBER)\} \\ Alph('process_fct (VAR LIST)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{c(VAR LIST)\} \\ Alph('G') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{G\} \end{aligned}$$

We denote with Traces(X) the set of all finite and infinite sequences over a set *X*.

To define the semantics of a program we introduce function Tr that takes as input a program C and returns the set of traces that are possible according to the program. Hence:

 $Tr(C) \subseteq Traces(A'(C))$

Tr is defined using induction over the grammar. The simplest program consists only of a basic statement. The trace set corresponding to such a program contains one trace, which consists only of the action in A'(C) corresponding to the basic statement. Thus we have: $Tr('skip') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless skip \And$

 $Tr('skip') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless skip \And$ $Tr('VAR := EXPR') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless VAR := EXPR \And$ $Tr('receive (Q, VAR, NUMBER)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless Q?(VAR, NUMBER) \And$ $Tr('send (Q, VAR, NUMBER)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless Q!(VAR, NUMBER) \And$ $Tr('process_fct (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c(VAR LIST) \And$

Note that we use the ' \swarrow ' and ' \bigstar ' symbols to denote the beginning and respectively the end of a trace. Also note that *send* and *receive* actions via a queue Q are denoted as Q! and Q? respectively like in CSP [Hoare, 1985]. Whenever the argument of these two actions is clear from the context we will use a short hand notation in which the argument is dropped. The same holds for the trace action associated with the *process_fct* basic statement.

The trace set of a program consisting of a sequential composition of two statements S_1 and S_2 contains the concatenation of the traces corresponding to S_1 and the traces corresponding to S_2 :

$$Tr(S_1;S_2) \stackrel{def}{=} Tr(S_1) \cap Tr(S_2)$$

Another possible composition of two statements S_1 and S_2 is by using selection and a boolean expression (guard). We denote the guard with *G*. The guard is evaluated and depending on the result either S_1 or S_2 is executed. The guard evaluation corresponds to an action in each trace where it occurs.

$$Tr(\mathbf{if} (G) \mathbf{then} \{S_1\} \mathbf{else} \{S_2\}) \stackrel{aej}{=} \{G\} \frown Tr(S_1) \cup \{\neg G\} \frown Tr(S_2)$$

Another way to compose a statement S and a guard G is by using repetition. For each iteration of the repetition the guard is evaluated and if the boolean value is *true* the repetition body is executed, otherwise the execution stops. Before defining formally repetition, we introduce additional notation about traces. For T a set of traces,

$$T^{0} = \{\varepsilon\} T^{n+1} = T \cap T^{n}, \quad n \ge 0 T^{\omega} = \{s | (\forall n : 0 \le n : (\exists u, v : u \in T^{n} : s = u \cap v)) \}$$

Using this notation we define:

$$Tr(\textbf{while (G) do S}) \stackrel{def}{=} (\bigcup_{n \ge 0} \{G\} \cap Tr(S))^n) \cap \{(\neg G)\} \cup (\{G\} \cap Tr(S))^\omega$$

Note that function Tr returns the set of *potential* traces that record the *poten*tial executions according to the component program. Actual executions will depend on the initial state (the initial values of program variables) in most cases, and the state upon evaluation of the guard. The situation where the actual execution is not influenced by the initial state is when the respective program variables are not present in the guard. We support this statement with two examples below. In all cases, a trace starting in an initial state *s* followed by a guard which evaluates to *false*, is a *potential* trace but is *not* a trace that will record an *actual execution*.

Consider the following example:

 $C_1: \{i := 0;$ while(*i* < 2) do $\{x := x + i; i := i + 1\}\}$

Program C_1 has the following corresponding trace set:

$$Tr(C_{1}) = \{ \gtrless i := 0 \cap i \ge 2 \And, \\ \gtrless i := 0 \cap i < 2 \cap x := x + i \cap i := i + 1 \cap i \ge 2 \And, \\ \gtrless i := 0 \cap i < 2 \cap x := x + i \cap i := i + 1 \cap i < 2 \cap \\ x := x + i \cap i := i + 1 \cap i \ge 2 \And, \\ \vdots \\ \gtrless i := 0 \cap (i < 2 \cap x := x + i \cap i := i + 1)^{\omega} \And \\ \rbrace.$$

The trace set returned by function Tr includes all traces that record the potential executions according to the component program. The initial state is partially fixed - variable *i* is initialized, but *x* is not. Nevertheless we know in advance which is the trace that records the actual execution because this trace is determined by the trace state s = 4 i := 0 4 preceding the evaluation of the guard, and the evaluation of the *i* < 2 guard. Obviously the trace recording the actual execution contains only two iterations of the **while do** loop regardless of the initial value of *x*, because *x* is not present in the guard.

Also consider the case of a program containing a **while**(*true*) **do** statement, only the infinite repetition records the actual execution, regardless of the initial state. Consider the example below:

$$C_2: \{i := 0; x := 0; \\ while(true) do \{x := x + i; i := i + 1\}\}$$

The traceset corresponding to this program is

$$Tr(C_2) = \{ \gtrless i := 0 \land x := 0 \land false \diamondsuit, \\ \gtrless i := 0 \land x := 0 \land (true \land x := x + i \land i := i + 1)^{\omega} \And \}$$

The trace recording the actual execution of program C_2 does not contain any false evaluation of the guard:

$$\not \leqslant i := 0 \frown x := 0 \frown (true \frown x := x + i \frown i := i + 1)^{\omega} \not \leqslant.$$

In this case the initial state is completely fixed, both variables i and x are initialized at the beginning of the program. Indeed, because none of the variables are present in the guard, the initial state does not influence the number of loop iterations. Also note that there exists only one trace recording the actual execution because the logical value *true* returned at the evaluation of the guard cannot be changed from outside the component.

For the purposes of this thesis we will *always* fix the initial state by assuming initialization of all program variables. One reason is to be able to identify

the trace recording the actual execution. Another reason for imposing a unique initial state is because we wish to have a unique set of values for the program variables associated with a prefix of the trace. This way we are able to associate a state reached during execution with a partial execution of a program.

Why is it then relevant that we know all potential traces? Because in some situations, the environment in which a program executes can intervene in its execution as well. For example we could have program C_1 executing concurrently with another program C_4 . Program C_4 , decrements the value of variable *i* during each iteration of the loop of program C_1 , thus canceling the effect of the *i* increment in C_1 . In this case, program C_1 executes an infinite loop and the trace recording this execution is infinite as well. In our semantics these possibilities will occur again as traces in the parallel composition. Other examples in which the environment intervenes such that any trace in the trace set records the actual execution of program C_1 are easy to find and we will not present them here.

We use the arguments presented above in deriving the trace set of component program C_i in the *TSSA* chain presented in the previous section (2.4):

$$Tr(C_i) = \{ \gtrless false \diamondsuit, \\ (\gtrless true \frown fq_{i-1}? \frown bq_i? \frown c_i \frown bq_{i-1}! \frown fq_i! \bigstar)^{\omega} \}$$

The component trace that records the actual execution is $(\not true \ \neg fq_{i-1}? \ \neg bq_i? \ \neg c_i \ \neg bq_{i-1}! \ \neg fq_i! \not >)^{\omega}$. We denote this trace with $CompTr_i$ $(1 \le i \le N)$. All $CompTr_i$ $(1 \le i \le N)$ traces are infinitely repetitive and the actions that represent one iteration are $true, fq_{i-1}?, bq_i?, c_i, bq_{i-1}!$, and $fq_i!$ in the order they have been presented. We denote the trace that records one iteration of $CompTr_i$ with t_{C_i} meaning that

$$CompTr_i = (t_{C_i})^{\omega}, (1 \le i \le N)$$

A specific iteration k of $CompTr_i$ is denoted with $t_{C_i}^k$.

Note that for a system composed of N components we use indices to identify the basic statements representing the processing body of a component in the program and also to identify the corresponding trace actions:

$$Alph('process_fct_1 (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{c_1(VAR LIST)\}$$
...
$$Alph('process_fct_N (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{c_N(VAR LIST)\}$$

Also

$$Tr('process_fct_1 (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \langle c_1(VAR LIST) \rangle$$

$$Tr('process_fct_N (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \notin c_N(VAR LIST) \notin$$

Before discussing the parallel composition of programs we define the projection of a trace *t* to a certain alphabet *A*, denoted by $t \uparrow A$, as the trace obtained from *t* by removing all symbols not in *A* while maintaining the order given in *t*. For trace *t* and symbol *a* we define the counting operator # as follows:

$$#(t,a) = |t \uparrow \{a\}|$$

Informally, #(t,a) denotes the number of occurrences of *a* in *t*. When the *t* is clear from the context, we use a short-hand notation #a.

We arrived at the point where we can define the trace set given by the parallel composition of two component programs C_0 and C_1 . We start with a simple example, $C_0 || C_1$, with C_0 : $\{x := a + b; y := b - c;\}$ and C_1 : $\{z := c * a; p := d/b\}$. The trace sets associated with each program are

$$Tr(C_0) = \{ \forall x := a + b \frown y := b - c \not > \} \text{ and }$$
$$Tr(C_1) = \{ \forall z := c * a \frown p := d/b \not > \}$$

The trace set of the parallel composition of the two programs contains all possible interleavings of the trace from $Tr(C_0)$ with that of $Tr(C_1)$:

$$Tr(C_0||C_1) = \{ \forall x := a + b \land y := b - c \land z := c * a \land p := d/b \diamondsuit, \\ \forall x := a + b \land z := c * a \land y := b - c \land p := d/b \And, \\ \forall x := a + b \land z := c * a \land p := d/b \land y := b - c \diamondsuit, \\ \forall z := c * a \land x := a + b \land p := d/b \land y := b - c \diamondsuit, \\ \forall z := c * a \land p := d/b \land x := a + b \land y := b - c \diamondsuit, \\ \forall z := c * a \land x := a + b \land y := b - c \diamondsuit, \\ \forall z := c * a \land x := a + b \land y := b - c \land, \\ \forall z := c * a \land x := a + b \land y := b - c \land p := d/b \And \}.$$

In general, the trace set yielded by the parallel composition of two programs C_0 and C_1 contains all possible traces constructed by arbitrarily interleaving the traces in $Tr(C_0)$ with those from $Tr(C_1)$:

$$Tr(C_0||C_1) = \{s \in Traces(A'(C_0) \cup A'(C_1)) | s \uparrow A'(C_0) \cup A'(C_1) = s \land s \uparrow A'(C_0) \in Tr(C_0) \land s \uparrow A'(C_1) \in Tr(C_1) \}.$$

Notice that because of the unique initial state, the trace set of a program that consists of only sequential composition contains a single trace. However in the case of the parallel composition of multiple programs, because of the arbitrary interleaving of the program traces, the trace set of the parallel composition contains many traces in spite of fixing the initial state for each of the programs. Also as a last observation, even in parallel composition of the component programs C_i in the *TSSA* chain, traces $CompTr_i$ $(1 \le i \le N)$ still record the actual execution. That is because the evaluation of the guard in the repetition of all component programs is not influenced by the values of any variable.

Moreover, even if that were not the case, none of the component programs interferes in the execution of another by changing the values of a variable during the repetition loop.

2.3 States, invariants and channels

A trace set corresponding to a component program represents all possible complete executions. A machine being in the middle of such an execution has only executed a prefix of such a trace. We associate such a prefix with a state during execution. Hence, the set of states during execution is characterized by the prefixes of the trace set, the *prefix closure*. For a trace set *T* we denote this set of states by St(T).

Properties that are true for all states of a trace set are called invariants. For example, with *C* : { while (*true*) do { B_1 ; B_2 }} we have

 $I: 0 \le \#(t, b_1) - \#(t, b_2) \le 1$ for all states t in St(Tr(C)).

Note that we used the notations b_1 and b_2 for the actions corresponding to basic statements B_1 and B_2 . This invariant merely states that actions b_1 and b_2 alternate in every (partial) execution. In such an invariant we drop the state argument from the function and simply say that

$$0 \le \#b_1 - \#b_2 \le 1$$

is an invariant of C(or of Tr(C)).

Invariant *I* above is an example of a synchronization condition. Actions b_1 and b_2 are in this example synchronized by virtue of the program syntax. We call such an invariant a *topology invariant*. However, instead of looking at invariants that the trace set already has, we can also *impose* invariants. These represent limitations on the execution of the atomic actions. These imposed invariants then lead to a restriction to the subset of traces and corresponding states for which the invariants hold. As an example, consider once more $G_0 || C_1$ with:

$$C_0$$
: { while (*true*) do { B_1 ; B_2 } and C_1 : { while (*true*) do { B_3 ; B_4 }.

We now decide that action b_1 represents a *send* action and b_4 a *receive* action on an unbounded channel. This interpretation leads to imposing the invariant $\#b_1 - \#b_4 \ge 0$. This means that in the trace set of the parallel composition certain traces are ruled out as an accepted behavior compared to the situation when none of the statements were used for communication. (Notice that the invariant must hold for all states derived from this set). Alternatively, we may decide that b_1 and b_4 form a synchronous channel as in CSP. This is captured in the invariant that b_1 and b_4 always follow each other immediately in the trace. This limits the trace set again; notice that this effectively orders b_2 and b_3 as well. As another example, assume that we assign C_0 a higher execution priority than C_1 . This translates into the invariant that no C_1 actions can precede C_0 actions.

Following up on this discussion we would like to impose communication via bounded queues. This is expressed in the following invariant

$$0 \le L(Q) \le Cap(Q) \tag{2.1}$$

with

$$Cap(Q) > 0. \tag{2.2}$$

The initial situation is $L_0(Q)$. Note that $L(Q) = L_0(Q) + \#Q! - \#Q?$ for a state *s*. Hence we extend the notation for the queue length to L(s,Q) so as to include the state *s* in which we count the number of packets in the queue. In the rest of the document we use the short hand notation L(Q) when the state to which we refer is clear from the context.

Equation (2.1) can be rewritten as

$$0 \le L_0(Q) + \#Q! - \#Q? \le Cap(Q).$$
(2.3)

The introduction of constraints on the interleaved behavior also leads to the notion of blocking. Consider a constrained trace set T and a particular state s of the system, i.e., an element of the prefix closure St(T). Suppose also that the trace set is a result of a parallel composition $C_0||C_1$. Any action b_i in $A'(C_0)$ such that $s \frown b_i \uparrow A'(C_0)$ is a state of $Tr(C_0)$ and $s \frown b_i$ is a state of T is called a *ready* action of C_0 in state s. If $s \frown b_i$ is not a state of T it is apparently not possible to execute b_i in the constrained set. We say that C_0 is blocked at b_i in state s of T, denoted as " C_0 **b** b_i [in s of T]". In most cases both s and Tare clear from the context and then we leave them out. When T is given, then in any state s we can divide the set of components into *blocked* components (B(s)) and *ready-to-run* components (RR(s)).

We close this section with adding a few more concepts relevant to our model. We define Comp as a function taking as argument an action and returning the component with the alphabet to which action *b* belongs:

$$Comp(b) = C \equiv b \in A'(C)$$

Furthermore, consider a trace *t* written as $t = t_0 \frown b_1 \frown b_2 \frown t_1$. If $Comp(b_1) \neq Comp(b_2)$, then we say that a *context switch* occurs between $Comp(b_1)$ and $Comp(b_2)$ in state $t_0 \frown b_1$.

Finally, we define the *number of context switches* (*NCS*) function taking as argument a finite trace from a trace set T, and returning the number of context

switches occurring in the trace:

$$NCS: T \to \mathbb{N},$$

$$NCS(\varepsilon) = 0,$$

$$NCS(b) = 0,$$

$$NCS(b_1 \frown b_2 \frown t) = \begin{cases} NCS(b_2 \frown t) & if \quad Comp(b_1) = Comp(b_2) \\ NCS(b_2 \frown t) + 1 & otherwise \end{cases}$$

2.4 The Streaming Pipeline

We are now going to analyze the behavior of the streaming system example described in Figure 2.2. As a first step we identify those traces that specify the system behavior, and we present the method for identifying these traces in this section. We start by considering the trace set containing all arbitrary interleavings of components actions, yielded by the parallel composition of components. On these traces we progressively impose conditions in the form of predicates. Each time a condition is imposed, it reduces the trace set to a new one, containing only those traces that satisfy the condition. The predicates imposed denote properties or characteristics of the system execution such as the communication via bounded buffers and the fixed priorities assigned to the components. In the end, the trace(s) that satisfy these conditions specify the system behavior.

2.4.1 Channel constraints

We define A to be the union of the sets of trace atomic actions corresponding to all components programs (A = $\bigcup_{i=1..N} A'(C_i)$), and A^{ω} the set of all infinite traces which are formed from actions in the set A. The set of traces that results from the interleaving of the component traces is called T_{il} :

$$T_{il} \stackrel{def}{=} Tr(\underset{i=1..N}{||}C_i)$$

. .

The relations expressed in equations (2.1), (2.2), and (2.3) hold for all queues of this system as well. From the syntax of the components we obtain the following topology invariants.

$$0 \le \# fq_{i-1}? - \# bq_{i-1}! \le 1, \ 1 \le i \le N$$

$$(2.4)$$

$$0 \le \#bq_i? - \#fq_i! \le 1, \ 1 \le i \le N \tag{2.5}$$

For convenience, we give names to these differences and call them x_i and y_i respectively. The four different values of this pair correspond to different states

or positions within trace t_{C_i} . We re-write the equations above as

$$0 \le x_i, \ y_i \le 1, \ 1 \le i \le N$$
 (2.6)

As the operations on the queues are executed in the component program shown in Figure 2.4, x_i and y_i can take new values:

 $x_i = 1 \land y_i = 0, after action fq_{i-1}?, 1 \le i \le N.$ (2.7)

$$x_i = 1 \land y_i = 1, after action bq_i?, 1 \le i \le N.$$
(2.8)

$$x_i = 0 \land y_i = 1, after action bq_{i-1}!, 1 \le i \le N.$$
 (2.9)

$$x_i = 0 \land y_i = 0, after action fq_i!, 1 \le i \le N.$$
(2.10)

In general the following property holds:

Property 2.1. $Cap(bq_i) = L(fq_i) + L(bq_i) + x_{i+1} + y_i, \ \forall 0 < i < N.$ *Proof.* $= \begin{cases} L(fq_i) + L(bq_i) \\ \{ \text{ the initial state of the queues is: } L(fq_i) = 0 \land L(bq_i) = Cap(bq_i), \\ \forall 0 < i < N \} \\ \#fq_i! - \#fq_i? + Cap(bq_i) + \#bq_i! - \#bq_i? \\ \#fq_i! - \#fq_i? - \#bq_i!, \ y_i = \#bq_i? - \#fq_i! \} \\ Cap(bq_i) - x_{i+1} - y_i. \\ \Box$

In the following we restrict ourselves to the channel-consistent traces of this system, i.e. those traces in T_{il} that for all their prefixes satisfy (2.1) for all channels in the system. Predicate *Scc* specifies this constraint. The set obtained by imposing *Scc* on all traces from T_{il} is called T_{cc} :

$$Scc(t) \stackrel{def}{=} (\forall s \in Pref(t), fq_i, bq_i (1 \le i < N) : \\ 0 \le \#(t, fq_i!) - \#(t, fq_i?) \le Cap(fq_i) \land \\ 0 \le Cap(bq_i) + \#(t, bq_i!) - \#(t, bq_i?) \le Cap(bq_i)).$$

$$T_{cc} \stackrel{def}{=} \{t \in T_{il} | Scc(t) \}.$$

Imposing *Scc* limits the order in which actions can interleave, and introduces blocking. For the new constrained set T_{cc} we recapitulate the definitions for *ready-to-run* and *blocked* components. Given *s* from $St(T_{cc})$ a component C_i is *ready-to-run* in state *s* when for an action *a* in $A'(C_i)$ such that $s \frown a \uparrow A'(C_i)$ is a state of $Tr(C_i)$ we have that $s \frown a \in St(T_{cc})$. Also, *a* is called a *ready* action of C_i in state *s*. If $s \frown a$ is not an element of $St(T_{cc})$ it is not possible to execute *a* in the constrained set in which case we say that C_i is *blocked* from channel perspective at *a* in state *s* of T_{cc} . Next we show that blocking at a *send* action in any state of T_{cc} is not possible.

Property 2.2. For component $C_i(1 \le i \le N)$, blocking at bq_{i-1} ! is not possible in any state of T_{cc} .

Proof. We prove this by contraposition by considering a state *s* where C_i would be blocked at bq_{i-1} ! and showing this state cannot exist. To be blocked at bq_{i-1} !, execution of C_i has to proceed until just before bq_{i-1} !. This means that for this state *s* we have

$$x_i = 1 \tag{2.11}$$

In addition, blocking is caused by the channel consistency, hence $L(s, bq_{-1}) = Cap(bq_{i-1})$. This expression is equivalent with

$$Cap(bq_{i-1}) + \#(s, bq_{i-1}!) - \#(s, bq_{i-1}?) = Cap(bq_{i-1})$$
(2.12)

meaning that

$$\#(s, bq_{i-1}!) - \#(s, bq_{i-1}?) = 0$$
(2.13)

We compare the situation between C_i and C_{i-1} :

$$\begin{array}{l} & 0 \\ < & \{ (2.11), (2.6) \} \\ & x_i + y_{i-1} \\ = & \{ (2.4), (2.5) \} \\ & \#(s, fq_{i-1}?) - \#(s, bq_{i-1}!) + \#(s, bq_{i-1}?) - \#(s, fq_{i-1}!) \\ = & \{ (2.13) \} \\ & -L(fq_{i-1}) \\ L(fq_{i-1}) \text{ is at least 0 according to } (2.1), \text{ which is a contradiction.} \end{array}$$

By symmetric reasoning we also have:

Property 2.3. For component C_i , blocking at fq_i ! is not possible in any state of T_{cc} .

From these two properties we conclude that when blocking of components due to communication occurs, it is possible only at input actions.

At the end of this section we include two more properties.

Property 2.4. Let C_i be such that C_i is blocked at action fq_{i-1} ? in s of T_{cc} then C_{i-1} cannot be blocked at action bq_{i-1} ? in s.

Proof. We assume that C_i is blocked at action fq_{i-1} ? in *s* of T_{cc} and C_{i-1} is blocked at action bq_{i-1} ? in *s*. If C_i is blocked at action fq_{i-1} ? then $L(fq_{i-1}) = 0$. Also C_{i-1} blocked at action bq_{i-1} ? implies $L(bq_{i-1}) = 0$.

We have that:

$$Cap(bq_{i-1})
{Property 2.1}
L(fq_{i-1}) + L(bq_{i-1}) + x_i + y_{i-1}
{(2.10), (2.7)}
0 + 0 + 0 + 0
= 0$$

which is impossible given that according to (2.2) the capacities of all queues are strictly positive. $\hfill\square$

Property 2.5. Let C_i be such that C_i is blocked at action fq_{i-1} ? [in s of T_{cc}] and if C_{i-1} is blocked [in s of T_{cc}], then C_{i-1} is blocked at action fq_{i-2} ? in s as well.

Proof. Results directly from Property 2.2, Property 2.3 and Property 2.4.

2.4.2 Precedence order constraints

Next we introduce an additional restriction on the traces of T_{cc} in the form of a priority assignment. We define priority as a function *P* that returns for each component a unique natural (2.14) number with the interpretation that a higher number means a higher priority.

$$\forall i, j \in \mathbb{N}, i \neq j \Leftrightarrow P(C_i) \neq P(C_j). \tag{2.14}$$

The execution mechanism will select the next ready action of the component with the highest priority in the ready-to-run set. The invariant that specifies this mechanism is presented below:

$$\begin{aligned} Scp(t) \stackrel{def}{=} (\forall s \in St(t), \ a \in A, \ u \in Traces(A) \ \land \ t = s^{\frown}a^{\frown}u : \\ P(Comp(a)) = \max_{C \in RR(s)} P(C)). \end{aligned}$$

Limiting T_{cc} according to Scp gives T_{pc} , the priority consistent traces:

$$T_{pc} \stackrel{def}{=} \{t \in T_{cc} | Scp(t) \}.$$

Property 2.6. T_{pc} has precisely one element.

Proof. We wish to prove that $|T_{pc}| = 1$. In the first part of the proof we show that T_{pc} consists of at least one element. We prove that by construction according to the definition of *Scp*, following the algorithm below:

$$\rho_0 := \varepsilon;$$

$$\rho_{n+1} := \begin{cases} \rho_n \frown a, & if \quad \exists a : P(Comp(a)) = \max_{C \in RR(\rho_n)} P(C) \\ \rho_n, & otherwise \end{cases}$$

38

We consider $\rho = \lim_{n \to \infty} \rho_n$. $Scp(\rho_i)$ holds for all *i*, and each ρ_i is a prefix of ρ , hence $Scp(\rho)$ holds as well. Therefore $|T_{pc}| \ge 1$.

In the second part of the proof we show by contraposition that $|T_{pc}| \le 1$. We assume:

 $\exists \quad t_1, t_2 \in T_{pc}, \quad t_1 \neq t_2 : t_1 = s \frown a_i \frown u \land t_2 = s \frown a_l \frown w.$

The fact that the priorities assigned to all components are unique (2.14) and given that $P(Comp(a_i)) = P(Comp(a_l))$, implies that $Comp(a_i) = Comp(a_l)$. This implies that in state *s* there do exist two *ready* actions of the same component, which is impossible according to the definition of *ready* action. Therefore $|T_{pc}| \le 1$.

The conclusions of the two parts of the proof $(|T_{pc}| \ge 1 \text{ and } |T_{pc}| \le 1)$ imply $|T_{pc}| = 1$.

We denote the unique trace in T_{pc} with ρ and we are interested in the occurrence of context switches in ρ . Consider a context switch between components C_i and C_j , i.e., $\rho = s \frown a_i \frown b_j \frown u$ ($a_i \in A'(C_i)$) and $b_j \in A'(C_j)$). If $P(C_i) < P(C_j)$ we say that C_j preempts C_i , we call this situation preemption and the context switch occurs due to preemption. In the other case ($P(C_j) < P(C_i)$) we call this a context switch due to blocking.

At the end of this section we make a last observation. All components in the systems studied here become *ready-to-run* as soon as they have data in their input queue. For this reason we will call them from here on *data-driven* components.

2.5 Approach summary

The model presented above is a fairly conventional interleaving model. Compared to regular trace semantics there are two major differences. First, we use the complete executions according to the syntax as the semantics, rather than the prefix closure. Secondly, we do not introduce any synchronization concepts in the syntax or the trace semantics. Instead we introduce the interpretation of atomic actions as well as execution policies by limiting attention to those traces that satisfy the interpretation. This makes the semantics simpler and the manipulation easier.

We consider a system consisting of a parallel composition of communicating components. The corresponding trace set is limited to those traces that satisfy the channel properties for all channels (section 2.4.1). We call this the *channel-consistent* traces. On top of this set we impose priorities (section 2.4.2). This results in just a single trace for the system, which depends



Figure 2.6. Approach of selecting the trace that specifies the system behavior.

on the priority assignment. Characterizing precisely this trace is one of our targets. In short, we analyze the system in terms of time and behavior as a function of:

- the choice of the atomic action order in the components;
- the channel properties (e.g., the capacity);
- the priority assignment.

2.6 Introducing timing constraints

In this section we present further characteristics of the systems we study, namely timing constraints. We introduce a system composed of N components where N - 1 are *data-driven* and the last component C_N has a periodic behavior. We call component C_N a *time-driven* component. Such a chain is presented in Figure 2.7.



Figure 2.7. Chain of components ending with a time-driven component.

The aim is again to study the behavior of the system by focusing on its corresponding trace set. We maintain the approach presented in section 2.5. The trace set we focus on is limited to those traces that satisfy the choice of the atomic action order in the components, channel properties, timing properties

(owing to the periodic behavior of C_N), and the priority assignment to components. We start by analyzing the trace set containing all traces corresponding to all possible arbitrary interleavings of the components actions (T_{ll}), and progressively we impose invariants such that eventually we obtain the trace (and schedule) that specifies the system behavior.

Before we detail this approach in section 2.6.3, we present the syntax and trace set for the execution of component C_N (section 2.6.1). We also introduce a few basic concepts related to timing such as computation time associated with actions, schedule functions and chain response time in section 2.6.2.

2.6.1 A time-driven component

The last component in the chain (C_N) has similar behavior as the rest with respect to the operations on the queues. However this component has periodic behavior meaning that any iteration *i* of its loop is executed after *i* – 1 time intervals T_N . At the programming level we add a basic statement called $delay_until(VAR)$ where VAR refers to an absolute time. We also extend the trace alphabet by defining $Alph('delay_until(VAR)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{d(VAR)\}$. The informal interpretation of $delay_until(\tau)$ is that, if invoked before τ , it delays the execution of component C_N until time is τ . We also add the basic statement getTime(VAR) where VAR refers again to an absolute time. The corresponding trace action in the trace alphabet is defined by $Alph('getTime(VAR)') \stackrel{def}{=} {gt(VAR)}$. Statement getTime(VAR) is reading the current time and storing it in VAR.

The syntax for the execution of component C_N is presented in Figure 2.8. Variable T_0^N contains the time at which C_N starts its execution. The trace set of component C_N is

$$Tr(C_N) = \{ t^s_{C_N} \cap false, \\ t^s_{C_N} \cap (\gtrless true \cap fq_{N-1}? \cap bq_N? \cap c_N \cap bq_{N-1}! \cap fq_N! \cap i := i+1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \not >)^{\omega} \}.$$

where $t_{C_N}^s$ specifies the statements preceding the loop guard in the program:

$$t_{C_N}^s = 4gt(T_0^N) \frown i := 0 \not>.$$

We denote with t_{C_N} the following trace:

$$t_{C_N} = \not\lt true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown fq_N! \frown i := i+1 \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \not\diamondsuit.$$

In practice in some cases, at the time that C_N must start executing, an atomic action of another component executes on the CPU. Given the atomicity of the action, its execution cannot be preempted by C_N even when C_N has a

```
C_{N}: \{ getTime(T_{0}^{N}); \\ i := 0; \\ while (true) do \\ \{ \\ receive(fq_{N-1}, fPacket, 1); \\ receive(bq_{N}, ePacket, 1); \\ process_fct_{N}(fPacket, ePacket); \\ send(bq_{N-1}, fPacket, 1); \\ send(fq_{N}, ePacket, 1); \\ i := i + 1; \\ delay\_until(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}); \\ \} \\ \}
```

Figure 2.8. Program of a time-driven component.

higher priority, and therefore C_N is delayed until the end of the action execution. This delay is limited to a value μ which is a given system specific value. μ is at most the maximum over all computation times of atomic actions:

$$\mu \le \max_{a \in A'} \delta(a). \tag{2.15}$$

 $\delta(a)$ represents the computation time of action *a* and is defined in the next section. In practice the c_i actions $(1 \le i \le N)$ corresponding to the processing body of a component has in general a much larger computation time. For this reason we renounce to the atomicity of actions c_i and we decompose it into a number of smaller actions of computation time. From this perspective our model resembles the model of tasks used for fixed priority scheduling with deferred preemption (FPDS). Indeed in the case of FPDS, each job of a task is assumed to consist of a number of non-preemptable subjobs. The tasks can only be preempted at the end of a subjob, and not during a subjob execution ([Bril, Lukkien & Verhaegh, 2007a], [Bril, Lukkien & Verhaegh, 2007b], [Burns, 1994]).

In view of the decomposition of action c_i into smaller actions, we present below the new trace set associated both for a data-driven component as well as for a time-driven component. The corresponding trace actions in the trace alphabet of the new basic statements are defined below:

$$Alph('process_fct_1 (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{ae_f}{=} \{c_1^1(VAR LIST), \dots, c_1^{m_1}(VAR LIST)\},\$$

$$Alph('process_fct_N (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{c_N^1(VAR LIST), \dots, c_N^{m_N}(VAR LIST)\}.$$

$$Tr('process_fct_1 (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_1^1(VAR LIST) \frown \dots \frown c_1^{m_1}(VAR LIST) \And,$$

$$\dots$$

$$Tr('process_fct_N (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_N^1(VAR LIST) \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_N}(VAR LIST) \nsucceq.$$

From here on, given the fact that the arguments (*VAR LIST*) of the processing actions mentioned above do not change, we drop the arguments when we specify these actions in a trace. The new traceset associated to the program of a data-driven component C_i is:

$$Tr(C_i) = \{ \measuredangle false \nsim, \\ (\measuredangle true \frown fq_{i-1}? \frown bq_i? \frown c_i^1 \frown \ldots \frown c_i^{m_i} \frown bq_{i-1}! \frown fq_i! \nsim)^{\omega} \}$$

Also the associated trace set of a time-driven component C_N becomes

$$Tr(C_N) = \{ t^s_{C_N} \cap false, \\ t^s_{C_N} \cap (\gtrless true \cap fq_{N-1}? \cap bq_N? \cap \\ c^1_N \cap \dots \cap c^{m_N}_N \cap \\ bq_{N-1}! \cap fq_N! \cap i := i+1 \cap d(T^N_0 + i * T_N) \not >)^{\omega} \}$$

where $t_{C_N}^s$ specifies the statements preceding the loop guard in the program:

$$t_{C_N}^s = 4gt(T_0^N) \frown i := 0 \not\diamond.$$

Trace t_{C_N} becomes:

$$t_{C_N} = \not true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^1 \frown \ldots \frown c_N^{m_N} \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown fq_N! \frown i := i+1 \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \not >.$$

2.6.2 Basic concepts related to timing

We introduce function $\delta_p : A \times N \to N$ that given an input media stream p for each occurrence of an action from alphabet A in a trace t from T_{il} , returns the computation time needed to execute it. The computation time is expressed in time units, e.g. CPU cycles. $\delta_p(a,k)$ denotes the computation time of the k^{th} occurrence of action a. Important to recognize is that the computation times of different occurrences of an action can be different. In the case of the media processing systems, the computation times of the actions are variable due to dependency on input stream contents. For the MPEG 2 streams the values of the function δ can be determined by applying techniques shown in [Peng, 2000a].

We denote the k^{th} occurrence of an action $a \in A'(C_i)$ in a trace with a^k . From now on we take *p* fixed and, for ease of notation, do not write the dependence on *p* everywhere. Therefore for $\delta_p(a,k)$ we use as a short hand notation $\delta(a^k)$. Note that the k^{th} occurrence of action *a* processes the k^{th} packet in the input stream. The computation time of the *delay_until* action is 0. Lastly, we denote with $S_{\delta}(t)$ the function that returns the sum of computation times of actions in trace *t* and with $S_{\delta}^{M}(t)$ the sum of the worst case computation times of actions in *t*.

We introduce the *schedule* functions $S_{\sigma} = \{\sigma | \sigma : St(T_{il}) \rightarrow N\}$ of the concurrent execution of components C_i , i = 1..N on a processor. They capture decisions about when the actions of the components finish. For any state *s* from $St(T_{il})$, a schedule function returns the finishing time of state *s*. The finishing time of a state from $St(T_{il})$ is expressed in units (such as the CPU cycles), hence the domain of values of the schedule functions is the set of natural numbers.

Once an atomic action starts executing, it completes without interruption. Hence, when in a given schedule σ a finite trace $s \cap a$ finishes at time τ ($\sigma(s \cap a) = \tau$), we know that execution of *a* started at time $\tau - \delta(a)$ if *a* is not a *delay* action. Therefore, we can associate with each function σ a σ that indicates start times, which is perhaps a more natural interpretation of scheduling - it amounts to a time assignment of actions in a trace. We use our definition for the schedule functions because it is technically easier.

All time assignments in S_{σ} must satisfy a few properties. First, a time assignment must follow the monotonicity properties of real-time and in particular it must take the duration of action execution into account. This leads to the following *soundness* criterion:

$$\sigma(s \frown a) \ge \sigma(s) + \delta(a), \ \forall s \frown a \in St(T_{il}), \ a \neq d(\tau)$$
(2.16)

Secondly, when the platform switches execution between components there is a penalty to be paid in terms of a task switch time. This switching time depends on the current state of the system (captured in the trace until that point) and the new action. This consideration leads to a more precise formulation of (2.16), where Sw(s, a) denotes the time to switch context in state *s* to Comp(a).

$$\sigma(s \frown a) \ge \sigma(s) + \delta(a) + Sw(s, a), \ \forall s \frown a \in St(T_{il}), \ a \neq d(\tau)$$
(2.17)

A natural simplification is that Sw(s,a) depends solely on the last component active in *s*. Then, when we write $s = s' \frown b$, Sw(s,a) depends only on Comp(b) and Comp(a). When Comp(b) and Comp(a) are equal, Sw(s,a) = 0.

With these restrictions, the only freedom of a scheduling mechanism is to delay the execution of an action. The meaning of the criterion expressed in (2.18) is that when a delay action $(d(\tau))$ follows a state s ($s \in St(T_{il})$) at a time earlier than τ , the delay action advances the time until τ . When the delay action

follows s at a time equal or later than τ , the delay action has no effect.

$$\sigma(s \frown d(\tau)) \ge \tau, \, \forall s \frown d(\tau) \in St(T_{cc}) \tag{2.18}$$

For a given schedule σ , the time interval between the end of switching time and the start time of the subsequent action is called *idle time*.

In the remainder of this document we will restrict our attention to only those schedules that indicate each action to be executed as soon possible (*eager schedules*). We focus on these schedules because they reflect the realistic execution of a streaming chain on the physical platform. Hence, we define the *eager schedules* to return for every state *s* of a trace *t* the minimum of the values returned by all schedules (in S_{σ}) for state $s \in St(T_{il})$:

$$\sigma_{eager}(s) \stackrel{def}{=} \min_{\sigma \in S_{\sigma}} \sigma(s), \forall s \in St(T_{il})$$

The following properties show that the eager schedule is sound as well. By definition σ_{eager} is unique and we have from (2.17)

Property 2.7. $\sigma_{eager}(s \frown a) = \sigma_{eager}(s) + \delta(a) + Sw(s, a), \forall s \frown a \in St(T_{il}), a \neq d(\tau), \Box$

and from (2.18)

Property 2.8. $\sigma_{eager}(s \frown d(\tau)) = max(\tau, \sigma_{eager}(s)), \forall s \frown d(\tau) \in St(T_{cc})$

In systems without timing the system trace is determined only by buffer data availability and by the priorities assigned to components. In systems with timing the system trace is influenced by *delay* statements as well. In both cases we consider the eager schedule of the resulting trace as the considered time assignment. Unless indicated differently, we use σ to mean this eager schedule. Notice that the eager schedule may have idle time.

We define the *response time of the chain* (*RTC*) for a packet *k* as the time counted from the moment that the packet starts being processed by the first action of component C_1 (fq_0 ?) until the finish time of last action of C_N that processes *k* (fq_N !). *RTC* depends on the trace that records the chain execution, the schedule associated with this trace, and the contents of packet *k* which determines the computation times of each component action:

$$\begin{aligned} RTC: T_{il} \times S_{\sigma} \times \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}, \\ RTC(t, \sigma, k) \stackrel{def}{=} \sigma(s \frown fq_N!^k) - \sigma(u \frown fq_0?^k) - \delta(fq_0?^k), \\ \text{with } u \frown fq_0?^k \subseteq s \frown fq_N!^k \subseteq t. \end{aligned}$$

2.6.3 A Characterization of Chain Execution

Having introduced the basic concepts related to timing, we are ready to detail the approach outlined at the very beginning of section 2.6, regarding studying the behavior of our systems by focusing on its corresponding trace set.

The first restriction we impose on the initial trace set T_{il} , yields the channelconsistent traces of this system, i.e. those traces in T_{il} that for all their prefixes satisfy (2.1) for all channels in the system. Predicate *Scc* defined in section 2.4.1 specifies this constraint. The set obtained by imposing *Scc* on all traces from T_{il} is T_{cc} .

Next, we wish to ensure that we select only those traces where action $gt(T_0^N)$ records indeed the start time of the time-driven component C_N , which also should mark the beginning of its first loop iteration. To that end we must ensure that C_N is blocked at action $gt(T_0^N)$ as long as no full packets have been produced in fq_{N-1} . This way $gt(T_0^N)$ will read the beginning time of the first execution of C_N as it is intended. Otherwise, when C_N has the highest priority in the system, $gt(T_0^N)$ can potentially read a time much earlier than the time when C_N can begin its first loop iteration, due to the fact that C_N might still be blocked from channel perspective. For this reason we introduce an additional predicate that selects only those traces in T_{cc} which adhere to the above requirement:

$$\begin{aligned} Scgt(t) &\stackrel{def}{=} (\forall s \in Pref(t), fq_i, bq_i (1 \le i < N) : \\ & \#(s, fq_{N-1}!) - \#(s, gt(T_0^N) \ge 0). \end{aligned}$$

The new predicate limits T_{cc} to a new set T_{cgt} which contains only those traces which satisfy *Scgt* called *start time reading consistent traces*.

As a next step, given the eager schedule function σ , we focus only on those traces in T_{cgt} that satisfy the following predicate:

$$S\sigma c(u) \stackrel{def}{=} (\forall s \in St(u), \ d(\tau) \in A'(C_N), \ v \in A^{\omega} : u = s \frown d(\tau) \frown v : \\ \sigma(s) \ge \tau \lor Act(s) = \emptyset)$$

where Act(s) is the set of actions (other than the delay action) that are *ready* from channel perspective in state *s*.

Predicate $S\sigma c$ disqualifies a number of traces in T_{cgt} by restricting the situations in which a state can be followed by a delay action. $S\sigma c$ imposes that a delay action $d(\tau)$ can follow a state *s*, only if $\sigma(s)$ is later in time than time τ specified in $d(\tau)$, or if there are no actions (other than delay actions) that are *ready*. $S\sigma c$ implies that a delay action can only execute at an earlier time than τ when there are no other actions that are ready. From here follows that in this case the time interval $\tau - \sigma(s)$ is *idle time*.

In general, for a system containing multiple time-driven components, $S\sigma c$

is defined as

$$S\sigma c(u) \stackrel{aej}{=} (\forall s \in St(u), d(\tau) \in Del(s), v \in A^{\omega} : u = s \frown d(\tau) \frown v : \\ (\sigma(s) \ge \tau \lor Act(s) = \emptyset) \land \tau = \min_{A} d(\theta) \in Del(s))$$

where Del(s) is the set of delay actions that satisfy the requirements for a *delay* action to execute in state *s* as shown in Figure 2.9.



Figure 2.9. *The delay actions of earlier times are executed first:* $\tau_1 < \tau_2 < \tau_3$.

The new constraint yields another trace set $T_{\sigma c}$ that contains the *schedule-consistent* traces that satisfy predicate $S\sigma c$:

$$T_{\sigma c} \stackrel{def}{=} \{ u \in T_{cc} | S \sigma c(u) \}$$

Predicate $S\sigma c$ implies that if an occurrence i + 1 of an action from $A'(C_N)$ follows a state $v \in St(T_{\sigma c})$ in a trace $u \in T_{\sigma c}$ then $\sigma(v) \ge T_0^N + i * T_N$. This is expressed as follows:

Property 2.9.
$$(\forall v \in St(T_{\sigma c}), a \in A'(C_N), v \cap a^{i+1} \in St(T_{\sigma c}) :$$

 $\sigma_{eager}(v) \ge T_0^N + i * T_N).$

We are ready now to define the notion of *ready* and *blocked from time perspective* for all actions of $A'(C_N)$. Any action a in $A'(C_N)$ such that $s \frown a \uparrow$ $A'(C_N)$ is a state of T_{cgt} and $s \frown a$ is a state of $T_{\sigma c}$ is called a *ready* (from time perspective) action of C_N in state s. In such a situation we also say that C_N is *ready-to-run from time perspective* in state s. If $s \frown a$ is not a state of $T_{\sigma c}$ it is apparently not possible to execute a in the constrained set. We say that G_N is *blocked from time perspective* at a in state s of $T_{\sigma c}$, denoted as ' C_N **bt** a [in sof $T_{\sigma c}$]'. We also say that component C_N is *idle* in state s. If component C_N is blocked from time perspective in state s it belongs in B(s), even if from channel perspective it could execute. If C_N is ready-to-run from time perspective it belongs to RR(s). Note that if C_N is ready-to-run from time perspective in state s, it is implicitly ready-to-run in s also from channel perspective.

Finally we introduce a last restriction on the traces of $T_{\sigma c}$ in the form of a priority assignment to the components. Predicate *Scp* expressing this restriction was defined in section 2.4.2. Limiting $T_{\sigma c}$ according to *Scp* gives T_{pc} , the

priority consistent traces:

$$T_{pc} \stackrel{def}{=} \{t \in T_{\sigma c} | Scp(t) \}.$$

The approach described above is illustrated in Figure 2.10.



Unique trace ρ , eager schedule σ_{eager}

Figure 2.10. Selecting the system execution trace for systems with timing constraints.

Property 2.10. T_{pc} has precisely one element.

Proof. Identical with the proof presented for Property 2.6.

We denote the unique trace in T_{pc} with ρ .

2.7 Summary

In this chapter we have introduced a number of basic concepts used further on in this thesis. We have also formally introduced the systems we study by specifying the syntax for the program text of the system components. This has been achieved by indicating the grammar that generates the component program texts and the grammar for the parallel composition of components.

The semantics associated to a program text is specified using traces. We wish to study the system behavior by focusing on the corresponding trace set. However before we can characterize the trace(s) that specify the system behavior, we need to identify them. In this chapter we have detailed our approach to identify these traces. We started by considering the trace set containing all arbitrary interleavings of components actions, yielded by the parallel composition of components. On these traces we progressively imposed conditions in the form of predicates. Each time a condition is imposed, it reduces the trace set to a new one, containing only those traces that satisfy the condition. The

48

2.7 Summary

predicates denote properties or characteristics of the system execution. In that sense the predicates we impose are mechanisms for the selection of only those traces that specify an execution with the characteristics and properties of our system execution. In the end, the traces that satisfy all conditions specify the system behavior.

Examples of system characteristics specified by predicates include the communication via bounded buffers and the fixed priorities assigned to the components for systems without timing constraints. In the case of systems with timing constraints an additional constraint is imposed to capture the periodic execution of some components.

The conclusion of the chapter is that both in pipelined systems with and without timing constraints, there exists a unique trace that specifies the system execution. A second relevant issue is that there exists a unique eager schedule associated with this trace and this schedule satisfies also the soundness criteria as they have been defined for all time assignments.

3

A Linear Chain without Timing Constraints

In this chapter we analyze the behavior of a pipelined system without timing constraints as described in Figure 2.2. All components in the system are *data-driven* and the program according to which they execute is presented in Figure 2.4. We analyze the system behavior by studying the trace ρ that records its actual execution (section 3.1). The process of identifying this unique trace has been presented in sections 2.4 and 2.5. The characterization of this trace has a number of consequences useful in practice because it allows us to derive criteria for system design that show how to reduce:

- the memory used by the system by minimizing the buffer capacities (section 3.2.1)
- the CPU time used by the system by minimizing the number of context switches occurring during the execution. Minimizing $NCS(\rho)$ implies reducing the overhead associated with context switches (section 3.2.3)
- the length of the initial phase of the trace which helps reducing the chain response time for the packets arriving during this phase(section 3.2.2)
- the chain response time for all packets(section 3.2.4).

3.1 Characterization of the unique trace ρ

We characterize the single trace ρ as a function of the priority assignment. In the first sub-section we present two lemmas and a theorem that allow the calculation of the trace at design time. In the second sub-section we show how the theorem helps answer practical questions about the minimum sufficient amount of memory, calculating and optimizing the length of the initial phase sub-trace and minimizing the number of context switches.

Consider a component C_i that is a left local minimum in terms of priority:

 $\forall j : j < i : P(C_i) > P(C_i).$

Whenever it is executing, the components to the left of it are blocked. However, the blocking can only occur at a single program statement (or trace action), according to Lemma 3.1. In words, Lemma 3.1 states that whenever actions of this local minimum component are executed, the components to the left of it are blocked at reading an empty packet from their right neighbors. The lemma specifies $C_j \mathbf{b} bq_j$? [in *s* of T_{cc}] in order to clarify the blocking context given by T_{cc} . Indeed the blocking is due to the fact that predicate $Scc(s bq_j?)$ does not hold.

Lemma 3.1. Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j < i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$ and consider a state s of $St(\rho)$ such that the next action after s in ρ is one of $A'(C_i)$. Then $C_j b$ bq_j ? [in s of T_{cc}] for all j < i.

Proof. The fact that C_i is a left local minimum implies that when it executes all other components to the left of it must be blocked. The question is at which action these components are blocked. This lemma states that all components C_j , to the left of C_i are blocked at action bq_j ?. We prove this fact by contraposition. Let C_j be the leftmost component that is blocked elsewhere. Property 2.2 and Property 2.3 already showed that blocking at output is not possible. The only possible actions where blocking due to channel communication is possible is either at action fq_{j-1} ? or bq_j ?. For C_1 , blocking at fq_0 ? is not possible because of the cooperative environment hence, bq_1 ? is the only possible place to block. Therefore we must assume, j > 1 and $C_j b fq_{j-1}$?. The fact that component C_j is blocked at action fq_{j-1} ?, means that C_j just finished the execution of action fq_j ! (step \bigcirc in the program loop shown in Figure 2.4). At this step, the full packet received from fq_{j-1} has been recycled in bq_{j-1} and the empty packet received from bq_j has been sent in fq_j . This implies:

$$x_j = 0 \tag{3.1}$$

Since C_i is the leftmost component that is blocked elsewhere, it means that

 C_{i-1} is blocked at bq_{i-1} ?. In this case, from (2.7) follows that

$$y_{j-1} = 0$$
 (3.2)

The fact that C_j is blocked at action fq_{j-1} ? implies that the forward queue fq_{j-1} is empty meaning that the queue length $L(fq_{j-1}) = 0$. Similarly $C_{j-1} \mathbf{b} bq_{j-1}$? implies that the backward queue bq_{j-1} is empty meaning that the queue length $L(bq_{j-1}) = 0$. From Property 2.1 we have that

$$Cap(bq_{j-1}) = L(fq_{j-1}) + L(bq_{j-1}) + x_j + y_{j-1}, \ \forall 1 < j \le N.$$

However this would imply that $Cap(bq_{j-1}) = 0$, which is a contradiction given that $Cap(bq_{j-1})$ is strictly positive.

We have a symmetric lemma for C_i as a component with a local rightminimum priority in a chain $(\forall j : j > i : P(C_i) > P(C_i))$.

Lemma 3.2. Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j > i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$ and consider a state *s* of $St(T_{pc})$ such that the next action after *s* in T_{pc} is one of $A'(C_i)$. Then $C_j \mathbf{b} fq_{j-1}$? [in *s* of T_{cc}] for all j > i.

Proof. Proof analogous with the one of Lemma 3.1.
$$\Box$$

Lemma 3.1 and Lemma 3.2 form the key for understanding the behavior of the whole pipeline. Consider component C_m with minimal priority in the entire chain $(P(C_m) = \min_{i=1..N} P(C_i))$. The behavior of C_m is given by

$$(true \frown fq_{m-1}? \frown bq_m? \frown c_m \frown bq_{m-1}! \frown fq_m!)^{\omega}$$

Lemma 3.1 and Lemma 3.2 give us that before the first execution of fq_{m-1} ?, all components C_j to the left of C_m have become blocked at bq_j ? and all components to the right of C_m are blocked at fq_{j-1} ?. The unique trace recording the interleaved execution of components up to the first execution of an action of C_m is composed of

$$6\sum_{j=1}^{m-1}\sum_{i=j}^{m-1}Cap(bq_i) + 2(m-1)$$

actions (see Property 3.2), executed in an order determined by the priority of the components left of C_m . We denote this trace by t_{init} and we call it the *initial phase* in the execution of the system.

After t_{init} , a few actions of C_m occur until $bq_{m-1}!$. Producing an empty packet in bq_{m-1} de-blocks component C_{m-1} . C_{m-1} executes one iteration of its loop during which it also produces an empty packet in bq_{m-2} , which in turn de-blocks C_{m-2} . In fact, in this manner all components C_j to the left of C_m are de-blocked in cascade. These components will execute one iteration of their loop and eventually return to being blocked again at bq_j ?. The execution order

of the component actions is entirely determined by the component programs and the priority assignment. The trace recording this execution is of length 6(m-1) and we denote it with t_L . We denote the set of components to the left of C_m with LSC_m . At this point, C_m is the only ready-to-run component in the chain, therefore it resumes its execution with action fq_n !, according to its program. This results in de-blocking in cascade of the components C_i to the right of C_m . These components will execute a full iteration until each component is blocked at the same action again $(fq_{i-1}?)$. This trace has length 6(N-m) and we call it t_R . We also denote the set of components to the right of C_m with RSC_m . At this point C_m is again the only component ready-to-run and the situation described above repeats. The order of actions in the traces t and t_R is always the same because the components programs and the priority assignment does not allow any deviation. In short this means that the system follows a repetitive behavior. We denote the trace that records this repetitive execution with t_{stable} and we call it the stable phase in the execution of the system. We arrive at the following theorem.

Theorem 3.1. *The pipeline system assumes a repetitive behavior after a finite initial phase. The complete behavior is characterized by*

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$
.

 $t_{stable} = (4true \cap fq_{m-1}? \cap bq_m? \cap c_m \cap bq_{m-1}! (1 \cap 4fq_m! (1 \cap t_R))^{\omega})$ where t_L and t_R are traces that record the interleaved execution of components in LSC_m and respectively in RSC_m.

Proof. Follows directly form the above discussion.

The following corollary follows directly from Theorem 3.1:

Corollary 3.1. The stable phase starts when C_m executes for the first time. \Box

At the end of this section we introduce the notion of system deadlock. We include here the definition of deadlock as presented in [Tanenbaum, 2001]. A set D of tasks with at least one not terminated is called deadlocked if all tasks in D are blocked, and for each non-terminated task in D, any task that might unblock it is also in D. System deadlock occurs when all tasks are in the deadlock set.

Property 3.1 shows a sufficient condition for the system to not deadlock.

Property 3.1. A sufficient condition so that deadlock does not occur is $Cap(fq_i) \ge 1$ (and implicitly $Cap(bq_i) \ge 1$), $1 \le i < N$.

Proof. We assume that the system is deadlocked and $Cap(fq_i) \ge 1$, $1 \le i < N$. Implicitly $Cap(bq_i) \ge 1$, $1 \le i < N$. If the system is deadlocked, then at least one component C_j is blocked on communication with neighbor component(s). Property 2.2 and Property 2.3 show that blocking at *send* actions is not possible, therefore C_j can only be blocked at one of its *receive* actions. We consider for the beginning that C_j is blocked at fq_{j-1} ?, meaning that $L(fq_{j-1}) = 0$. In this case C_j is blocked on communication with C_{j-1} . C_{j-1} must be blocked as well (according to the definition of system deadlock).

If C_{j-1} were blocked at action bq_{j-1} ?, then according to (2.7), $y_{j-1} = 0$. This means that no empty packets are inside C_{j-1} . This implies that all packets used for communication between C_{j-1} and C_j must be either in fq_{j-1} , or in bq_{j-1} , or inside C_j . We have seen above that in this state $L(fq_{j-1}) = 0$. Also no packets are inside C_j , because C_j is blocked at action fq_{j-1} ?, meaning that $x_i =$ 0 according to (2.10). This means that all packets available for communication between C_{j-1} and C_j must be in bq_{j-1} . Since $Cap(bq_{j-1}) \ge 1$ follows directly that $L(bq_{j-1}) \ge 1$, which implies that C_{j-1} cannot be blocked at action bq_{j-1} ?. Hence C_{j-1} must be blocked at action fq_{i-2} ?.

This reasoning continues until component C_1 which, because of the system deadlock, we also must assume to be blocked at receiving a full packet from fq_0 . However this is impossible because the environment is cooperative and therefore blocking on the environment cannot happen.

A similar sort of reasoning can be applied if we consider that C_j is blocked at action bq_j ?.

3.2 Support for design practice

3.2.1 Channel usage, minimizing channel capacities

The following corollary presents the status of all queues (with respect to the number of packets they store), just after C_m executes fq_{m-1} ?. This information becomes useful later when we address issues related to the chain response time for each packet in the chain (Section 3.2.4).

Corollary 3.2. *Given state s in* $St(\rho)$

$$s = t_{init} \land (\texttt{Frue} \land fq_{m-1}? \land bq_m? \land c_m \land bq_{m-1}! \texttt{I} \land t_L \land fq_m! \land t_R)^j \land \texttt{Frue} \land fq_{m-1}? \texttt{I}, j \ge 0,$$

the following statements hold in s:

a.
$$\forall i: 1 \le i < m: L(fq_i) = Cap(fq_i) - 1 \land L(bq_i) = 0$$

b.
$$\forall i : m \leq i < N : L(fq_i) = 0 \land L(bq_i) = Cap(bq_i).$$

Proof.

a. When C_m executes fq_{m-1} ?, components C_i $(1 \le i < m)$ are blocked at bq_i ? (Lemma 3.1). That implies that $L(bq_i) = 0$. Equation (2.7) implies that at this

point in the execution of the components programs, there are $Cap(fq_i) - 1$ full packets available for consumption. That is because given the order of actions in the individual traces of components, each C_i executes first fq_{i-1} ? before bq_i ?, meaning that when C_i becomes blocked at bq_i ? it will have already executed fq_{i-1} ?, which makes that each fq_i contains $Cap(fq_i) - 1$ full packets and one packet is inside the component C_i .

b. Lemma 3.2 implies that when C_m executes fq_{m-1} ?, components C_i ($m < i \le N$) are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?. This implies $L(fq_{i-1}) = 0$. $L(fq_{i-1}) = 0$ and equation (2.10) imply that at this point during the execution of these components $L(bq_{i-1}) = Cap(bq_{i-1})$. Equation (2.10) shows that no empty packet is inside C_i when it becomes blocked at fq_{i-1} ? because again, given the order of actions in the individual traces of components, each C_i executes first fq_{i-1} ? before bq_i ?.

Corollary 3.3. The minimum sufficient for all queues capacities to avoid deadlock is 1.

Proof. Follows directly from Property 3.1 and the fact that all queues capacities in the system are strictly positive. \Box

3.2.2 Optimizing the initial phase length

In this subsection we calculate the length of the initial phase and show how t_{init} can be reduced and even eliminated (Corollary 3.4). Reducing the initial phase is important because designers assign budgets to the chain based on the resource requirements of the stable phase.

Property 3.2. The length of the initial phase in number of actions is

$$6\sum_{j=1}^{m-1}\sum_{i=j}^{m-1}Cap(bq_i) + 2(m-1)$$

Proof. The number of actions executed until the execution of the system reaches the stable phase is the number of actions executed by all C_i $(1 \le i < m)$ until all their backward input queues $(bq_i, 1 \le i < m)$ are drained. All these queues are drained after $6 \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} \sum_{i=j}^{m-1} Cap(bq_i)$ actions. After that, all m-1 components C_i $(1 \le i < m)$ will execute the guard action, action fq_{i-1} ?, and then they become blocked at action bq_i ? $(1 \le i < m)$. This happens in 2(m-1) actions. That leaves us with the total number of actions for the initial phase:

$$|t_{init}| = 6 \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} \sum_{i=j}^{m-1} Cap(bq_i) + 2(m-1).$$

Corollary 3.4. $|t_{init}|$ can be reduced by decreasing m and by decreasing the capacity of the queues in the system.

Proof. Direct consequence of Property 3.2. \Box

3.2.3 Optimizing the number of context switches

In this subsection we show that the priority assignment influences the number of context switches in ρ and we give insight in what is the appropriate priority assignment that minimizes $NCS(t_{init})$ and $NCS(t_{stable})$.

Theorem 3.1 implies a few facts about the context switches inherent to the execution of the system at stable phase:

Corollary 3.5. The context switches occurring due to blocking during the stable phase cannot be eliminated, and regardless of the priority assignment, the number of context switches due to blocking during one iteration of the stable phase is always N - 1.

Proof. Indeed Lemma 3.1 and Lemma 3.2 show that each time C_m executes, all other N - 1 components in the chain are blocked. Theorem 3.1 shows that regardless of the priority assignment to the components, each iteration of the stable phase starts with C_m which de-blocks in cascade all components to the left in the chain, after which it de-blocks in cascade all components execute one iteration of their loop of their program after which N - 1 components (C_m is excluded) become blocked until they are de-blocked in cascade again by C_m at the beginning of the next stable phase iteration. Therefore during one iteration of the stable phase N - 1 context switches due to blocking. This discussion also demonstrates that the context switches due to blocking are inherent to the execution of this type of chain and therefore cannot be eliminated.

Corollary 3.6. One context switch due to preemption occurring during the execution of C_m cannot be eliminated during each iteration of the stable phase.

Proof. Follows directly from Theorem 3.1 that during each iteration of the stable phase C_m is preempted at least one time and at most two times. First time is when C_m executes bq_{m-1} ! and it de-blocks in cascade the components to the left in the chain. The second preemption occurs when C_n executes fq_m ! and de-blocks in cascade the components to the right in the chain. One of these two context switches can be avoided by choosing m = 1 or m = N. The other context switch due to these preemptions cannot be eliminated, it is inherent to

the execution of the system during the stable phase.

Theorem 3.2. a. Minimum $NCS(t_{init})$ is achieved when $P(C_1) = \min_{i=1..N} P(C_i)$.

b. The minimum NCS during one iteration of t_{stable} can be achieved either when:

(i)
$$P(C_1) < P(C_N) < P(C_{N-1}) < \dots < P(C_2)$$
.
or when
(ii) $P(C_N) < P(C_1) < P(C_2) < \dots < P(C_{N-1})$
with $\forall i : 1 \le i < N - 1$, $Cap(fq_i) = 2$.

Proof.

a. Corollary 3.4 implies that for m = 1, the initial phase is eliminated, therefore $NCS(t_{init})$ is 0.

b. Corollary 3.5 shows that regardless of the priority assignment, context switches occurring during the execution of components $G_i(i \neq m)$ due to blocking cannot be avoided. In the case of C_m , this component does not block but is preempted after both actions bq_{m-1} ! and fq_m !. Only one of these two context switches can be avoided by choosing m = 1 or m = N. The other preemption is inherent to the execution during the stable phase (Corollary 3.6). Hence the only context switches that can be eliminated are the ones due to preemption of components $C_i(i \neq m)$. In the following we will show that when assigning priorities as shown at point b.(i) and (ii), all context switches due to the preemption of all components except C_m can be eliminated.

In case (*i*), the priority assignment implies that all context switches caused by preemptions are avoided in trace t_R , each component executes one loop iteration of its program and blocks again at action fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N$.

In case (*ii*) the priority assignment suggested implies that all context switches caused by preemptions are avoided in trace t_{L} , each component executes one loop iteration of its program and blocks again at action bq?, $1 \le i < N$. Moreover, with this priority assignment, had the capacities of the queues been 1, additional context switches would have occurred due to the blocking on the input forward queues of components C_2, \ldots, C_{N-1} (Corollary 3.2) therefore the additional condition on the minimal length of queues must be imposed for case *ii*: $\forall i : 1 \le i < N - 1$, $Cap(fq_i) = 2$.

Corollary 3.7. The minimum number of context switches occurring during one iteration of the stable phase is N.

Proof. The minimum number of context switches corresponds to those context switches that are inherent to the system execution and therefore cannot be

58

eliminated. Corollary 3.6, Corollary 3.5 and Theorem 3.2 show that the only context switches that cannot be eliminated during the stable phase are those due to blocking and one context switch due to the preemption of G_n . Corollary 3.5 shows that the number of context switches due to blocking during one iteration of the stable phase is N - 1. Therefore the minimum number of context switches occurring during one iteration of the stable phase of the system is N.

Tradeoff

- 1. The priority assignment suggested by Theorem 3.2 *ii* implies that all context switches caused by preemptions were eliminated, at the cost of a longer initial phase.
- 2. The priority assignment suggested by Theorem 3.2 *ii*. achieves a minimum $NCS(t_{stable})$ at the cost of more memory needed ($\forall i : 1 \le i < N-1$, $Cap(fq_i) = 2$).

3.2.4 Optimizing chain response time

The following theorem shows the conditions under which the response time for a packet k is optimized.

Theorem 3.3. $RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$ is minimal when m = 1 and $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < P(C_3) < ... < P(C_N)$. When m > 1, the response time of the chain during the stable phase ($RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$ where k are packets arriving during the chain stable phase) is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_m or by decreasing the value of m.

Proof. Stream packets are inserted in the chain in order, are processed in order, and are outputted from the chain in order.

The actions that process packet k are interleaved with actions that process:

- packets that *already* are in the chain when packet k is introduced. We denote the sum of the computation times of the actions that process these packets to the end of the chain with $S_{\delta \ before \ k}$.
- packets that have been introduced in the chain *after* packet *k*. These packets are processed up to some component in the chain until packet *k* is outputted from the chain. We denote the sum of the computation times of the actions that process these packets S_{δ after k}.

We also denote with $S_{\delta k}$ the sum of the computation times of the actions that process packet k from entering the chain until leaving it, and with S_{w} the total overhead introduced by the context switches that occur during the execution between action fq_0 ?^k and action fq_N !^k.

We can therefore express the chain response time for packet k as

$$RTC(\rho, \sigma, k) = S_{\delta k} + S_{\delta before k} + S_{\delta after k} + S_{sw}$$

The fact that the actions that process packet *k* are interleaved with other actions processing the packets mentioned above, makes the chain response time associated with a packet *k* longer. $RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$ is minimal when it contains only the actions that process packet *k*, the number of actions processing packet *k* is minimal, and the overhead introduced by context switches is reduced to its minimum.

We will show now that when $P(C_1) = \min_{i=1,N} P(C_i)$ and $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < \ldots < N$

 $P(C_N)$:

a. $S_{\delta \ before \ k} = 0$, b. $S_{\delta \ after \ k} = 0$, c. $S_{\delta \ k}$ is minimal, and d. S_{SW} is minimal.

a. Corollary 3.2 shows the status of all queues in the system after packet k is introduced in the chain by the execution of fq_0 ?^k:

$$\forall i : m \leq i < N : L(fq_i) = 0 \land L(bq_i) = Cap(bq_i).$$

This means that for m = 1, when packet k is inserted in the chain, no other full packet is already stored in the system queues. This means that no actions will be executed to process packets already stored in the system queues when packet k is inserted in the system, therefore $P(C_1) = \min_{i=1..N} P(C_i)$ implies $S_{\delta \ before \ k} = 0.$

b. Corollary 3.2 also implies for m = 1 that when a subsequent packet k + 1 is inserted in the chain, all forward queues are empty, meaning that packet k has already left the chain. This means that there are no packets arriving in the chain and being processed after k was inserted and before it leaves the chain. This implies $S_{\delta after k} = 0$.

c. $S_{\delta k}$ is minimal when $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_N)$, because in this situation each component C_i takes the packet as input as soon as it has been produced by the predecessor C_{i-1} , without waiting until the predecessor executes its guard again and becomes blocked at action fq_{i-2} ?. In this priority setting the processing of the guards and blocking of the components occurs during each iteration of the stable phase *after* the packet has left the chain.

d. The number of context switches occuring during the trace that records the processing of packet k (during the execution between action fq_0 ?^k and action fq_N !^k) is N, corresponding to N preemptions. This number cannot be reduced more within the afore mentioned trace. Indeed, by eliminating all N preemptions in this trace (such as in the priority assignment $P(C_1) < P(C_N) < P(C_{N-1}) < \ldots < P(C_2)$) we would obtain *N* context switches again (N - 1) context switches due to blocking and 1 due to the preemption of *G*). Additionally that would increase $S_{\delta k}$ because in this situation the processing of the guards and blocking of the components occurs during each iteration of the stable phase *before* the packet has left the chain.

Worthy to note is that while indeed when considering the ascending priority assignment ($P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_N)$) during the *entire iteration of the stable phase* NCS is *not* minimal, within the *trace that records the processing of packet k* (during the execution between action fq_0 ?^k and action fq_N !^k), NCS *is* minimal.

The second statement of the theorem was that when m > 1, the response time of the chain during the stable phase ($RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$), $k \in \mathbb{N}$ where k are packets arriving during the chain stable phase) is reduced by reducing the capacities of all queues preceding C_m or by decreasing the value of m.

As we have explained above, packet *k* cannot be processed at the end of the chain before all other k - 1 packets have been processed. We know that processing of packets to the end of the chain happens only during the stable phase of the chain when all queues preceding C_m are filled to their capacity (Theorem3.1, Lemma3.1). It means that when packet *k* is arrives in the chain during the chain stable phase, already $\sum_{i=1}^{m-1} Cap(fq_i) - 1$ packets are stored in the queues preceding C_m in the chain. Follows directly that by reducing the capacities of the queues preceding C_m , the number of packets preceding packet *k* is also reduced, hence $S_{\delta \ before \ k}$ is reduced, which implies that $RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$ is reduced as well. The same effect is achieved when maintaining the queue capacities but reducing *m*. This way the number of queues preceding C_m , and hence the number of packets preceding *k* is reduced. From here follows again that $S_{\delta \ before \ k}$ is reduced, which implies that $RTC(\rho, \sigma, k)$ is reduced as well.

3.3 Summary

In this chapter we have presented a model for the dynamic behavior of linear media processing chains executing in a cooperative environment. We express the behavior of the chain as a trace of the actions of the components that make up the chain. We have formally proven that the trace becomes repetitive (the stable phase) after a finite prefix (the initial phase) and we have shown that this trace can be calculated at design time. This approach allows the calculation and optimization of the capacities of the queues between components, of the initial phase, of the number of context switches, and of the response time of individual components and the entire chain.

The repetitive nature of the chain is an important property that also makes reasoning about composition of chains much easier. Designers need only to reason in terms of patterns of execution at the level of the chain instead of reasoning about the individual behaviors of components within the whole system. This approach also makes systems open in the sense that the effect of inserting (or withdrawing) components from a chain can be rigorously predicted and controlled.

4

Introducing Timing Constraints

In this chapter we analyze the behaviour of linear chains that contain both *data-driven* and *time-driven* components. In contrast to the system studied in Chapter 3, the systems we analyze in this chapter have timing constraints, and quality of service constraints. The timing constraints are induced by the periodic execution of the *time-driven* components. The quality of service constraints come from the fact that the input and/or the output actions of the system must be executed at a certain rate. As an example from practice, in this context this means that the first and/or last time-driven component in the chain (a video digitizer or respectively audio/video renderer), must display the audio/video information at a predefined fixed rate adjusted to the human ear/eye. Any delay in displaying the information causes audio/video artefacts and the perceived quality of service (QoS) diminishes. The fact that the execution of the first and/or last time-driven component in a system have a direct impact on the system quality of service, shows the strict relation between the timing constraints of these systems and their quality of service constraints.

As in Chapter 3, the approach we take in characterizing the execution of these systems is to identify the dependencies in the executions of the components. We prove that a time-driven component in a chain where all the other components are data-driven, has the same influence on the overall execution
of a chain as a data-driven component with minimum priority has on a chain composed of only data-driven components. This reduces the analysis of this time-driven system to be identical to that of the data-driven system in Chapter 3. In the case where a system contains two time-driven components, we show how the system can be designed such that all components develop a dependency on only one of the time-driven components. By eliminating the double dependency on the time-driven components we achieve a predictable system execution during which resource usage of memory and CPU are optimized.

One other important result of this chapter refers to CPU overload situations in which the time-driven component at the end of the chain misses its deadline for a number of periods. In these cases we show how to design the system such that there always exists an infinite suffix of the trace ρ during which the chain satisfies the quality of service requirements. The results of this analysis are relevant because they show how to trade memory for lower processing power when designing systems that experience high variantions in computation times of tasks. The trade-off proposed is advantageous because the cost of an additional amount of memory is much lower than the cost of processing power when CPU is overprovisioned to accomodate computational peaks.

The chapter is organized as follows. In section 4.1 we present the case of a system composed of N - 1 data-driven components and ending with a *time-driven* component. Section 4.2 presents the behavioral analysis in the case where the last component executes according to the interlaced standard. The case of a system where the first component is *time-driven* executing according to the interlaced standard and the rest of the N - 1 components are *data-driven* is presented in section 4.3. Finally, in section 4.4 we show the behavioural analysis of a system encountered in practice. This is the case of a video-surveillance system where the first and last components are *time-driven* and the rest of N - 2 components are *data-driven*.

In all cases mentioned above, components can have variable computation times. Also in all cases the quality of service requirements of the systems are directly related to their timing requirements. We formally specify these requirements and we show the mechanisms to be employed at design time such that the quality of service requirements (and therefore the timing requirements) are satisfied. Aside of that we show again in each case how performance parameters such as response time of the chain, NCS, memory and CPU use can be optimized at design time of the chain.

4.1 A linear chain with a time-driven component at the end

In this section we study the case of a linear chain ending with a time driven component as described in section 2.6.1. The program of such of component is shown in Figure 2.8. In practice, time driven components are usually implemented as interrupt service routines issued by some hardware device. A few examples from the media processing domain include the video renderer and the audio renderer components executing on the TriMedia chip (Figure 4.1)[Philips, 1999]. In this particular case, the hardware devices are the Video Out Unit (VOU), and the Audio Out Unit (AOU). VOU and AOU transfer video and respectively audio data read from the memory SDRAM to the corresponding Video Out or Audio Out port. Both VOU and AOU issue interrupts periodically to the VLIW CPU at the end of each transmitted video image and respectively audio sample. The VLIW CPU updates the video (or audio data) pointers, with pointers to the next data. This is subsumed in the $send(fq_N, ePacket, 1))$ statement in the program of a time driven component as decribed in Figure 2.8. The clock with which the interrupts are issued is given either internally or externally by some other device. When the VLIW



Figure 4.1. *TriMedia Block Diagram as pictured in the TriMedia manual, courtesy of Philips.*

CPU updates the pointer to the next data to be transmitted, the new pointer value is used at the start of the next video or audio data.

The interrupts are maskable implying that nesting of interrupts is allowed. However, to ensure that the real time constraints for the execution of the video and audio renderer components are met, only limited nesting of events is allowed. In that sense it is required that the execution of the video and audio renderer must be completed within a certain interval of time (*flush time*) that starts with the next period (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. Execution of component C_N cannot be scheduled before $T_0^N + k * T_N$ and must finish before $T_0^N + k * T_N + flush$.

We express this property of a system (sub-)trace as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N) \stackrel{def}{=} \\ (\forall s_1, s_2 \in St(t), \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k \subseteq s_2 \frown fq_N!^k \subseteq t: \\ \sigma(pref \frown s_2 \frown fq_N!^k) < T_0^N + k * T_N + flush \land \\ \sigma(pref \frown s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^k) \geq T_0^N + k * T_N) \end{aligned}$$

where $pref \cap t \in St(\rho)$. T_0^N is the time until the first packet is processed by C_N . We call this time *start-up time*. Trace *t* specifies a (sub-)trace of the overall system execution that follows a prefix *pref*. The *flush* term refers to the flush time. σ refers to the eager schedule for ρ . Our observation above implies that the execution start of component C_N can only be delayed within the limits of the flush time. This delay occurs due to the fact that in some cases at the time that C_N must start executing, an atomic action of another component executes on the CPU. Given the atomicity of the action, its execution cannot be preempted by C_N despite the higher priority, and therefore C_N is delayed until the end of the action execution. Here we make the observation that the flush time must also deal with the jitter induced by variable computation time of the atomic action that delays the execution start of C_N . This delay is limited to the value μ defined in (2.15). Therefore the *flush time* satisfies the following property:

$$flush > \mu + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^s \frown t_{C_N}) \tag{4.1}$$

As defined in section 2.6.2, $S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^s \frown t_{C_N})$ returns the sum of the computation times of actions in trace $t_{C_N}^s \frown t_{C_N}$, meaning the sum of the computation times of actions executed during one iteration of C_N .

In fact C_N is a regular real-time periodic task where the activation time is $T_0^N + k * T_N$ and the deadline is $T_0^N + k * T_N + flush$. Given the fact that C_N is implemented in practice as an interrupt service routine we will reflect this implementation decision in our model by considering C_N to have the highest priority in the chain.

 $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ specifies a timing requirement of the C_N components but it specifies also a *Quality of Service (QoS)* requirement. Indeed in practice if C_N is a video or an audio renderer and its execution (within the overall execution of the system) would not satisfy the property specified by SQoSc, the human user would notice video or audio artefacts. This means that the *Quality of Service* provided by the system is lower, or that the *QoS* requirement of the system is not satisfied. For this reason the SQoSc predicate is pronounced as "*QoS* requirement on a (sub-)trace t following prefix pref" and the value returned by predicate SQoSc applied on a (sub-)trace t shows whether the *QoS* requirement is satisfied on this trace or not.

We present below a general formal definition of the *QoS* requirement for a time-driven component:

$$SQoSc(t, pref, a, b, T_s, T_p) \stackrel{def}{=} (\forall s_1, s_2 \in St(t), \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, s_1 \cap a^k \subseteq s_2 \cap b^k \subseteq t: \sigma(pref \cap s_2 \cap b^k) < T_s + k * T_p + flush \land \sigma(pref \cap s_1 \cap a^k) - \delta(a^k) \ge T_s + k * T_p)$$

To simplify making reference to a group of components in a chain, we introduce the following notations: LSC_i denotes the set of components preceding component C_i in a chain, and RSC_i denotes the set of components following component C_i in a chain. We denote with CN the entire chain composed of C_1, C_2, \ldots, C_N .

4.1.1 QoS requirements

The question experts in the media processing domain seek to answer is how can the *QoS* requirement be satisfied for the trace ρ . Better even, is there a condition that can be imposed at design time of a media processing chain such that the quality of service requirement is satisfied. We start answering that question by analyzing the behaviour of the left subchain (*LSC_N*), composed of components $C_1, C_2, \ldots, C_{N-1}$.

Subchain LSC_N is composed of only *data driven* components. As long as $L(fq_{N-1}) < Cap(fq_{N-1})$, LSC_N executes exactly the same as the chain composed of only *data driven* components presented in Chapter 3. Before LSC_N produces the first packet in fq_{N-1} , the subchain reaches its repetitive execution

(stable phase) as shown in Chapter 3. The stable phase trace is

$$(\ddagger true \frown fq_{m-1}? \frown bq_m? \frown c_m \frown bq_{m-1}! \ddagger \frown t_L \frown fq_m! \frown t_R)^l,$$

where C_m is the component with minimum priority in LSC_N . Trace t_L records the interleaved execution of components C_1, \ldots, C_{m-1} , and t_R records the interleaved execution of C_{m+1}, \ldots, C_{N-1} . l is a finite number of iterations of the stable phase of sub-chain LSC_N until fq_{N-1} is filled to its capacity.

Once the stable phase is reached, each packet is produced in fq_{N-1} at the end of one iteration of the stable phase. The iteration of the stable phase that processes packet *k* to the end of the subchain LSC_N (in fq_{N-1}) is

$$(a)$$
true $\frown fq_{m-1}$? $\frown bq_m$? $\frown c_m \frown bq_{m-1}$! (a) $\frown t_L \frown fq_m$! $\frown t_R$)^k

Note that this stable phase lasts only as long as fq_{N-1} has not yet become filled to its capacity (bq_{N-1} drained).

The sum of the computation times of actions during the k^{th} iteration of component C_i , i < N is $S_{\delta}(t_{C_i}^k)$. We consider for the beginning fixed computation times of actions of C_i . In this case, the sum $S_{\delta}(t_{C_i}^k)$ has the same value for any packet k, therefore we drop the superscript k in $t_{C_i}^k$. In Chapter 3 we show that during one iteration of the stable phase each component C_1, \ldots, C_{N-1} executes one iteration of its individual trace. The eager schedule does not allow for any unused time between the actions of data-driven components as those in LSC_N . From here follows that the duration of one iteration of the stable phase of LSC_N is $\sum_{i=1}^{N-1} S_{\delta}(t_{C_i})$.

In Chapter 3 we explain that each packet is produced in fq_{N-1} at the end of each iteration of the stable phase of LSC_N . From here follows that the processing time between the production of two consecutive packets (k and k+1)in fq_{N-1} is $\sum_{i=1}^{N-1} S_{\delta}(t_{C_i})$ for two consecutive iterations uninterrupted by the consumption of a packet by C_N from fq_{N-1} and $\sum_{i=1}^N S_{\delta}(t_{C_i})$ otherwise. This means that the processing time between the production of two consecutive packets is always at most $\sum_{i=1}^N S_{\delta}(t_{C_i})$. We denote this sum with *S*.

$$S = \sum_{i=1}^{N} S_{\delta}(t_{C_i}).$$
 (4.2)

In the next subsection we show that after a finite prefix of ρ , regardless of the priority assigned to C_N ,

$$S < T_N \tag{4.3}$$

ensures that C_N always executes periodic, at time interval T_N . This would imply that if at design time of the chain it is ensured that the sum of the computation times of actions in one iteration of C_1, \ldots, C_N is always smaller or equal than T_N , $SQoSc(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ is also satisfied. We set out to show this while characterizing the trace ρ .

4.1.2 Stable phase characterization

Based on the constraints imposed by invariants *Scc*, *Spc*, the schedule constraints, and the imposed condition that *S* is always smaller than $T_N(4.3)$, we characterize the trace ρ . Aside the fact that this characterization shows what are the sufficient conditions needed such that ρ satisfies the *QoS* requirement, it also yields facts about the execution of the chain that allow the calculation of the trace ρ at design time of the chain.

We have seen in the previous subsection that when the subchain LSC_N produces the first packet in fq_{N-1} , it has already reached its *stable phase* as explained in Chapter 3. During this stable phase, when the component with minimum priority in $LSC_N(C_m)$ executes, all backward queues $bq_i, 1 \le i < m$ are drained (Lemma 3.1, Chapter 3). We denote with ρ_{m-1} the trace starting with the first execution of C_1 , and ending with the execution of fq_{N-1} !¹:

$$\rho = \rho_{m-1} \frown s_{m-1},$$

$$\rho_{m-1} = u_{m-1} \frown fq_{N-1}.$$

Trace ρ_{m-1} includes the initial phase of the *LSC*_N sub-chain and the first iteration of its stable phase.

Next we analyze how many packets are put in fq_{N-1} every period and how many are taken every T_N . We study the behaviour of the chain from the action following ρ_{m-1} of each iteration of the stable phase of LSC_N . That means that the time between the production of two consecutive packets (k and k + 1) in fq_{N-1} during one period T_N is S.

 $S < T_N$ implies that during s_{m-1} , within one period T_N , on average T_N/S packets are produced in fq_{N-1} . Even if we do not make any assumption about the priority of C_N , we can say that C_N will execute (and thus consume a full packet from fq_{N-1}) at most once every T_N . This implies that every new period T_N at least T_N/S packets are produced in fq_{N-1} and at most one packet is consumed. Hence every new period the length of fq_{N-1} increases with at least $T_N/S - 1$ packets. This also implies that after maximum $Cap(fq_{N-1})/(T_N/S - 1)$ periods T_N , fq_{N-1} will be filled to its capacity. We use the value T_N/S in the real numbers domain as opposed to the same value rounded down to emphasize that even when $T_N/S < 2$, once every few periods, during one period T_N , LSN_N produces 2 full packets in fq_{N-1} while C_N consumes only 1, implying steady growth in the queue length. It follows directly

from the formulas above that the smaller the difference between *S* and T_N , the higher is the number of periods T_N until fq_{N-1} is filled to its capacity.

When fq_{N-1} is filled to its capacity, bq_{N-1} is drained, which implies that C_{N-1} becomes blocked on bq_{N-1} . Let x_{N-1} denote the iteration number such that C_{N-1} is blocked for the first time. We denote with ρ_{N-1} the trace starting with the first action following prefix ρ_{m-1} and ending with the action fq_{N-2} ?^{x_{N-1}} after which C_{N-1} becomes blocked at bq_{N-1} ?.

$$\rho = \rho_{m-1} \frown \rho_{N-1} \frown s_{N-1}, \quad \rho_{N-1} = u_{N-1} \frown fq_{N-2}$$

In the suffix following ρ_{N-1} (s_{N-1}), C_{N-1} is de-blocked (and therefore executes) only when C_N produces an empty packet in bq_{N-1} , which happens at most once every T_N . This implies in turn that C_{N-1} will consume now every T_N at most 1 full packet from fq_{N-2} .

By repeating the reasoning above for the sub-chain composed of components $C_{1,...,}$ C_{N-2} we find that within maximum $Cap(fq_{N-2}) * (T_N/(S - S_{N-1}) - 1)$ periods T_N , fq_{N-2} will be filled to its capacity and bq_{N-2} will be drained. We denote with ρ_{N-2} the trace starting with the first action following prefix $\rho_{m-1} \frown \rho_{N-1}$ and ending with the action fq_{N-3} ? after which C_{N-2} becomes blocked at bq_{N-2} ?. We denote with x_{N-2} the iteration number such that C_{N-2} is blocked for the first time.

$$\rho = \rho_{m-1} \frown \rho_{N-1} \frown \rho_{N-2} \frown s_{N-2}, \quad \rho_{N-2} = u_{N-2} \frown fq_{N-3}$$
?

The reasoning continues with all other components up to and including C_m and we define the subsequent ρ_i subtraces (i = N - 3...m) in a similar way as shown above. We rewrite ρ as

$$\rho = \rho_{m-1} \frown \rho_{N-1} \frown \rho_{N-2} \frown \ldots \frown \rho_m \frown s_m,$$

$$\rho_m = u_m \frown fq_{m-1}?^{x_m}$$

We denote with t_{init} the prefix $\rho_{m-1} \frown \rho_{N-1} \frown \rho_{N-2} \frown \ldots \frown \rho_m$ and we call this prefix the *initial phase* of the entire chain *CN*.

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown s_m$$

Lemma 4.1. When $S < T_N$, then $C_i b bq_i$?[in t_{init} of ρ], $\forall i, 1 \le i < N$. *Proof.* We know that at the end of ρ_{m-1} backward queues bq_i , $1 \le i < m$ are drained (due to LSC_N have been reaching its stable phase as explained in Chapter 3). In addition, the discussion above shows that at the end of each subtrace ρ_i ($i = N - 1 \dots m$) each backward queue bq_i ($i = N - 1 \dots m$) is drained. This implies that at the end of t_{init} all backward queues in the chain are drained.

In the following theorem we show that after *t_{init}* the execution of the system

70

becomes repetitive and from this point of view *stable*. For this reason we rename s_m (the sub-trace following t_{init} in ρ) with t_{stable} .

Theorem 4.1. When $S < T_N$ and $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$, the pipeline system in which the last component is time-driven, assumes a repetitive, periodic behavior after a finite initial phase. The complete behavior is characterized by

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$

$$t_{stable} = (t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N))^{\omega}$$

$$t_{C_N} = \langle true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^1 \frown c_N^2 \frown \ldots \frown c_N^{m_N} \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown fq_N! \frown$$

$$i := i + 1 \langle \rangle$$

as illustrated in Figure 4.3.

- *t_L* is the trace recording the interleaved execution of components in subchain LSC_N.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in LSC_N are blocked at bq_i ?, $1 < i \le N$.
- $SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Proof. According to Lemma 4.1, at the end of t_{init} , all components in LSC_N are blocked at action bq_i ?, i < N, and therefore dependent on C_N to produce one empty packet. Follows directly that the only component that can execute after t_{init} is C_N . So far trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown \iota$$

where t_{C_N} records the execution of C_N just before the *delay* action: $t_{C_N} = 4 true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^1 \frown c_N^2 \frown \ldots \frown c_N^{m_N} \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown fq_N! \frown i := i + 1$

When C_N executes $bq_{N-1}!$ it de-blocks C_{N-1} . However because C_N has the highest priority in the chain, C_{N-1} will not preempt C_N . The execution of C_N continues according to its program until just before the *delay* action. Given the restriction imposed by predicate $S\sigma c$ presented in Chapter 2, a *delay* action can only be executed when no other regular actions are ready or the time has come, which here it is not the case (C_{N-1} is ready-to-run). This implies that after t_{C_N} the only actions that can follow are those of C_{N-1} . When C_{N-1} executes $bq_{N-2}!$, C_{N-2} is de-blocked. In fact, ultimately all components in LSC_N are de-blocked in cascade (exact order of execution is determined by priority).

assignment). All these components C_i , i < N will execute one iteration of their individual traces after which they become again blocked at the bq? action, and must wait again for C_N to produce 1 empty packet in bq_{N-1} . The interleaved execution of components in LSC_N is recorded by trace t_L . At this point ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown u$$

Given the fact that $S < T_N$ implies that $\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L) < T_0^N + l * T_N$. At the end of t_L all components in *LSC_N* are blocked again, which implies that the *delay* action follows in the trace. Hence at this point ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + l * T_N) \frown u$$

 $\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L) < T_0^N + l * T_N$ also implies that the effect of the *delay* action is to advance time until moment $T_0^N + l * T_N$. This implies that

$$\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + l * T_N)) = T_0^N + l * T_N$$
(4.4)

At moment $T_0^N + l * T_N$, C_N becomes ready-to-run from time perspective and all the other components are blocked at action bq_i ?, i < N, and therefore dependent again on C_N to produce one empty packet. This is a similar situation as the one at state t_{init} , meaning that the execution of the system repeats in the manner as explained above. Therefore ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N))^{\omega}$$

Trace $\not\langle (t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N))^{\omega} \not\rangle$ is denoted with t_{stable} so we have:
$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$

The repetitive execution expressed above and (4.4) show that for each iteration of C_N during t_{stable} :

$$\sigma(s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^k) \ge T_0^N + k * T_N,$$

$$\forall s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k \in St(\rho), \ t_{init} \subseteq s_1, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$$

Also given (4.1) we have that

 $\sigma(s_2 \frown fq_N!^k) < T_0^N + k * T_N + flush, \forall s_2 \frown fq_N!^k \in St(\rho), t_{init} \subseteq s_2, \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$ This implies that $SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Given that the sum of each iteration of components C_i , $i \le N$ is lower than T_N ($S < T_N$) implies that C_N becomes *ready-to-run* every T_N both *from time* and *channel perspective*. This makes the execution recorded in t_{stable} not only repetitive but also periodic. Note that during t_{stable} , C_N executes periodic (strictly at time interval T_N), regardless of its priority.

Important to note is that in this case, the time-driven component C_N , even when it has the highest priority in the entire chain, has the same effect on the stable phase trace of the data-driven components in the chain, as a data-driven



Figure 4.3. Execution of system ending with a time-driven component. C_N has the highest priority.

component with minimum priority has on the rest of the components in the case of a chain composed of only data-driven components. This observation is coined "time beats priority".

Note that if C_N would not have the highest priority in the chain, trace ρ would have been:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (\ddagger true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^1 \frown c_N^2 \frown \ldots \frown c_N^{m_N} \frown bq_{N-1}! \not > \tau_{L_1} \frown \\ \ddagger fq_N! \frown i := i + 1 \not > \neg t_{L_2} \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N))^{\omega}$$

where $t_{L_1} \frown t_{L_2} = t_L$, and t_L is the trace recording the interleaved execution of components in sub-chain LSC_N . When C_N is assigned the lowest priority in the chain then t_{L_2} is the empty trace ε . The order of execution is again entirely determined by the priority assignment to the components.



Figure 4.4. Execution of system ending with a time-driven component. C_N has the lowest priority.

The following corollary shows that if C_N has the highest priority, then whenever C_N executes during the stable phase, all the other components in the chain (C_i , $1 \le i < N$) are blocked at action bq_i ?.

Corollary 4.1. Consider t a prefix of trace ρ such that $t_{init} \in St(t)$ and the next action after t is $bq_{N-1}!^k$, k > 0. If $S < T_N$ and $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$ then C_i b bq_i ? in t, for all $i, 1 \leq i < N$. *Proof.* Follows directly from Theorem 4.1.

The lemma below states that under the condition that $S < T_N$ and C_N is assigned the highest priority in the chain, $SQoSc(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Lemma 4.2.
$$S < T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSc(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$

Proof. Consider s_1, s_2 such that $s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k \subseteq s_2 \frown fq_{N-1}!^k \subseteq t_{init}, k > 0$. Proving $\sigma(s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^k) \ge T_0^N + k * T_N$ is trivial by virtue of the *delay* action that precedes $fq_{N-1}?^k$ in the program trace of C_N .

At moment $T_0^N + k * T_N$ at least k productions of full packets have been completed in fq_{N-1} (S < T_N), hence $L(fq_{N-1}) > 0$ at this time. This implies that at moment $T_0^N + k * T_N C_N$ becomes *ready-to-run* (given the availability of input in fq_{N-1} and the time). Since that C_N has also the maximum priority in the chain, follows that C_N will also execute (the latest at $T_0^N + k * T_N + \mu$ because it may preempt the execution of components in LSC_N). The maximum priority of C_N also implies that the execution of C_N is uninterrupted until action $fq_N!$. Given (4.1) follows that $\sigma(s_2 \frown fq_N!^k) < T_0^N + k * T_N + flush$.

The corollary below states that the QoS requirement is satisfied for the entire execution of the chain (entire trace ρ) if at design time it is ensured that $S < T_N$ and C_N is assigned the highest priority in the chain.

Corollary 4.2.
$$S < T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSc(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$
Proof. Follows directly from Lemma 4.2 and Theorem 4.1.

When considering variable computation times for the actions of components, by imposing $S^M < T_N$ where

$$S^M = \sum_{i=1}^N S^M_{\delta}(t_{C_i}).$$

the stable phase is reached again and all lemmas and corollaries presented above hold as well, given that $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$. This means that again the trace ρ satisfies the *QoS* requirement. Indeed by ensuring at design time that $S^M < T_N$ where here S^M takes into account the worst case computation time for all actions of components, the reasoning and the conclusions about the

execution of the chain presented above hold again. Such a restriction in the design of a chain can be verified by measuring the load on the processor of one iteration of each component.

4.1.3 Practical Applications

Similarly as in Chapter 3, trace ρ can be calculated by choosing in each state the ready action of the component with the highest priority. Knowing the trace allows to calculate the number of context switches, and the number of actions needed to process a packet from input to the output of a chain. The eager schedule of the unique trace can also be calculated provided that the computation times of each action processing an input stream are known. This renders the start and response times for individual tasks and response time of the chain.

Important to note is that because $S^M < T_N$, regardless of its priority, component C_N has the same effect on the stable phase trace of this chain, as a data-driven component with minimum priority has in the case of a chain composed of only data-driven components (described in Chapter 3). Owing to this fact, we find that corollaries addressing the stable phase of a chain composed of only data-driven components (with C_N having the lowest priority) hold in this case as well. From here we deduce that:

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3).
- the response time of the chain is to be calculated as shown in Chapter 3, in the case of a chain composed of only data driven components with m = N. Also follows directly that response time of the chain cannot be improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Chapter 3 because that does not change the influence of the time-driven component C_N .
- according to Theorem 3.3 the response time of the chain is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_N .
- the number of context switches during the stable phase is minimal by assigning priorities as $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_{N-1})$ and $Cap(fq_i) = 2$ $\forall i, 1 \le i < N-1$ (Theorem 3.2).

4.1.4 Modeling overload situations

In practice ensuring at design time that the *QoS* requirement is satisfied for the entire execution of the chain (entire trace ρ) by guaranteeing that $S^M < T_N$, is either too costly and pessimistic, or it implies reducing the functionality of the chain. That is because if measurements reveal that $S^M < T_N$ does not hold, either the processor speed has to be increased, or the number of components

in the chain needs to be reduced such that for the new S^M , the condition is satisfied.

In the first case, increasing the speed of the processor makes the system more costly. This solution is also pessimistic because the computation time of components actions that process media streams varies greatly depending on the contents of the input media stream. Experience shows that in general the computation times of component actions only occasionally reach peaks such as specified in S^M . The second alternative - reducing the number of components in the chain implies reducing the functionality of the chain, which is also not desirable.

Because of the above reasons we do not propose guaranteeing $S^M < T_N$ in order to satisfy *QoS* requirements. We choose for a "middle ground" solution in which the *QoS* requirements are relaxed, and guaranteed to be met during an infinite suffix of ρ , despite computation times peaks. This solution allows us not to impose at the design time of the chain a too strict restriction that accommodates the rare worst case computation times of components actions $(S^M < T_N)$. We make a compromise and we propose chains are designed such that they satisfy the following constraint:

$$\sum_{i=k-M+1}^{k} S^{i} + E \le M * T_{N}, \ M \in \mathbb{N}.$$

$$(4.5)$$

 S^k represents the time between the production of packets k - 1 and k in fq_{N-1} . We assume the following priority assignment:

$$P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i) \text{ and } P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i).$$

In this case the subchain LSC_N is allowed to not produce a new packet in fq_{N-1} every period, but within any $M * T_N$ periods of C_N at least M packets are produced in fq_{N-1} . Such a restriction can be verified at design time of the chain based on experience and measurements as we mentioned before.

We mentioned before that we relax the QoS requirement such that it specifies that after a finite prefix, there does exist an infinite suffix during which SQoSc is satisfied. This relaxation is specified by $SQoSc^{overload}$ below:

$$SQoSc^{overload}(\rho) \stackrel{def}{=} (\exists pref, t, pref^{t} = \rho :$$

$$SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N))$$

Lemma 4.3. Given that equation (4.5) is a property of the system execution, $P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$ and $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, then there exists a state t_{init} in which all forward queues are filled to their capacity.

Proof. The priority assignment assumed above implies that there exists a state t'_{init} in which all forward queues fq_i , $1 \le i < N-1$ are filled to their capacity.

We wish to prove that there also exists $t_{init} \in St(\rho)$, $t'_{init} \in St(t_{init})$ in which all forward queues are filled to their capacity.

After t'_{init} the system executes according to the pattern described in Theorem 3.1, producing 1 full packet in fq_{N-1} at the end of each S^k .

Let k = z * M. We have then that

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{k} S^{i} + z * E$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{z} \sum_{j=i*M-M+1}^{i*M} (S^{j} + E)$$

$$\leq \{(4.5)\}$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{z} M * T_{N}$$

$$= z * M * T_{N}$$

$$= k * T_{N}.$$

In short,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} S^{i} + z * E \le k * T_{N}$$
(4.6)

The number of consumed packets from fq_{N-1} is k at $T_0^N + k * T_N$. The number of produced packets in fq_{N-1} is $k + z * E/S^M$ at $T_0^N + k * T_N$, at least. S^M is a maximal value for S^k , for instance $M * T_N$ according to (4.5).

When $z * E/M * T_N > M$, or $z * E/M^2 * T_N > 1$, or $z > M^2 * T_N/E$ we have:

- at k = z * M, at least M packets are stored in fq_{N-1} , hence
- there exists a time $\tau \le k * T_N$ such that at this time *precisely* M packets are stored in fq_{N-1} .

This means that for a finite buffer (of capacity M), this buffer will fill to its capacity after a finite time.

Lemma 4.4. Given that equation (4.5) is a property of the system execution, $P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i), \ P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i), \ and \ Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M, \ then \ there$



Figure 4.5. *Execution of a system where the last component is time-driven. Overload situation.*

exist $s_i \in St(\rho)$, $i \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\sigma(s_i) = \sigma(t_{init}) + i * M * T_N$ and $L(s_i, fq_{N-1}) = M$.

Proof. We denote $\sigma(t_{init})$ with $T_0^{N'}$. The execution of the system is illustated in Figure 4.5. Lemma 4.3 implies that at the end of t_{init} all components in *LSC_N* are blocked at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$. We also have that

$$L(t_{init}, fq_{N-1}) = Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M$$

and

$$L(t_{init}, bq_{N-1}) = 0$$

We want to calculate $L(fq_{N-1})$ at the end of $M * T_N$ periods after $T_0^{N'}$. For now, we express $L(fq_{N-1})$ at the end of $M * T_N$ periods as

$$L(fq_{N-1}) = M + x_0.$$

During each of the next $M * T_N$ periods, C_N consumes 1 full packet from fq_{N-1} ($L(fq_{N-1})$ is decremented) and produces 1 empty packet in bq_{N-1} . This implies that after $M * T_N$ periods $L(fq_{N-1})$ is decreased with M packets. Therefore we can express $x_0 = -M + x_1$ meaning that $L(fq_{N-1})$ at the end of $M * T_N$ periods becomes

$$L(fq_{N-1}) = M - M + x_1.$$

Each time C_N produces 1 empty packet in bq_{N-1} , it allows the components in LSC_N to be de-blocked in cascade. During each cascade de-blocking the components in LSC_N execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked again at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$. We denote with $t_{LSC_N}^k$ the trace recording the *k* cascade de-blocking of components in LSC_N . Note that at the end of each $t_{LSC_N}^k$, 1 full packet is produced in fq_{N-1} (C_{N-1} has the lowest priority in the chain therefore it executes last in LSC_N). Given that during each of the next $M * T_N$ periods, C_N produces 1 empty packet in bq_{N-1} , follows that LSC_N is de-blocked M times, and therefore C_{N-1} produces M packets in fq_{N-1} . Therefore we can express $x_1 = M$ meaning that $L(fq_{N-1})$ at the end of $M * T_N$ periods becomes

$$L(fq_{N-1}) = M - M + M = M.$$

Note that each execution of $t_{LSC_N}^k$, k = 1..M is characterized by

$$\sigma(u \frown t_{LSC_N}^k) < T_0^{N'} + M * T_N, \ k = 1..M, \ u \frown t_{LSC_N}^k \subseteq \rho$$

and

$$\sigma(t_{LSC_N}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{LSC_N}^k) \geq \sigma(v \frown t_{C_N}^k), \ k = 1..M, \ v \frown t_{C_N}^k \subseteq \rho.$$

where $t_{C_N}^k$ is the *k* iteration of trace t_{C_N} . This implies that each $t_{LSC_N}^k$, k = 1..M can execute in a later period than the period in which the empty packet that de-blocks LSC_N is produced by C_N but no earlier than that period. Also, it follows that $t_{LSC_N}^M$ ends before the end of the $M * T_N$ periods and that at that time $(T_0^{N'} + M * T_N)$, all components in LSC_N will have executed one iteration of their loop and they are blocked again at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$, leaving again C_N the only *ready-to-run* component in the system. C_N executes its *delay* action which advances time until $T_0^{N'} + M * T_N$. We denote the state that follows t_{init} and ends with the delay action of C_N with s_1 . Given the discussion above follows that state s_1 ends at moment $T_0^{N'} + M * T_N$:

$$\sigma(s_1) = \sigma(t_{init}) + M * T_N.$$

To summarize, the above reasoning shows us there exists a state s_1 that ends at moment $\sigma(t_{init}) + M * T_N$ and that at the end of s_1

$$L(s_1, fq_{N-1}) = Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M,$$

and

$$L(s_1, bq_{N-1}) = 0.$$

and all components in *LSC_N* are blocked at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$, with C_N the only *ready-to-run* component in the system, situation identical with the one at the end of t_{init} . This implies that this situation is repetitive hence the statement of the lemma holds at the end of each $T_0^{N'} + i * M * T_N$, $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

We denote the trace that follows t_{init} in ρ with $t_{stable}^{overload}$ with the mention that during $t_{stable}^{overload}$ the repetition consists only of the order of actions in $\frac{k}{LSC_N}$, k = 1..M and the times at which C_N executes.

Corollary 4.3. Given that equation (4.5) characterizes the execution of the system, $P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, and $Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M$, then $SQoSc(t_{stable}^{overload}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds and hence $SQoSc^{overload}(\rho)$ holds as well.

Proof. Results directly from Lemma 4.4.

4.2 The interlaced standard

In this section we present a different behaviour of the time driven component, as it appears in practice in the case of the visualization according to the interlaced standard. In this standard, video frames are displayed on the screen periodically, where every first period the even fields are displayed and every second period the odd fields are displayed. That means that every frame takes two periods of the time driven component to be displayed on the screen.

Component C_N receives one input full packet containing a decoded frame from fq_{N-1} , separates the even from the odd fields and sends the odd fields and the even fields alternately, every second period. At the programming level, the basic statement *process_fct_N* (*VAR,VAR*) denotes the processing during the first period of the time-driven component. *process_fct_N* (*VAR,VAR*) denotes the processing during the second period of the time-driven component. We indicate in Figure 4.6 the program that specifies this behaviour.

The corresponding trace actions in the trace alphabet of the new basic statements are defined below:

$$Alph('process_fct_N'(VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{c_N^{1'}, \dots, c_N^{m_{N1}'}\}$$
$$Alph('process_fct_N''(VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \{c_N^{1''}, \dots, c_N^{m_{N2}''}\}$$

The trace associated with each basic statement is

$$Tr('process_fct_N'(VAR\ LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_N^{1\prime} \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_N \prime} \And$$
$$Tr('process_fct_N''(VAR\ LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_N^{1\prime\prime} \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_N \prime'} \And$$

$C_N: \{ getTime(T_0^N); i := 0; \}$	
while (true) do	
{	i i
$receive(fq_{N-1}, fPacket, 1); receive(bq_N, ePacket, 1);$	1.
$process_fct_N'(fPacket, ePacket);$	$> t_{C_N}^1$
$send(fq_N, ePacket, 1);$	
$copyfPacket = fPacket; send(bq_{N-1}, fPacket, 1);$	
i:=i+1;	j
$delay_until(T_0^N + i * T_N);$	
receive (have Packet 1):	,
process fot_{N} (complete Racket a Packet);	
$process_J cr_N$ (copy) racket, eracket);	$\geq t_{C}^2$
$sena(jq_N, eracker, 1),$	
l := l + 1;	_;
$delay_until(T_0^N + i * T_N);$	
}	
}	
J.	

Figure 4.6. Program of a time-driven component C_N . Implementation according to the interlaced standard.

The associated trace set of component C_N is

$$Tr(C_N) = \{ t_{C_N}^s \cap false, \\ t_{C_N}^s \cap (\gtrless true \cap fq_{N-1}? \cap bq_N? \cap c_N^{1'} \cap \dots \cap c_N^{m_{N1}'} \cap fq_N! \cap copy fPacket = fPacket \cap bq_{N-1}! \cap i := i+1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap bq_N? \cap c_N^{1''} \cap \dots \cap c_N^{m_{N2}''} \cap fq_N! \cap i := i+1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \And)^{\omega} \},$$

where $t_{C_N}^s$ specifies the statements preceding the loop guard in the program:

$$t_{C_N}^s = 4 gt(T_0^N) \frown i := 0 \not > .$$

As previously, in the trace recording the actual execution of C_N the **while** guard value is *true*. For denotational purposes we consider as illustrated in Figure 4.6:

$$t_{C_N}^1 = 4 true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^{1'} \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_{N1}'} \frown fq_N! \frown copyfPacket = fPacket \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown i := i+1 \not\leqslant,$$

$$t_{C_N}^2 = 4 bq_N? \frown c_N^{1''} \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_{N2}''} \frown fq_N! \frown i := i+1 \not\leqslant$$

In the following paragraphs we study the influence of this new behaviour

on the execution of the entire chain. We revisit the theory presented in the previous sections and we show in what way the previous findings change, and why. We consider for the beginning fixed computation times for all components actions.

We make the observation that the procedure of selecting the trace(s) which specify the overall execution of the chain does not depend on the individual traces of the components. Therefore this process remains the same as described in section 2.6.3 and the conclusion applies here as well, that there exists a unique trace that represents the system behavior.

4.2.1 QoS requirements

Next we examine the new QoS requirements brought up by this new behaviour of C_N and the mechanisms used to satisfy these requirements. In general the QoS requirement for any time-driven component that executes according to the interlaced standard is re-defined as

$$\begin{aligned} SQoSci(t, \ pref, \ a, \ b, \ c, \ d, \ T_s, \ T_p) &\stackrel{aef}{=} \\ & (\forall s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4 \in St(t), \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \\ & s_1 \frown a^k \subseteq s_2 \frown b^k \subseteq s_3 \frown c^{k+1} \subseteq s_4 \frown d^{k+1} \subseteq t : \\ & \sigma(pref \frown s_2 \frown b^k) < T_s + k * T_p + flush \land \\ & \sigma(pref \frown s_1 \frown a^k) - \delta(a^k) \ge T_s + k * T_p \\ & \sigma(pref \frown s_2 \frown d^k) < T_s + (k+1) * T_p + flush \land \\ & \sigma(pref \frown s_1 \frown c^k) - \delta(c^k) \ge T_s + (k+1) * T_p) \end{aligned}$$

where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$. The parameters have the following meaning: *a*, *b*, *c*, *d* are the *receive* and respectively *send* actions executed during each of the two parts of the interlaced execution of a time-driven component (*a* and *b* correspond to the first part, *c* and *d* to the second); T_s denotes the execution beginning time of the time-driven component and T_p its period. The *QoS* requirement specified above imposes that each part of the interlaced execution of a time-driven component rate T_p (within the *flush* time).

In particular for C_N the QoS requirement is specified as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} SQoSci(t, \ pref, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, \ bq_N?, fq_N!, \ T_0^N, \ T_N) \stackrel{def}{=} \\ (\forall s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4 \in St(t), \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \\ s_1 \cap fq_{N-1}?^k \subseteq s_2 \cap fq_N!^k \subseteq s_3 \cap bq_N?^{k+1} \subseteq s_4 \cap fq_N!^{k+1} \subseteq t: \\ \sigma(pref \cap s_2 \cap fq_N!^k) < T_0^N + k * T_N + flush \land \\ \sigma(pref \cap s_1 \cap fq_{N-1}?^k) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^k) \ge T_0^N + k * T_N \land \\ \sigma(pref \cap s_4 \cap fq_N!^{k+1}) < T_0^N + (k+1) * T_N + flush \land \\ \sigma(pref \cap s_3 \cap bq_N?^{k+1}) - \delta(bq_N?^{k+1}) \ge T_0^N + (k+1) * T_N) \end{aligned}$$

where $pref \ t \in St(\rho)$ and

$$flush > \mu + max(S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{1}_{C_{N}}) + S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{s}_{C_{N}}), \ S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{2}_{C_{N}}))$$
(4.7)

When $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds, C_N executes at a constant rate T_N , within the *flush time* interval (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7. Component C_N executing according to the interlaced standard.

4.2.2 Characterization of system behaviour

We have shown in section 4.1.2 that a first mechanism designed to ensure the QoS requirement (imposing $S < T_N$ at chain design time) guarantees that whenever C_N is ready to run from time perspective (which is strictly every T_N), it is ready also from channel perspective. This means that once C_N starts executing, whenever C_N must execute fq_{N-1} ? (which is strictly every T_N), fq_{N-1} is never empty.

Given that according to the new program of C_N , a new full packet is needed to be consumed only once every $2T_N$, we can relax the $S < T_N$ condition and impose $S < 2T_N$ instead. Indeed the only difference between the previous behaviour and the new one in terms of the rate of performing operations on the fq_{N-1} and bq_{N-1} queues, is that instead of receiving/sending packets in these queues at rate T_N , it is doing it at rate $2T_N$. For this reason, all results regarding the status of these queues and all other queues derived from the fact that $S < T_N$ will hold now for $S < 2T_N$.

In this way we find again as in Lemma 4.1 that when $S < 2T_N$ there exists a finite prefix of ρ , t_{init} , at the end of which all components C_i , for all $i, 1 \le i < N$, are blocked at action bq_i ?.

Lemma 4.5.
$$S < 2T_N \Rightarrow \exists t_{init} \in St(\rho): C_i b \ bq_i?[in \ t_{init} \ of \ \rho \], \ \forall i, 1 \le i < N.$$

 $S < 2T_N$ has also an influence on the overall behaviour of the chain. As in Theorem 4.1, the *Stable Phase Theorem* below characterizes this behaviour in

terms of the trace of actions executed by the components in the chain. Trace ρ is different here due to the different trace of component C_N . The proof of the theorem explains in more detail the nature and cause of differences.



Figure 4.8. *Execution of a system ending with a time-driven component. The time-driven component executes according to the interlaced standard.*

Theorem 4.2. When $S < 2T_N$ and $P(C_N) = \max_{j=1}^N P(C_j)$, the pipeline system in which the last component is time-driven and implements the interlaced standard, assumes a repetitive, periodic behavior after a finite initial phase. The complete behavior is characterized by

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$

$$t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L_1} \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{L_2} \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \bigstar)^{\omega}$$

as illustrated in Figure 4.8. Also:

- t_{L_1} and t_{L_2} are the traces recording the interleaved execution of components in sub-chain LSC_N.
- Sub-trace t_{L_1} records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_N between $t_{C_N}^1$ and $d(T_0^N + i * T_N)$.
- Sub-trace t_{L_2} records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_N between $t_{C_N}^2$ and $d(T_0^N + i * T_N)$ (of the next iteration i) when $T_N < S < 2T_N$. Trace t_{L_2} is empty when $S < T_N$.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in LSC_N are blocked at bq_i ?, $1 < i \le N$.

• $SQoSci(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Proof. According to Lemma 4.5, at the end of t_{init} , all components C_j , for all $j, 1 \le j < N$, are blocked at action bq_j ?. Due to this all components in the chain are dependent on C_N to produce one empty packet. Follows that the only component that is ready-to-run from channel perspective in the chain in this state is C_N . However C_N becomes ready-to-run only at moment $T_0^N + l * T_N$. Therefore state t_{init} is followed as of moment $T_0^N + l * T_N$ by actions of C_N according to its program:

$$t_{C_N}^1 = 4 true \cap fq_{N-1}? \cap bq_N? \cap c_N^{1} \cap \ldots \cap c_N^{n} \cap fq_N! \cap bq_{N-1}! \cap i := i+1 \not>,$$

At this point the system trace can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t^1_{C_N} \frown u.$$

Also note that

$$\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_1 \circ fq_{N-1}?^l) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^l) \ge T_0^N + l * T_N,$$
(4.8)

and given that the execution of C_N is not preempted due to its maximum priority in the chain and due to (4.7), we also have:

$$\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_2 \circ fq_N!^l) < T_0^N + l * T_N + flush$$
(4.9)

where $s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}$?^{*i*} $\subseteq s_2 \frown fq_N$!^{*i*} $\subseteq t_{stable}$.

When C_N produces an empty packet in bq_{N-1} by executing bq_{N-1} ! it deblocks component C_{N-1} . The next action of C_N according to its program is the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N))$. However the *delay* action cannot be executed at this point because now there exist other actions (of C_{N-1}) than *delay* that are ready in this state. Therefore the next actions in the trace are those of C_{N-1} .

When component C_{N-1} executes $bq_{N-2}!$ it de-blocks C_{N-2} , which postpones the execution of the *delay* action again. In fact the system experiences a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_N , from C_{N-1} down to C_1 . We distinguish the following case analysis:

A. When $T_N < S < 2T_N$:

At time $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N + \mu$, given that C_N has the maximum priority in the chain, $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N)$ is executed. The additional μ time comes from the fact that C_N preempts the execution of another component only after the atomic action that was executed at time $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$ is completed. The trace recording the interleaved execution of components in *LSC_N* between the execution end of $t_{C_N}^1$ and execution start of $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N)$ is t_{L1} . At this point the system trace can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L1} \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown u$$

Because $T_N < S < 2T_N$, follows that $\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L1})/geqT_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$. This means that action $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N)$ does not have any effect in this case. Given that at moment $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N C_N$ is ready-to-run, C_N continues its execution according to its program (Figure 4.6) with $t_{C_N}^2$:

$$t_{C_N}^2 = \not\triangleleft bq_N? \frown c_N^{1 \, \prime \prime} \frown \ldots \frown c_N^{n \, \prime \prime} \frown fq_N! \frown i := i+1 \not\diamondsuit$$

Note that

$$\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_3 \circ bq_N?^{l+1}) - \delta(bq_N?^{l+1}) \ge T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N,$$
(4.10)

and given that the execution of C_N is not preempted due to its maximum priority in the chain and due to (4.7), we also have:

$$\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_4 \circ fq_N!^{l+1}) < T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N + flush$$

$$(4.11)$$

where $s_1 \cap fq_{N-1}$?^{*l*} $\subseteq s_2 \cap fq_N$!^{*l*} $\subseteq s_3 \cap bq_N$?^{*l*+1} $\subseteq s_4 \cap fq_N$!^{*l*+1} $\subseteq t_{stable}$. Trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L1} \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown u.$$

Note that in this case, the execution of C_N preempts the cascaded execution of components in LSC_N . The *delay* action following $t_{C_N}^2$ according to the program of C_N cannot be executed yet because at the end of $t_{C_N}^2$ there exist actions of components in LSC_N other than *delay* that are ready in this state.

Therefore the cascaded execution of components in LSC_N is resumed and recorded by t_{L2} . At the end of t_{L2} , all components in LSC_N have executed one iteration of their loop and became blocked again at action bq_j , $1 \le j < N$. Indeed this happens because all these components have had only 1 empty packet to process. The exact order of execution in t_{L1} and t_{L2} is determined by priority assignment. At this point trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L1} \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{L2} \frown u$$

Because $T_N < S < 2T_N$ at the end of t_{L2} there are no other actions ready than the *delay* action of C_N . Therefore $d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N)$ is executed which advances time until moment $T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N$. Trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} - t_{C_N}^1 - t_{L1} - d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) - t_{C_N}^2 - t_{L2} - d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N) - u.$$

At this moment and state in the trace, the situation of components in the system is identical with the one at the end of t_{init} , therefore the execution of the system repeats and can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$
$$t_{stable} = (\gtrless t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{L_1} \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{L_2} \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \diamondsuit)^{\omega}$$

Also given the the repetitive beviour of the system we also have for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}$?^{*i*} $\subseteq s_2 \frown fq_N$!^{*i*} $\subseteq s_3 \frown bq_N$?^{*i*+1} $\subseteq s_4 \frown fq_N$!^{*i*+1} $\subseteq t_{stable}$:

$$\begin{aligned} &\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_2 \circ fq_N!^i) < T_0^N + i * T_N + flush \land \\ &\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_1 \circ fq_{N-1}?^i) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^i) \ge T_0^N + i * T_N) \land \\ &\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_4 \circ fq_N!^{i+1}) < T_0^N + (i+1) * T_N + flush \land \\ &\sigma(t_{init} \circ s_3 \circ bq_N?^{i+1}) - \delta(bq_N?^{i+1}) \ge T_0^N + (i+1) * T_N \end{aligned}$$

which implies that $SQoSci(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

B. When $S < T_N$ the execution of t_{L_1} ends before moment $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$ and $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N)$ advances time until $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$. Trace t_{L_2} is empty because in this case the cascaded execution of components in *LSC_N* is entirely recorded by t_{L_1} . The rest of the statements are to be proved in the same manner as in case A.

As a direct consequence of the above theorem, the following corollary shows that during the stable phase, whenever C_N executes fq_{N-1} ?, all the other components in the chain $(C_i, 1 \le i < N)$ are blocked at action bq_i ?.

Corollary 4.4. Consider t a prefix of trace ρ such that $t_{init} \in St(t)$ and the next action after t is $bq_{N-1}!(t_{init} \subseteq t \frown bq_{N-1}! \frown \rho)$. If $S < 2T_N$ and $P(C_N) = \prod_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$ then $C_i \mathbf{b} bq_i$?, for all $i, 1 \leq i < N$. *Proof.* Follows directly from Theorem 4.2.

 $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$ ensures that whenever C_N is *ready to run*, it can run. This ensures C_N executes at a periodic rate as required by *SQoSci*. We include below the corollaries showing how the QoS requirements can be satisfied during the finite prefix t_{init} and subsequently for the entire trace ρ .

Corollary 4.5. $S < 2T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$ $SQoSci(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$

Proof. SQoSci $(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds when component C_N executes with rate T_N (within the *flush* time) during t_{init} .

 $S < 2T_N$ implies that the rate at which packets are produced in fq_{N-1} is higher than their consumption rate. Therefore during t_{init} , at the end of every $2T_N$ the length of fq_{N-1} is strictly positive. This implies that after the first execution of C_N during t_{init} , C_N will never become blocked from channel perspective. It also means that C_N is ready to run from both time and channel perspective every T_N because according to its program, C_N needs to consume a full packet only once every $2T_N$. When C_N has maximum priority, it also executes whenever it is ready to run which means that during t_{init} , C_N will execute at rate T_N which implies that $SQoSci(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Corollary 4.6. $S < 2T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$ $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$ *Proof.* Follows directly from Corollary 4.5 and Theorem 4.2.

When considering variable computation times for the actions of components by imposing $S^M < 2T_N$ where

$$S^M = \sum_{i=1}^N S^M_{\delta}(t_{C_i}).$$

the stable phase is reached again and all lemmas and corollaries presented above hold as well, which means that again the trace ρ satisfies the *QoS* requirement. Indeed by ensuring at design time that $S^M < 2T_N$ where here S^M takes into account the worst case computation time for all actions of components, the reasoning and the conclusions about the execution of the chain presented above hold again. In this case the above corollaries become:

Corollary 4.7.
$$S^M < 2T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSci(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$

Corollary 4.8. $S^M < 2T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$ $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$

Note that the $S^M < 2T_N$ restriction can be verified at the design of a chain by measuring the load on the processor of one iteration of each component.

4.2.3 Practical Applications

Trace ρ and its eager schedule can be calculated when knowing the computation times of all component actions, and by choosing in each state the ready action of the component with the highest priority. Knowing the trace and the schedule allows to calculate the number of context switches, and the number of actions needed to process a packet from input to the output of a chain. The schedule also renders the start and response times for individual tasks and the response time of the chain.

As in the previous case where C_N is a time-driven component, because $S^M < 2T_N$, component C_N has the same effect on the interleaved execution of the rest of components during the stable phase t_{stable} as a data-driven C_N with minimum priority (case described in Chapter 3). Due to this, we find again

that corollaries addressing the stable phase of a chain composed of only datadriven components (with C_N having the lowest priority) hold in this case as well. From here we deduce that:

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3).
- the response time of the chain is to be calculated as shown in Chapter 3, in the case of a chain composed of only data driven components with m = N. Also follows directly that response time of the chain cannot be improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Chapter 3 because that does not change the influence of the time-driven component C_N .
- according to Theorem 3.3 the response time of the chain is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_N .
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of the data driven components during the stable phase can be reduced by assigning priorities as $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_{N-1})$ and $Cap(fq_i) = 2 \forall i, 1 \le i < N-1$ (Theorem 3.2).
- the number of context switches occurring due to interleaved execution of the data driven components with actions of C_N (during the stable phase) can only be reduced by one context switch. This is the context switch due to preemption when C_N has a higher priority than other components in the chain. This context switch can be avoided by assigning to C_N the lowest priority in the chain. However this comes at the cost of a lower QoS when $S > T_N$ given that in this situation predicate $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ is not satisfied.

4.2.4 Modeling overload situations

In the case of overload situations, for the same reasons as explained in section 4.1.4 we modify the constraint $S < 2T_N$ to

$$\sum_{i=k-M+1}^{k} S^{i} + E \le M * 2 * T_{N}, \ M \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(4.12)

The QoS requirement in this case is specified as:

$$SQoSci^{overload}(\rho) \stackrel{def}{=} (\exists pref, t, pref^{-}t = \rho :$$

$$SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N))$$

By using a similar reasoning we find that Lemma 4.3 holds in this case as well. Also Lemma 4.4 becomes in this case **Lemma 4.6.** Given that equation (4.12) is a property of the system execution, $P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, and $Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M$, then there exist $s_i \in St(\rho)$, $i \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\sigma(s_i) = \sigma(t_{init}) + i * M * 2 * T_N$ and $L(s_i, fq_{N-1}) = M$.

Proof. Identical approach as in the proof for Lemma 4.4. The only difference is that where we used T_N in the non-interlaced case becomes $2 * T_N$ in the interlaced case.

As in the non-interlaced case Corollary 4.9 regarding satisfying the *QoS* requirement follow immediately.

Corollary 4.9. Given that equation (4.12) characterizes the execution of the system, $P(C_{N-1}) = \min_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, $P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, and $Cap(fq_{N-1}) = M$, then $SQoSci(t_{stable}^{overload}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds and hence $SQoSc^{overload}(\rho)$ holds as well.

Proof. Similar proof as for Corollary 4.3.

4.3 A linear chain where the first component is time-driven

In this section we study the execution of a linear chain in which the first component is time driven (Figure 4.9). An example from practice of such a component is the video digitizer component. The video digitizer captures periodically video images (frames/fields) via a video camera. These images are passed on to the other components down the chain most commonly to be displayed on a TV screen, or to be encoded and saved on a storage facility. In the interlaced stan-



Figure 4.9. Chain consisting of a time-driven component followed by datadriven components.

dard, the video digitizer captures an image (field) each period. The two fields are then combined into one frame that is eventually passed on in the chain. At the programming level, the basic statement *process_fct_l^a(VAR,VAR)* denotes the processing during the first period of the time-driven component.

*process_fct*₁^{*b*}(*VAR*,*VAR*) denotes the processing during the second period of the time-driven component. The program that specifying this behaviour is presented in Figure 4.10.

whi	e (true) do
{	$receive(fq_0, fPacket, 1);$
	// the first field of the image is stored in fPacket.
	$receive(bq_1, ePacket, 1);$
	process_fct1'(fPacket, ePacket);
	// first field is stored in ePacket.
	$send(bq_0, fPacket, 1);$
	i := i + 1;
	$delay_until(T_0^1 + i * T_1);$
	receive(fq ₀ , fPacket, 1);
	<i>II the second field of the image is stored in fPacket.</i>
	process_fct1"(fPacket, ePacket);
	// two fields are merged into one image stored in ePacket
	$send(bq_0, fPacket, 1);$
	$send(fq_1, ePacket, 1);$
	<i>II the image stored in ePacket is sent to</i> C_2 <i>.</i>
	i := i + 1;

Figure 4.10. Program of a time-driven component C_1 . Implementation according to the interlaced standard.

The corresponding trace actions in the trace alphabet of the new basic statements are defined below:

 $\begin{aligned} Alph('process_fct_1'(VAR\ LIST)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{c_1^{1'}, \ldots, c_1^{m_{11}'}\} \\ Alph('process_fct_1^{b''}(VAR\ LIST)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \{c_1^{1''}, \ldots, c_1^{m_{12}''}\} \end{aligned}$

The trace associated with each basic statement is

$$Tr('process_fct_1'(VAR\ LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_1^{1'} \frown \dots \frown c_1^{m_{11}'} \nRightarrow$$
$$Tr('process_fct_1''(VAR\ LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \gtrless c_1^{1''} \frown \dots \frown c_1^{m_{12}''} \And$$

The associated trace set of component C_1 is:

$$Tr(C_{1}) = \{ t_{C_{1}}^{s} \cap false, \\ t_{C_{1}}^{s} \cap (\gtrless true \cap fq_{0}? \cap bq_{1}? \cap c_{1}^{1'} \cap \dots \cap c_{1}^{m_{11}'} \cap bq_{0}! \cap i := i + 1 \cap d(T_{0}^{1} + i * T_{1}) \cap fq_{0}? \cap c_{1}^{1''} \cap \dots \cap c_{1}^{m_{12}''} \cap bq_{0}! \cap fq_{1}! \cap i := i + 1 \cap d(T_{0}^{1} + i * T_{1}) \not\ge)^{\omega} \},$$

where $t_{C_1}^s$ specifies the statements preceding the loop guard in the program:

$$t_{C_1}^s = 4 gt(T_0^1) \cap i := 0 \not\geq.$$

The **while** guard is evaluated to *true* in the trace recording the actual execution of the component. In the following we will use the following notations for the actions of C_1 during the odd and even iterations as illustrated in Figure 4.10:

$$t_{C_1}^1 = \notin true \cap fq_0? \cap bq_1? \cap c_1^{1'} \cap \dots \cap c_1^{m_{11}'} \cap bq_0! \cap i := i+1 \not\approx t_{C_1}^2 = \oiint fq_0? \cap c_1^{1''} \cap \dots \cap c_1^{m_{12}''} \cap bq_0! \cap fq_1! \cap i := i+1 \not\approx$$

4.3.1 QoS requirements

In the case of the chain where the first component is time driven the QoS requirement demands that C_1 executes periodically, at rate T_1 within the *flush* time. To explain this requirement we consider the case of a video processing chain, where C_1 is a video digitizer. If C_1 does not execute at rate T_1 , it will not be able to capture video frames at the correct rate, which induces video artefacts such as breaks in the movement of the video objects in the image, or in more severe situations, abrupt changes of images when the captured video contents is eventually displayed on a screen. Obviously all these artefacts imply a lower perceived QoS from the perspective of the human user. The QoS requirement is expressed as:

$$\begin{aligned} SQoSci(t, \ pref, fq_0?, \ bq_0!, fq_0?, \ fq_1!, \ T_0^1, \ T_1) \stackrel{def}{=} \\ & (\ \forall s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4 \in St(t), \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \\ & s_1 \cap fq_0?^k \subseteq s_2 \cap bq_0!^k \subseteq s_3 \cap fq_0?^{k+1} \subseteq s_4 \cap fq_1!^{k+1} \subseteq t: \\ & \sigma(pref \cap s_2 \cap bq_0!^k) < T_0^1 + k * T_1 + flush \land \\ & \sigma(pref \cap s_1 \cap fq_0?^k) - \delta(fq_0?^k) \ge T_0^1 + k * T_1) \land \\ & \sigma(pref \cap s_4 \cap fq_1!^{k+1}) < T_0^1 + (k+1) * T_1 + flush \land \\ & \sigma(pref \cap s_3 \cap fq_0?^{k+1}) - \delta(fq_0?^{k+1}) \ge T_0^1 + (k+1) * T_1). \end{aligned}$$

The meaning of the predicate above is that if $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_0?, bq_0!, fq_0?, fq_1!, T_0^1, T_1)$ holds, then C_1 executes at a constant rate T_1 , within the *flush time* interval, where:

$$flush > \mu + max(S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{1}_{C_{1}}) + S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{s}_{C_{1}}), S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{2}_{C_{1}}))$$
(4.13)

92

4.3.2 Characterization of system behaviour

We consider for the beginning fixed computation times for all component actions. We consider in this section that *S* denotes the processing time between the production of two consecutive packets (*k* and *k*+1) in fq_N . *S* is defined in (4.2). In the remainder of this section we show that $S < 2T_1$ and $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$ are sufficient conditions such that the *QoS* requirement would hold for the entire ρ . To prove this, we analyze first the behaviour of the chain when $S < 2T_1$ and $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$ are imposed.

Theorem 4.3. When $S < 2T_1$ and $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$ the pipeline system depicted in Figure 4.9 assumes a repetitive, periodical behavior called stable phase after a finite initial phase. The complete behavior is characterized by

 $\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$

where

$$t_{init} = \not t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \not >,$$

$$t_{stable} = (\not t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{R_1} \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{R_2} \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \not >)^{\omega}$$

as illustrated in Figure 4.11 and:

- Sub-traces t_{R_1} and t_{R_2} record the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 .
- Sub-trace t_{R_1} records the interleaved execution of components in RSC₁ between the execution end of $t_{C_1}^2$ and start of $d(T_0^1 + i * T_1)$.
- Sub-trace t_{R_2} records the interleaved execution of components in RSC₁ between the execution end of $t_{C_1}^1$ and start of $d(T_0^1 + i * T_1)$ (of the next iteration) when $T_1 < S < 2T_1$. Trace t_{R_2} is empty when $S < T_1$.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in RSC₁ are blocked at fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \leq N$.

Proof. We prove the statement of the theorem by construction of this trace ρ .

The assumption about the initial state of the queues in the chain (excepting fq_0 and bq_0) is that all forward queues are empty and all backward queues are full. This means that the initial state of all components except C_1 is that they are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?.

The only component that is ready-to-run in the chain is G. Therefore trace



Figure 4.11. *Execution of a system where the first component is time-driven. The time-driven component executes according to the interlaced standard.*

 ρ starts with the first actions of C_1 according to its program (Figure 4.11):

$$t_{init} = 4 t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + T_1) \neq$$

Given that after action $bq_0!$ there are no other actions ready, action $d(T_0^1 + T_1)$ follows in the trace. Since $\sigma(t) < T_0^1 + T_1$ ($t_{init} = t \frown d(T_0^1 + T_1)$), hence action $d(T_0^1 + T_1)$ advances the time until moment $T_0^1 + T_1$, and the system experiences idle time.

At moment $T_0^1 + T_1$, C_1 becomes ready to run from time perspective, the other components in the chain are still blocked, therefore C_1 executes the following trace according to its program:

$$fq_0? \frown c_1^{1''} \frown \ldots \frown c_1^{m_1''} \frown bq_0! \frown fq_1!$$

When $fq_1!$ is executed, it de-blocks from channel perspective C_2 . However given that $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, C_2 cannot execute in this state, leaving C_1 to continue its execution with action i := i + 1 according to its program. This means that the sub-trace executed by C_1 after t_{init} is

$$t_{C_1}^2 = 4 f q_0 ? \frown c_1^{1''} \frown \ldots \frown c_1^{m_1''} \frown b q_0 ! \frown f q_1 ! \frown i := i + 1 \not$$

Also follows that ρ can be expressed so far as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown t.$$

Given that in state $t_{init} \cap t_{C_1}^2$ there exist other ready actions than $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)(C_2$ has been de-blocked), implies that the *delay* action is postponed until all components in *RSC*₁ are blocked again, or until $\sigma(s \cap d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)) > T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$ where $t_{init} \cap t_{C_1}^2 \in St(s)$.

Because $\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2) < T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$, state $t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2$ is followed by actions of C_2 . This component executes one iteration of its loop and becomes blocked again at action fq_1 ? because it has only one full packet to process. Moreover when C_2 executes $fq_2!$, it de-blocks component C_3 , which also executes one iteration of its loop and becomes blocked at action fq_2 ?. In fact, in this manner all components in RSC_1 are de-blocked in cascade, execute one iteration of their loop and become blocked again at action fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N$. The interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 is completely determined by the priority assignment. We denote the trace recording this execution with t_R . We distinguish the following case analysis:

A. When $T_1 < S < 2T_1$, the execution of components in RSC_1 is preempted at moment $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1 + \mu$ by C_1 which has the highest priority in the chain. C_1 executes $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ because $\sigma(s \frown d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)) \ge T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$. The interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 between $t_{C_1}^2$ and $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ is denoted with t_{R_1} .

After $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$, C_1 executes $t_{C_1}^1$ according to its program. At this point ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{R_1} \frown d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_1, where$$

 $t_{C_1}^1 = 4(true \cap fq_0? \cap bq_1? \cap c_1^{1'} \cap \dots \cap c_1^{m_1'} \cap bq_0! \cap i := i+1$

Sub-trace $t_{C_1}^1$ is followed by the rest of the actions in t_R , denoted as t_{R_2} . ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{R_1} \frown d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_{R_2} \frown t_2.$$

At the end of t_{R_2} , all components in RSC_1 are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N$. Therefore the action following t_{R_2} is $d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$.

 $S < 2T_1$ implies $\sigma(t_{init} \cap t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{R_1} \cap d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{R_2}) < T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$. This means that $d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$ advances time until $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$. ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} - t_{C_1}^2 - t_{R_1} - d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) - t_{C_1}^1 - t_{R_2} - d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1) - t_3$$

At moment $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$ component C_1 becomes ready from time perspective while the other components are all blocked. This situation is identical with the one at the end of t_{init} which implies that the execution of the system will repeat in the same manner as presented above.

B. When $S < T_1$, the execution of t_{R_1} records the entire cascaded execution of components in *RSC*₁, therefore t_{R_2} is empty. t_{R_1} ends before moment $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$ and $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ advances time until $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$.

The following corollary states that when $S < T_1$, whenever C_1 executes $fq_0?(p_1)$, all the other components in the chain $(C_i, 2 \le i \le N)$ are blocked at action $fq_{i-1}?$.

Corollary 4.10. Consider t a prefix of trace ρ such that $t_{init} \in St(t)$ and the next action after t is $fq_1! (t_{init} \subseteq t \frown fq_1! \subseteq \rho)$. If $S < T_1$ and $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$ then $C_i b fq_{i-1}$?, for all $i, 1 \leq i < N$. *Proof.* Follows directly from Theorem 4.3.

Corollary 4.11. $S < 2T_1 \land P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$ $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_0?, bq_0!, fq_0?, fq_1!, T_0^1, T_1).$

Proof. Follows directly from Theorem 4.3 (Figure 4.11).

When considering variable computation times for the actions of components by imposing $S^M < 2T_1$ where

$$S^M = \sum_{i=1}^N S^M_{\delta}(t_{C_i}).$$

the stable phase is reached again and all lemmas and corollaries presented above hold as well, which means that again the trace ρ satisfies the *QoS* requirement. Indeed by ensuring at design time that $S^M < 2T_1$ where here S^M takes into account the worst case computation time for all actions of components, the reasoning and the conclusions about the execution of the chain presented above hold again. Such a restriction in the design of a chain can be verified by measuring the load on the processor of one iteration of each component.

4.3.3 Practical Applications

Trace ρ and its eager schedule can be calculated when knowing the computation times of all component actions, and by choosing in each state the ready action of the component with the highest priority. Knowing the trace and the schedule allows to calculate the number of context switches, and the number of actions needed to process a packet from input to the output of a chain. The schedule also renders the start and response times for individual tasks and the response time of the chain.

Important to note is that because $S^M < 2T_1$, regardless of its priority, component C_1 has the same effect on the interleaved execution of the rest of components during the stable phase as a data-driven C_1 with minimum priority (as described in Chapter 3). Owing to this fact, we find that corollaries addressing

the stable phase of a chain composed of only data-driven components (with G having the lowest priority) hold in this case as well. From here we deduce that:

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3)
- the response time of the chain is to be calculated as shown in Chapter 3, in the case of a chain composed of only data driven components with m = 1. The response time is not improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 because time-driven C_1 already has the effect of a component with minimum priority on the execution of the data-driven components in terms of the queue filling. The response time of the chain can only be improved more by assigning $P(C_2) < P(C_3) < ... < P(C_N)$ as suggested in Theorem 3.3.
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of the data driven components during the stable phase is not improved more by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Theorem 3.2 *b*-(*i*). That would be superfluous given that the timedriven component C_1 has the same effect as a data-driven C_1 with lowest priority in the chain. NCS is improved in this situation by taking $P(C_2) > P(C_3) > ... > P(C_N)$ as suggested by the same theorem.
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of the data driven components with actions of C_1 (during the stable phase) can only be reduced by one context switch. This is the context switch due to preemption when C_1 has a higher priority than other components in the chain. This context switch can be avoided by assigning to C_1 the lowest priority in the chain. However this potentially comes at the cost of a lower QoS when $S > T_1$.

4.4 A video surveillance system

In this section we present the analysis of the execution of a surveillance system. The system consists of a video digitizer component as presented in section 4.3, a video renderer component (section 4.2) and a number of data-driven components. The video digitizer and the video renderer execute according to the interlaced standard. The data-driven components have the role of improving through addditional processing the video frames received from the video digitizer.

For the purposes of this analysis we consider the periods of the video digitizer and of the video renderer equal:

$$T_1 = T_N \tag{4.14}$$



Figure 4.12. Surveillance system consisting of N - 2 data-driven components and a time-driven components at the beginning and respectively end extremity.

We also assume that C_1 has the highest priority in the chain, and C_N the second highest priority.

$$P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i) \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^{N} P(C_i)$$
(4.15)

The *QoS* requirement is as expected a combination of the *QoS* requirements as defined in section 4.2 and section 4.3.1:

$$\begin{aligned} SQoSc(t, \ pref) \stackrel{def}{=} \\ SQoSci(t, \ pref, \ fq_0?, \ bq_0!, \ fq_0?, \ fq_1!, \ T_0^1, \ T_1) \land \\ SQoSci(t, \ pref, \ fq_{N-1}?, \ fq_N!, \ bq_N?, \ fq_N!, \ T_0^N, \ T_N). \end{aligned}$$

We consider variable computation times for the components actions and

$$S^{M} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} S^{M}_{\delta}(t_{C_{i}}).$$
(4.16)

We denote with *MSC* the sub-chain consisting of components $G_i, 2 \le i \le N-1$. We denote with Δ_k the time between the execution start of $t_{C_1}^2$ during which a packet k is produced in fq_1 , until the beginning of the execution of $t_{C_N}^1$ (for k > 1), or $t_{C_N}^s \frown t_{C_N}^1$ (for k = 1), during which packet k is consumed from fq_{N-1} :

$$\Delta_{k} = \begin{cases} \sigma(u \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{N}}^{s} \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1}) - \sigma(v \frown t_{C_{1}}^{2}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{1}}^{2}) & k = 1\\ \sigma(u \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{N}}^{1}) - \sigma(v \frown t_{C_{1}}^{2}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{1}}^{2}) & k > 1. \end{cases}$$

Theorem 4.4. Consider a system as in Figure 4.12. Given that (4.14), (4.15) and $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1$ hold, the video surveillance system assumes a repetitive behavior is characterized by

 $\rho = t_{init} - t_{stable}$



Figure 4.13. Initial and stable phase of a video surveillance system.

$$t_{init} = 4 t_{C_1}^s - t_{C_1}^1 - d(T_0^1 + T_1) - t_{C_1}^2 - t_{MSC}^1 - d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) - t_{C_1}^1 - t_{MSC}^2 - t_{C_N}^s - t_{C_N}^1 - d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$$

$$t_{stable} = (\ddagger t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{MSC}^3 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^2 \cap t_{MSC}^4 \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{MSC}^5 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \ddagger)^{\omega}$$

as illustrated in Figure 4.13. Also:

- Sub-traces t_{MSC}^1 , t_{MSC}^2 , t_{MSC}^3 , t_{MSC}^4 and t_{MSC}^5 record interleaved executions of components in sub-chain MSC.
- Sub-traces t_{MSC}^2 and t_{MSC}^5 are empty when $S^M < T_1$.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in MSC are blocked at fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N 1$.
- $\Delta_k = T_0^N T_0^1 T_1, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \ k > 0.$
- SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init}) holds.

Proof. We prove the statements of the theorem by construction of this trace ρ .

I. We start by proving that the execution and properties of the system during t_{init} are as stated in the theorem.

The assumption about the initial state of the queues in the chain (excepting fq_0 and bq_0) is that all forward queues are empty and all backward queues are full. This means that the initial state of all components except C_1 is that they are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?. The only component that can execute is C_1 . Component C_1 starts at time T_0^1 . Given that the execution start of C_1 marks also the execution start of the system, we consider
$T_0^1 = 0.$

According to the program of C_1 , $t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1$ are executed. Since in state $t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1$ all other components are still blocked, the *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + T_1)$ of C_1 can be executed. Therefore at this point ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{C_1}^s \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + T_1) \frown u$$

Action $d(T_0^1 + T_1)$ advances time until moment $T_0^1 + T_1$. At this moment the only component ready-to-run is still C_1 . This implies that the execution of the system continues with $t_{C_1}^2$ according to the program of C_1 . ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{C_1}^s \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown u.$$

During $t_{C_1}^2$, action fq_1 ! is executed which makes component C_2 to become ready-to-run from channel perspective. This postpones the execution of $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ according to the conditions expressed by predicate $S\sigma c$. Instead $t_{C_1}^2$ is followed by an execution in cascade of components in *MSC*. That is because when action fq_1 ! is executed during $t_{C_1}^2$, all components in *MSC* are de-blocked in cascade, execute one iteration of their loop and become blocked again at action fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N-1$.

A. When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$, the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* continues until moment $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1 + \mu$ when it is preempted (on an atomic action boundary) by action $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ of $C_1(P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i))$. The interleaved execution of components in *MSC* until moment $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1 + \mu$ is recorded by trace t_{MSC}^1 . The *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1)$ is followed by $t_{C_1}^1$ according to the program of C_1 . So far ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{C_1}^s \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown u.$$

After $t_{C_1}^1$, C_1 becomes blocked from time perspective and the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* is resumed. The *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$ is postponed because there exists a ready action of a component in *MSC* other than *delay*. This second part of the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* is denoted by t_{MSC}^2 .

At the end of t_{MSC}^2 , action fq_{N-1} ! is executed. This de-blocks component C_N at action $gt(T_0^N)$. Given the fact that C_1 is bloked, and $P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^N P(C_i)$, trace $t_{C_N}^s \cap t_{C_N}^1$ of C_N are executed according to the program of C_N . ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{MSC}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{MSC}^2 \cap t_{C_N}^s \cap t_{C_N}^1 \cap u.$$

After $t_{C_N}^1$ C_N becomes blocked from time perspective. Indeed, although there are no other regular action ready in this state, there exists another *delay* action $(d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1))$ for which the delay time is due earlier $(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1 < T_0^N + T_N)$. Therefore after $t_{C_N}^1$, according to $S\sigma c$, C_1 becomes ready from time perspective and since no other components are ready-to-run in this state, $d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$ is executed. Trace ρ becomes:

$$\rho = \langle t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{MSC}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + 2 * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{MSC}^2 \cap t_{C_N}^s \cap t_{C_N}^1 \cap d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1) \cap u \rangle.$$

We have therefore so far that

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown u$$
.

B. When $S^M < T_1$, t_{MSC}^1 records the entire interleaved execution of components in *MSC* and therefore t_{MSC}^2 is empty. The rest of the actions sequence in t_{init} remains the same for the same reasons as explained at A.

So far, from the system execution (illustrated in Figure 4.13) we conclude that during t_{init} :

- $t_{C_1}^s \cap t_{C_1}^1$ starts executing at moment T_0^1 .
- $t_{C_1}^2$ starts executing at moment $T_0^1 + T_1$.
- $t_{C_1}^1$ starts executing at moment $T_0^1 + 2 * T_1$.
- $t_{C_N}^1$ starts executing at moment T_0^N .

Given (4.13) and (4.7) follows directly that $SQoSci(t_{init}, \epsilon, fq_0?, bq_0!, fq_0?, fq_1!, T_0^1, T_1)$ and $SQoSci(t_{init}, \epsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ hold, which implies that $SQoSc(t_{init}, \epsilon)$ holds. Also results immediately that

$$\Delta_1 = T_0^N - T_0^1 - T_1. \tag{4.17}$$

II. We continue with proving that after t_{init} the execution of the system be-

comes repetive. Since $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1$ follows that $\sigma(t \frown t_{C_N}^1) < T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$. Therefore the last action in t_{init} , $d(T_0^1 + 3 * T_1)$ advances time until moment $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$.

At moment $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$, C_1 continues its execution according to its program with $t_{C_1}^2$. This means that

$$\sigma(t - t_{C_1}^2) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^2) = T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$$
(4.18)

Trace ρ can be expressed at this point as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown u.$$

During $t_{C_1}^2$ action fq_1 ! executed which determines C_2 to become ready-to-run from channel perspective. Since in this state there exists another action than a *delay* that is ready, $d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1)$ is postponed. $t_{C_1}^2$ is followed by actions of C_2 . C_2 executes one iteration of its loop and becomes blocked again at action fq_1 ? because it has only one full packet to process. When C_2 executes fq_2 !, it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in *MSC*. All components in *MSC* execute one iteration of their loop and become blocked again at action fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \le N-1$.

C. When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$, the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* continues until moment $T_0^N + T_N + \mu$ when C_N becomes ready-to-run from time perspective. Because $P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^N P(C_i)$, C_N preempts this interleaved execution by executing action $d(T_0^N + T_N)$. The interleaved execution of components in *MSC* until moment $T_0^N + T_N + \mu$ is recorded by trace t_{MSC}^3 . Trace ρ can be expressed at this point as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^3 \frown d(T_0^N + T_N) \frown u.$$

At moment $T_0^N + T_N + \mu$ the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + T_N)$ does not have any effect. The execution continues with $t_{C_N}^2$ according to the program of C_N . That is because at moment $T_0^N + T_N$, C_1 is still blocked from time perspective and C_N has a higher priority than all components in *MSC*. This means that

$$\sigma(t - t_{C_N}^2) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^2) = T_0^N + T_N + \mu$$
(4.19)

After $t_{C_N}^2$, the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* is resumed and the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N)$ of C_N is postponed given that in the current state there exist ready actions other than *delay*.

The interleaved execution of components in MSC continues until moment $T_0^1 + 4 * T_1 + \mu$ when C_1 becomes ready-to-run from time perspective. Because $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^{N} P(C_i)$, C_1 preempts this interleaved execution by executing action $d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_N)$. The interleaved execution of components in *MSC* until moment $T_0^1 + 4 * T_1 + \mu$ is recorded by trace t_{MSC}^4 . Trace ρ can be expressed at this point as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown \not t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^3 \frown d(T_0^N + T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^4 \frown d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1) \frown u \not >.$$

At moment $T_0^1 + 4 * T_1$ the *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1)$ does not have any effect of advancing time. The execution continues with $t_{C_1}^1$ given that C_1 has the highest priority in the chain. This means that

$$\sigma(t - t_{C_1}^1) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^1) = T_0^1 + 4 * T_1 + \mu$$
(4.20)

At the end of $t_{C_1}^1$ the interleaved execution of components in MSC is re-

sumed and the *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1)$ is postponed. We show below that the interleaved execution ends before moment $T_0^N + 2 * T_N$. The sub-trace that records the last part of the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* is $\frac{5}{MSC}$. Hence we will show that $\sigma(t \cap t_{MSC}^5) < T_0^N + 2 * T_N$.

Given the system execution so far we have:

$$= \begin{cases} \sigma(t - t_{MSC}^5) \\ = \\ \sigma(t_{init}) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^2) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^3) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^2) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^4) + \\ S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^1) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^5). \\ = \\ T_0^1 + 3 * T_1 + S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^2) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^3) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^2) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^4) + \\ S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^1) + S_{\delta}(t_{MSC}^5) \\ < \{(4.16)\} \\ T_0^1 + 3 * T_1 + S^M \\ < \\ T_0^1 + 3 * T_1 + T_0^N - T_0^1 - T_1 \\ = \\ \{(4.14)\} \\ T_0^N + 2 * T_1 \\ = \\ \{(4.14)\} \\ T_0^N + 2 * T_N. \end{cases}$$

Hence we have that

$$\sigma(t \frown t_{MSC}^5) < T_0^N + 2 * T_N.$$

Trace ρ can be expressed at this point as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown \not t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^3 \frown d(T_0^N + T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^4 \frown d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_{MSC}^5 \frown u \not >.$$

At the end of t_{MSC}^5 all components in *MSC* have executed one iteration of their loop and have become blocked again at action fq_{i-1} ?, 2 < i < N. Given that at this point no regular actions are ready, the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N)$ of C_N is executed. From (4.17), (4.14) and $\Delta_1 < 2T_1$ follows directly that $T_0^N + 2 * T_N < T_0^1 + 5 * T_1$. Hence, according to $S\sigma c$, $d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N)$ is executed before $d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1)$.

The *delay* action $d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N)$ advances time until $T_0^N + 2 * T_N$ when the execution of C_N continues according to its program with $t_{C_N}^1$. This means that

$$\sigma(t^{-}t_{C_N}^1) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^1) = T_0^N + 2 * T_N$$
(4.21)

We have therefore that

$$= \begin{array}{c} \Delta_2 \\ = \\ T_0^N + 2 * T_N - (T_0^1 + 3 * T_1) \\ = \\ (4.14) \\ T_0^N + 2 * T_1 - (T_0^1 + 3 * T_1) \\ = \\ T_0^N - T_0^1 - T_1 \end{array}$$

Because $S^M < 2T_1$, $t_{C_N}^1$ ends before moment $T_0^1 + 5 * T_1$. After $t_{C_N}^1$ the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N)$ is postponed because $T_0^N + 2 * T_N < T_0^1 + 5 * T_1$. All components in *MSC* are still blocked, therefore the next action is $d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1)$. The *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1)$ advances time until moment $T_0^1 + 5 * T_1$. Trace ρ can be expressed at this point as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown \langle t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^3 \frown d(T_0^N + T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^4 \frown d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_{MSC}^5 \frown d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1) \frown u \rangle.$$

At moment $T_0^1 + 5 * T_1$ all component in *MSC* are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, 1 < i < N, C_N is blocked from time perspective and C_1 is ready from time perspective. That means that the state of all components in the chain is exactly the same as at moment $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1$ which marks the end of the t_{init} . This means that the execution of the system is repetitive and trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (r_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^2 \frown d(T_0^N + T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{MSC}^4 \frown d(T_0^1 + 4 * T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_{MSC}^5 \frown d(T_0^N + 2 * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown d(T_0^1 + 5 * T_1) \not\ge)^{\omega}.$$

or as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$
.

D. When $S^M < T_1$, t^3_{MSC} and t^4_{MSC} record the entire interleaved execution of components in *MSC* and for this reason t^5_{MSC} is empty. The rest of the actions sequence in t_{stable} remains the same for the same reasons as explained at C.

So far, from the system execution (illustrated in Figure 4.13) we conclude that during the first iteration of t_{stable} :

- $t_{C_1}^2$ starts as of moment $T_0^1 + 3 * T_1.(4.18)$
- $t_{C_1}^1$ starts as of moment $T_0^1 + 4 * T_1 + \mu.(4.20)$
- $t_{C_N}^2$ starts as of moment $T_0^N + T_N + \mu.(4.19)$
- $t_{C_N}^1$ starts as of moment $T_0^N + 2 * T_N.(4.21)$

104

Given the repetitive execution of the system during t_{stable} follows that during each iteration of this sub-trace of ρ :

- $t_{C_1}^2$ starts as of each moment $T_0^1 + k * T_1$, $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}, k > 2$.
- $t_{C_1}^1$ starts as of each moment $T_0^1 + (k+1) * T_1 + \mu$, $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}, k > 2$.
- $t_{C_N}^2$ starts as of each moment $T_0^N + k * T_N + \mu, \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, k > 1$.
- $t_{C_N}^1$ starts as of each moment $T_0^N + (k+1) * T_N, \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, k > 1$.

Given (4.13)and (4.7)follows directly that $fq_0?, fq_1!,$ T_0^1 , $fq_0?$, $bq_0!,$ T_1) $SQoSci(t_{stable},$ t_{init}, and $SQoSci(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ hold, which implies that $SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init})$ holds. Since we also have shown that $SQoSc(t_{init}, \epsilon)$ holds, results directly that $SQoSc(\rho, \varepsilon)$ holds.

Due to the repetitive behaviour we also find that

$$\Delta_k = T_0^N - T_0^1 - T_0^1, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \ k > 0.$$

Corollary 4.12. $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1 \land ((P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^N P(C_i)) \land T_1 = T_N \Rightarrow \forall s \cap fq_1! \subseteq \rho, C_i b fq_{i-1}?$ [in s of T_{cc}], (1 < i < N). *Proof.* Follows directly from Theorem 4.4.

Corollary 4.13. $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1 \land ((P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^N P(C_i)) \land T_1 = T_N \Rightarrow SQoSc(\rho, \varepsilon).$ *Proof.* Follows directly from Theorem 4.4.

In practice, the conditions suggested in Theorem 4.4 can be imposed by measuring the duration of S^M and ensuring at design time that $S^M < 2T_1$, and controlling the start of the first iteration of C_N so that $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1$. This can be done by adding a *delay* action at the statup of C_N such that C_N does not start as soon as it becomes ready to run from channel perspective but no sooner than $T_0^1 + T_1 + S^M$. In this case $t_{C_N}^s$ would become:

$$t^s_{C_N} = 4 (T^1_0 + T_1 + S^M) \cap gt(T^N_0) \cap i := 0$$

Condition $S^M < 2T_1$ is reasonable to accomodate in practice because variations in computation times of components in the chain are not large. Video upscaling is excluded given that we consider equal periods for the video digitizer and the video renderer. For this reason we do not approach overload situations in this section.

4.4.1 Practical Applications

Given the fact that when $S^M < \Delta_1 < 2T_1$, $P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i)$,

 $P(C_N) = \max_{i=2}^{N} P(C_i)$, and $T_1 = T_N$, all components in RSC_1 depend on C_1 , the reasoning regarding practical applications is similar to that used in section 4.3.3. Hence we find that:

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3)
- the response time of the chain is to be calculated as shown in Chapter 3, in the case of a chain composed of only data driven components with m = 1. The response time is not improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 because time-driven C_1 already has the effect of a component with minimum priority on the execution of the data-driven components in terms of the queue filling.
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of the data driven components during the stable phase is not improved more by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Theorem 3.2 *b*-(*i*). That would be superfluous given that the timedriven component C_1 has the same effect as a data-driven C_1 with lowest priority in the chain. NCS is improved in this situation by taking $P(C_2) > P(C_3) > ... > P(C_{N-1})$ as suggested by the same theorem.

4.5 Summary

In this chapter we have presented a behavioural analysis of four types of systems with timing constraints. In all cases components can have variable computation times. *data-driven* components and ending with a *time-driven* component (section 4.1). Section 4.2 presents the behavioral analysis in the case where the last component is *time-driven* and executes according to the interlacing standard. The case of a system where the first component is *time-driven* executing according to the interlacing standard and the rest of the N-1 components are *data-driven* is presented in section 4.3. Finally, section 4.4 we show the behavioural analysis of a system encounered in practice. This is the case of video-surveillance system where the first and last components are *time-driven* and the rest of N-2 components are *data-driven*.

In each of the cases presented in sections 4.1, 4.2, 4.3 and 4.4 we specify the behavior of the chain by means of a trace ρ of the actions of the components that make up the chain, and the associated schedule function. We have proven that when overload situations are prevented at chain design time, after a finite prefix (initial phase) the trace recording the execution of the chain becomes repetitive and periodic (stable phase). We have also shown that the chain satisfies the quality of service requirements for the entire trace ρ . In addition, in the first three systems analyzed we have explained that the timedriven component has the same influence on the overall execution of this chain as a data-driven component with minimum priority has on a chain composed of only data-driven components. This reduces the analysis of this time-driven system to be identical to that of the data-driven system in Chapter 3. As a result issues as the calculation and optimization of the necessary and sufficient memory in each buffer, the response time of the chain and the number of context switches occurring during the chain execution are to be reasoned about in the same way.

In the case of a system that contains two time-driven components, we show how the chain can be designed so that the execution of the system is driven by only one of the *time-driven* components namely the first one, while the quality of service requirements of both *time-driven* components are satisfied.

In the case where CPU overload situations are allowed at the design time of the chain (as a tradeoff for less processing speed and more components in the chain), we show that there does exist an infinite suffix of the trace ρ during which the chain satisfies the quality of service requirements, provided that the capacity of the queue which connect the *time-driven* component to the rest of the chain is of a certain minimum. We calculate this minimum necessary and sufficient capacity. The results of this analysis are very relevant because it shows how to trade memory for lower processing power when designing systems that experience high variantions in computation times of tasks. The trade-off proposed is very advantageous because the cost of additional amount of memory is much lower that the cost of processing power when CPU is overprovisioned to accomodate computational peaks.

5

A study of components with deferred execution

In this chapter we introduce a new type of components called *components* with deferred execution. A component with deferred execution corresponds to a task that delegates part of the processing to some other hardware. Examples of components with deferred execution in TSSA are the *file reader* and the *file writer* component which retrieve and respectively store the media stream from/on the hard disk or a DVD disk.

We start this chapter by presenting the program and associated trace set of a component with deferred execution in section 5.1. In essence the analysis of this chapter shows what is the influence on the overall system execution of adding a component with deferred execution to the systems previously studied in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4. As such, as a first step we analyze in section 5.2 the execution of a linear chain where the first component is with deferred execution and the rest of the components are data-driven.

In section 5.3 we continue by adding a time-driven component at the end of the chain we studied in section 5.2. The new system is analyzed again to observe the combined influence of a component with deferred execution with the timing constraints induced by the time-driven component, on the overall chain execution. The last section of this chapter presents the analysis of the mirrored case, where the chain is composed of a time-driven component, N - 2 data-driven components and ends with a component with deferred execution.

In all cases analyzed we observe again the repetitive nature of the system execution and we analyze the influence of the component with deferred execution on the overall execution of the system. Practical applications regard again the optimization of memory, number of context switches and response time. When comparing with the practical applications presented in the previous chapter, a distinguishing issue tackled here is the optimization of CPU utilization by eliminating the potential idle times occuring during the deferral times of the component with deferred execution. In the sections where systems with timing constraints are analyzed (section 5.3 and section 5.4), we use a similar approach as presented in Chapter 4 to show that the system execution is driven by the execution of the time-driven component. In all systems with timing constraints we study in this chapter, we address quality of service concerns as well.

5.1 A linear chain where the first component is with deferred execution

In this section we analyze the behavior of a linear chain composed of a component with deferred execution and N - 1 data-driven components as shown in Figure 5.1. A program example of a component with deferred



Figure 5.1. Chain composed of a component with deferred execution and N-1 data-driven components.

execution at the beginning of the chain is shown in Figure 5.2. Note here that the *delay* actions in the program model the effect of the hardware execution on the component execution on the CPU: after processing each input packet received from fq_0 , component C_1 delays its execution until it is provided with a new input from the hardware.



Figure 5.2. *Program of a component with deferred execution at the beginning of the chain.*

The traceset of the *file reader* is:

$$Tr(C_{1}) = \{ \gtrless false \diamondsuit, \\ (\diamondsuit true \frown bq_{1}? \frown k := 1 \frown t \frown fq_{1}! \diamondsuit)^{\omega} \}$$

where $t \in Tr(C_{1}^{a})$:
$$Tr(C_{1}^{a}) = \{ \And k > n \diamondsuit, \\ \And k \le n \frown fq_{0}? \frown c_{1}^{1} \frown \dots \frown c_{1}^{m_{1}} \frown bq_{0}! \frown \\ gt(T_{0}^{1}) \frown d(T_{0}^{1} + \tau_{k}) \frown k := k + 1 \frown k > n \diamondsuit, \\ \vdots \\ (\gtrless k \le n \frown fq_{0}? \frown c_{1}^{1} \frown \dots \frown c_{1}^{m_{1}} \frown bq_{0}! \frown \\ gt(T_{0}^{1}) \frown d(T_{0}^{1} + \tau_{k}) \frown k := k + 1 \bigstar)^{\omega} \\ \rbrace.$$

Given that we consider here no interference from the environment on the program variables, the trace that records the actual execution of the component is:

$$\begin{array}{l} (\diamondsuit true \frown bq_1? \frown k := 1 \frown \\ (k \le n \frown fq_0? \frown c_1^1 \frown \ldots \frown c_1^{m_1} \frown bq_0! \frown \\ gt(T_0^1) \frown d(T_0^1 + \tau_k) \frown k := k+1 \)^n \frown fq_1! \diamondsuit)^{\omega} \end{array}$$

We remind that one iteration of the trace above is denoted with \mathcal{E}_1 . The execution of component C_1 is illustrated in Figure 5.3. Given the observed behaviour of the *file reader* and *file writer* components in practice where the sum of the deferral times is much smaller than the sum of the computation times of the processing actions of any other component in the chain, we adopt the condition



Figure 5.3. The execution of a component with deferred execution.

expressed below:

112

$$2\sum_{k=1}^{n} \tau_k < \sum_{j=1}^{m_i} \delta(c_i^j), \, \forall i, \, 1 < i \le N$$
(5.1)

5.2 Characterization of the unique trace p

The process of selecting the system trace is identical with the one presented in Chapter 2. At the end of this process we find that there exists a unique trace ρ that specifies the execution of the chain.

Lemma 5.1. Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j < i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$. Then there does exist a state t of ρ such that in any state s $(t \subseteq s \frown bq_{i-1}! \subseteq \rho)$, $C_j \mathbf{b} bq_j$? [in s of T_{cc}] for all j < i.

Proof. We denote with Q(s) the following statement:

$$Q(s) \stackrel{def}{=} (C_j \mathbf{b} \ bq_j? [in \ s \ of \ T_{cc}] \ for \ all \ j < i)$$

Let C_i be such that $\forall j : j < i : P(C_i) > P(C_i)$. We define $s_n, n \ge 1$:

$$s_n \cap bq_{i-1}!^n \subseteq \rho$$
.

A. As a first step we prove that if $Q(s_n)$ holds then $Q(s_{n+1})$ holds as well. We prove this by analysis and construction of the trace *u*, where:

$$s_n \cap bq_{i-1}!^n \cap u \cap bq_{i-1}!^{n+1} \subseteq \rho$$

After $s_n \cap bq_{i-1}$!^{*n*} is executed, the following actions follow in the trace:

- components C_j , 1 < j < i are de-blocked in cascade and execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked again at action bq_j ?. Only one iteration is possible because only one empty packet is available to process. We denote this trace with t_{L_i} . C_i does not execute during t_{L_i} meaning that C_j , 1 < j < i become blocked at action bq_j ? before C_i executes bq_{i-1} !ⁿ⁺¹.
- C_1 is de-blocked as well leaving the deferral times to be used by:
 - communication actions of components C_j , 1 < j < i which have

been preempted during trace t_{L_i} : $fq_j! \frown fq_{j-1}$?. The preemption occurs when a component C_j executes $bq_{j-1}!$ and $P(C_{j-1}) > P(C_j)$. Note that these preempted components also have a lower priority than C_1 , otherwise they would complete their loop iteration and become blocked again before C_1 starts executing.

- communication actions of C_i : fq_i !. Note that by executing fq_i !, C_i de-blocks C_{i+1} and potentially de-blocks in cascade all components C_j , j > i. We denote the trace recording the execution of these components with t_{R_i} . This de-blocking in cascade of components C_j , j > i, $P(C_j) > P(C_1)$ occurs up to and including the first component C_k , k > i with $P(C_k) < P(C_1)$. C_k executes interleaved with C_1 and because (5.1), C_k consumes completely the deferral times of C_1 . When C_1 resumes its execution, it progresses up until action bq_1 ?ⁿ⁺¹, where it becomes blocked on the channel. Note that this happens before C_i started its n + 1 iteration, therefore before C_i executes bq_{i-1}^{n+1} .
- if $P(C_j) < P(C_i), \forall j > i$, the rest of the deferral times of C_1 is consumed by the execution of iteration n + 1 of C_i . Given (5.1), follows that C_i is not able to finish its processing action and execute $bq_{i-1}!^{n+1}$ before the end of the deferral times. This means that at the end of the last defferal time C_1 preempts C_i , finishes its loop iteration and becomes blocked again at action bq_1 ? before C_i executes $bq_{i-1}!^{n+1}$.

The description above shows that C_j , j < i become blocked again at action bq_j ? before C_i executes bq_{i-1} !^{*n*+1}, mening that $Q(s_{n+1})$ holds as well.

B. We wish to show by contraposition that for *n* large enough, $Q(s_n)$ holds. Let us assume that $\neg Q(s_n)$, $\forall n$. Given the definition of s_n we have that

$$\#(s_{n+1}, fq_i!) = \#(s_n, fq_i!) + 1, \ \forall n$$

If we can prove that

$$\neg Q(s_n) \land \neg Q(s_{n+1}) \Rightarrow \#(s_{n+1}, fq_0?) > \#(s_n, fq_0?) + 1, \ \forall n,$$
(5.2)

then the above two relations would imply that

ŧ

 $#(s_n, fq_0?) - #(s_n, fq_i!)$ is strictly increasing as function of n.

That would imply due to finite buffering that for sufficiently large n, $Q(s_n)$ holds which is a contradiction with the initial assumption.

Let us assume that $\neg Q(s_n)$, $\forall n$. Then there exists j < i, $P(C_j) > P(C_i)$ where C_j is not blocked at action bq_j ? in s_n of T_{cc} . We set out to prove that in this

case (5.2) holds.

a. - C_i is a data-driven component.

1. We analyze first the case where C_j is a data-driven component preceding C_i . If C_j is a data-driven component, then C_j cannot be ready-to-run in s_n of T_{cc} . If that were so, then s_n could not be followed by action bq_{i-1} ! of C_i because $P(C_j) > P(C_i)$. Hence C_j must be blocked. Given Property 2.2 and Property 2.3 follows that C_j must be blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?.

We consider *j* minimum for which C_j a data-driven component and C_j is not blocked at action bq_j ? in s_n of T_{cc} . Follows C_j is blocked at action fq_{j-1} ?. Given Property 2.5 follows that all components C_k , 1 < k < j are blocked at action fq_{k-1} ?.

2. The next question is where is C_1 blocked. We have so far that C_2 is blocked at action fq_1 ?. Given Property 2.4 follows that C_1 cannot be blocked at bq_1 ?. Since C_1 also cannot be blocked at fq_0 ? due to the cooperative environment, follows that when C_i executes, C_1 must be blocked from time perspective, during the deferral times. This means that when C_i executes, it executes only during the deferral times of C_1 .

Consider the sub-trace between $s_n \cap bq_{i-1}!^n$ and $s_{n+1} \cap bq_{i-1}!^{n+1}$. Before $bq_{i-1}!^{n+1}$ is executed, $c_i^1, \ldots, c_i^{m_i}$ must be executed first according to the program of C_i . However from (5.1) we have that $c_i^1, \ldots, c_i^{m_i}$ are completed only in at least two times the sum of the deferral times of C_1 . This means that at the end of $c_i^{m_i}$, C_1 has completed its loop iteration at least twice, therefore it surely executed fq_0 ? two times. This implies

$$\#(s_{n+1}, fq_0?) > \#(s_n, fq_0?) + 1, \ \forall n$$

We also have by definition of s_n

$$#(s_{n+1}, fq_i!) = #(s_n, fq_i!) + 1, \forall n$$

Hence

$$\#(s_n, fq_0?) - \#(s_n, fq_i!)$$
 is strictly increasing as function of n_i

which implies due to finite buffering that for sufficiently large n, $Q(s_n)$ holds which is a contradiction with the initial assumption.

b. - C_i is the component with deferred execution (C_1).

If C_i is C_1 then the reasoning continues as shown above as of *a*-2.

The converse statement of Lemma 5.1 is already given in Lemma 3.2: Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j > i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$ and consider a state s of $St(\rho)$ such that the next action after s in ρ is one of $A(C_i)$. Then $C_j \mathbf{b}$ fq_{i-1}? [in s of

T_{cc} for all j > i.

We remind here that C_m denotes the component with minimum priority in the chain. The following theorem describes the execution of the overall system given based on the statements of the two previously mentioned lemmas (Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 3.2).



Figure 5.4. Execution over time of a system composed of a component with deferred execution and N - 1 data-driven components - case A. where there exists $C_i \in RSC_m$, $P(C_i) < P(C_1)$.

Theorem 5.1. Consider a pipeline system in which the first component is with execution deferral and the rest of components are data-driven. The system assumes a repetitive execution after a finite prefix (t_{init}) . The entire execution is expressed in the following:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$$
.

and:

A.
$$t_{stable} = (a_{C_m}^{\dagger} t_{C_{m-1}...C_2}^{\dagger} t_{C_1C_jC_m}^{\dagger} t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}}^{\dagger} t_{C_1C_i}^{\dagger} t_{C_{i+1}...C_N} a_{i}^{\dagger})^{\omega},$$

if there exists $C_i \in RSC_m, P(C_i) < P(C_1)$ (Figure 5.4),

B.
$$t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_1C_m} \frown t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_jC_m} \frown t_R \bigstar)^{\omega}$$

otherwise (Figure 5.5).

Where

- $t_{C_m}^1 = 4 true \cap fq_{m-1}? \cap bq_m? \cap c_m^1 \cap \ldots \cap c_m^{m_m} \cap bq_{m-1}!$
- $t_{C_{m-1}...C_2}$ records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_m from C_{m-1} to C_2 .
- $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$ records an interleaved execution of C_1 , C_j and C_m . Component(s) C_j and C_m execute during the deferral times of C_1 . Component(s) C_j have a lower priority than C_1 . Traces $t_{C_j}^2$ and $t_{C_m}^2$ specify the actions of

 C_j and C_m executed during the deferral times. Component(s) C_j in LSC_m have a lower priority than $P(C_1)$.

- $t_{C_j}^2 = 4 f q_j! \cap f q_{j-1}?$
- $t_{C_m}^2 = 4 f q_m!$
- $t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}}$ records the interleaved execution of components in RSC_m from C_{m+1} to C_{i-1} . C_i is the first component in RSC_m with a lower priority than C_1 , if such a component exists.
- t_{C1Ci} records an interleaved execution of component C₁ and any component C_i. ComponentC_i executes during the deferral times of C₁.
- $t_{C_i}^{1\prime} = 4 true \frown fq_{i-1}? \frown bq_i? \frown c_i^1 \ldots \frown c_i^j \not\in, \forall i \ge m.$
- $t_{C_{i+1}...C_N}$ records the interleaved execution of components in RSC_m from C_{i+1} to C_N .
- $t_{C_1C_m}$ records an interleaved execution of component C_1 and C_m . Component C_m executes $t_{C_m}^1$ during the deferral times of C_1 and after C_1 is blocked.
- *t_R* records the interleaved execution of components in RSC_m.

Proof. We use Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 3.2 for the component that holds the minimum priority overall the entire chain (C_m). According to these lemmas, there does exist a state $t \in St(\rho)$ in which all components in LSC_m are blocked at action bq_j ? [in t of ρ] for all j < m, and all components RSC_m are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ? [in t of ρ] for all j > m.

We prove by construction of sub-trace *t*_{stable} that:

$$\mathbf{A.} t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_m}^1 \cap t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \cap t_{C_1C_jC_m} \cap t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}} \cap t_{C_1C_i} \cap t_{C_{i+1}...C_N} \bigstar)^{\omega},$$

if there exists $C_i \in RSC_m, P(C_i) < P(C_1),$
$$\mathbf{B.} t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_1C_m} \cap t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \cap t_{C_1C_jC_m} \cap t_R \bigstar)^{\omega}$$

otherwise.

A. Consider *t* a state in which all components in LSC_m are blocked at action bq_j ? [in *t* of ρ] for all j < m, all components RSC_m are blocked at action fq_{j-1} ? [in *t* of ρ] for all j > m, and *t* ends just before a new iteration of component C_m is executed. This state exist according to Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 3.2. The execution of ρ in time is depicted in Figure 5.4.

The first actions of C_m following *t* are described by $t_{C_m}^1$. When C_m executes $bq_{m-1}!$, it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_m . The interleaved execution of components $C_{m-1}...C_2$ is recorded by trace $t_{C_{m-1}...C_2}$ and is determined by priorities. The execution of the system so far is:

$$i t \frown t_{C_m}^1 \frown t_{C_{m-1}...C_2}$$

During this interleaved execution some components are preempted when they execute $bq_{j-1}!$. When component C_1 is deblocked, it executes interleaved with components from LSC_m that have been preempted and that have a lower priority than C_1 (C_j), and with C_m . All these components (C_j and C_m) will use the deferral times of C_1 to complete their iterations. The trace recording this execution is $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$. At the end of $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$ all components in LSC_m have executed one iteration of their loop and became blocked at bq_j ?, j < m. The execution of the system so far is:

$$t \sim t_{C_m}^1 \sim t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \sim t_{C_1C_jC_m}$$

Once C_m executes $fq_m!$ during $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$, it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in RSC_m . Note that this happens although C_1 did not yet complete its iteration. All components that have a higher priority than $P(C_1)$ will execute interleaved in the order determined by their priorities and their execution is recorded by $t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}}$, where C_i is the first component in RSC_m with a lower priority than C_1 . The execution of the system so far is:

$$t \sim t_{C_m}^1 \sim t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \sim t_{C_1C_jC_m} \sim t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}}$$

After $t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}}$, C_1 resumes its execution because it is the ready to run component with the highest priority at this state. C_1 continues its execution interleaved with C_i which uses the deferral times. Given (5.1) follows that C_i uses the entire length of the deferral times of C_1 . The interleaved execution of C_1 and C_i is recoded by $t_{C_1C_i}$. The execution of the system so far is:

$$t \sim t_{C_m}^1 \sim t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \sim t_{C_1C_jC_m} \sim t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}} \sim t_{C_1C_i}$$

At the end of $t_{C_1C_i}$, C_1 has completed its iteration and became blocked again at bq_1 ?. Note that at this point all components in LSC_m are blocked at the action bq_i ? [in t of ρ] for all j < m.

When C_i executes fq_i !, it de-blocks in cascade the rest of components in RSC_m . The interleaved execution of these components is recorded by $t_{i+1...C_N}$ and is entirely determined by their priorities. The execution of the system so far is:

$$\bigstar t \frown t^1_{\mathcal{C}_m} \frown t_{\mathcal{C}_{m-1}\dots\mathcal{C}_2} \frown t_{\mathcal{C}_1\mathcal{C}_j\mathcal{C}_m} \frown t_{\mathcal{C}_{m+1}\dots\mathcal{C}_{i-1}} \frown t_{\mathcal{C}_1\mathcal{C}_i} \frown t_{\mathcal{C}_{i+1}\dots\mathcal{C}_N} \bigstar$$

At the end of $t_{C_{i+1}...C_N}$, all components in RSC_m have completed one iteration of their traces and have become blocked again at the action fq_{-1} ?, (and all components in LSC_m are blocked already at bq_i ?). The only component ready - to - run in the system is C_m which brings us at the similar situation at the end of t_{init} , therefore the execution described above repeats. Hence the execution of the system during the stable phase is:

$$t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_m}^1 \cap t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \cap t_{C_1C_jC_m} \cap t_{C_{m+1}...C_{i-1}} \cap t_{C_1C_i} \cap t_{C_{i+1}...C_N} \bigstar)^{\omega}.$$



B. Consider t a state in which all components in LSC_m are blocked at action

Figure 5.5. Execution over time of a system composed of a component with deferred execution and N - 1 data-driven components - case **B**.

 bq_j ? [in *t* of ρ] for all j < m, all components RSC_m are blocked at action fq_{j-1} ? [in *t* of ρ] for all j > m, and *t* ends with action bq_{m-1} ! of C_m . This state exist according to Lemma 5.1 and Lemma 3.2. The execution of the system proceeds as presented above until the end of trace $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$. At the end of $t_{C_1C_jC_m}$, all components in LSC_m have executed one iteration of their loop and are blocked again at bq_j ?, j < m. The execution of the system so far is:

$$t \sim t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \sim t_{C_1C_iC_m}$$

When C_m executes fq_m ! during the deferral time of C_1 , it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in RSC_m . The interleaved execution of these components is recorded by trace t_R . As opposed to the previous case, in case b. all components in RSC_m preempt C_1 because all components in RSC_m have a higher priority than $P(C_1)$. Hence in this case the execution in cascade of components in RSC_m is uninterrupted by trace $t_{C_1C_i}$, $P(C_i) < P(C_1)$, i > m. All components in RSC_m execute one iteration of their loop and become blocked again at action fq_{i-1} ?, $m < i \le N$. The execution of the system until this point is:

$$\langle t \cap t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \cap t_{C_1C_jC_m} \cap t_R \rangle$$

At the end of t_R , C_1 resumes its execution interleaved with a few actions of C_m , namely with $t_{C_m}^1$, according to the program of C_m . This interleaved execution is recorded by $t_{C_1C_m}$. The execution of the system so far is:

$$\bigstar t \cap t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \cap t_{C_1C_jC_m} \cap t_R \cap t_{C_1C_m} \bigstar$$

118

During $t_{C_1C_m}$ executes bq_{m-1} ! which causes the execution of the system to continue with $t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_jC_m} \frown t_R$ as previously presented. The execution of the system so far is:

$$\not t \frown t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_jC_m} \frown t_R \frown t_{C_1C_m} \frown t_{C_{m-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_jC_m} \frown t_R \not$$

At the end of t_R , the situation above repeats, therefore we can specify t_{stable} as:

$$t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_1 C_m} \frown t_{C_{m-1} \dots C_2} \frown t_{C_1 C_j C_m} \frown t_R \bigstar)^{\omega} \square$$

To show that our calculation of the system trace ρ corresponds indeed to the execution of such a system in practice, we introduce below Figure 5.6 which illustrates the actual system execution over time, on one TriMedia VLWI processor. The system is a linear chain composed of eight components. In the figure T:FRID denotes the *file reader* component C_1 , T:CMP1 denotes C_2 , up to T:CMP7 denoting C_8 . QFC1F denotes fq_1 , QFC1E - bq_1 , QC12F denotes fq_2 , QC12E - bq_2 , down to QC67F denoting fq_7 , and QC67E - bq_7 . Component C_4 has the lowest priority in the chain and C_6 is the first component in RSC₄ with a lower priority than C_1 . The pattern of execution is shown between dashed lines. Note that at the beginning of each iteration of the stable phase all backward queues in LSC₄ are empty and all forward queues are empty in RSC_4 . Also, the iteration starts with the execution of C_4 which de-blocks in cascade the components in LSC₄. During the first deferral time of C_1 , C_4 deblocks the components in RSC_4 . C_1 is able to resume its execution only when the first component with a lower priority than $P(C_1)$ becomes ready to run in this example C_6 . Observe the interleaved execution of C_1 with C_6 , and the de-blocking of the rest of RSC₄ after which the stable phase iteration ends.

5.2.1 Practical Applications

A first practical application of Theorem 5.1 is that, if given the computation times of components and the deferral times of C_1 , the execution of the system (trace ρ and associated schedule) is predicted at design time. From here, immediately follow values for the response time of the chain, the CPU utilization and the number of context switches occuring during the execution.

We present below a number of properties and corollaries that show how to achieve the optimization for CPU utilization, memory, chain response time and NCS. The following properties describe how to optimize CPU utilization by eliminating the idle times due to the execution with deferral of component C_1 .

Property 5.1. When component C_1 is assigned the minimum priority in the chain, the deferral times of C_1 are idle.



Figure 5.6. Stable phase execution in practice of a system composed of a component with deferred execution followed by 7 data-driven components. CMP4 denotes the component with the lowest priority. CMP6 denotes the first component in RSC_4 with a lower priority than the component with deferred execution.

Proof. When C_1 is assigned the minimum priority in the chain, it can execute only when all other components with a higher priority are blocked. This means that no component with higher priority will execute during the deferral times. Therefore the deferral times will not be used by the execution of any other component, hence the system experiences idle time during the deferral times.

Property 5.2. When C_1 does not have the minimum priority in the chain, idle times due to the execution with deferral of C_1 are eliminated.

Proof. When C_1 does not have the minimum priority in the chain, components with a lower priority can execute during the deferral times. Theorem 5.1 shows that the deferral times are used by C_m , C_j ($\forall j < m$, $P(C_j) < P(C_1)$) and C_i . Given the condition expressed in (5.1), follows that the deferral times are completely used by the execution of these components.

Figure 5.7 shows that idle times occur when C_1 is assigned minimum priority. In the figure, T:FRID denotes the *file reader* (component C_1), and T:IDLE represents the IDLE task. Note that the idle times indicated by the red blocks in the figure, fit in the deferral times of T:FRID.

Corollaries presented in Chapter 3 addressing the optimization of memory,



Figure 5.7. *Idle times occurring during chain execution, when* C_1 (*T:FRID*) *has minimum priority.*

and NCS for a chain composed of only simple data-driven components hold here as well. The proofs are identical.

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain to avoid deadlock is 1. (Corollary 3.3).
- the number of context switches during the stable phase is minimal when $P(C_1) < ... < P(C_N)$ (Theorem 3.2).

Note that when the deferral times of C_1 are used by a component with a lower priority than $P(C_1)$ as suggested by Property 5.2, *NCS* is not optimal because 2k more context switches occur.

Tradeoff - The priority assignment suggested by Property 5.2 implies that optimal utilization of CPU is achieved by eliminating the idle times during the deferred execution of C_1 , but at the cost of additional 2k context switches.

In practice trading the overhead introduced by the 2k context switches for an optimal CPU utilization against is profitable because the overhead introduced by context switches is much less than the duration of the deferral times.

The corollary below shows how to achieve best chain response time in the conditions that no idle time occurs during the execution of the system:

Corollary 5.1. The optimal chain response time under the condition of no idle time during the execution of the chain is achieved when C_2 is assigned the minimum priority and $P(C_2) < P(C_3) < ... < P(C_{N-1}) < P(C_N)$.

Proof. Theorem 3.3 implies that for sub-chain $C_2...C_N$ composed of only data-driven components the minimum response time is to be achieved when $P(C_2) = \min_{i=2..N} P(C_i)$ and $P(C_2) < P(C_3) < ... < P(C_{N-1}) < P(C_N)$. Property 5.2 shows that in order or eliminate idle times during the execution of the chain C_1 cannot have the minimum priority, therefore $P(C_1) > P(C_2)$. \Box

5.3 Adding a time-driven component at the end of the chain

In this section we study the influence of a component with deferred execution on the execution of a chain with timing constraints as described in section 4.1. The chain we analyze consists of acomponent with deferred execution followed by N - 2 simple data-driven components, and ends with a time-driven component as in Figure 5.8. As in the previous case described above, the pro-



Figure 5.8. Chain composed composed of a component with deferred execution, N - 2 data-driven components and a time-driven component.

cess of selecting the trace that specifies the execution of the system, as well as the proof with respect to the unicity of this trace (ρ) are identical with the one presented in section 2.6.3.

We reiterate the condition used in section 4.1.2, $S^M < T_N$. The following lemma states that for the type of chain we study in this section, if $S^M < T_N$, after a finite prefix t_{init} , all components C_i , $1 \le i < N$ will be blocked at action bq_i ?. We mention here that S^M includes in this case also the duration of the deferral times of component C_1 . That is because when C_1 has the minimum priority in the chain the deferral times are not used by any other component, hence they must be accounted for. That is because they delay the execution end of each iteration of C_1 , hence the production of a packet in fq_2 .

$$S^M = \sum_{i=1}^N S^M_{\delta}(t_{C_i}) + \sum_{k=1}^n \tau_k.$$

Lemma 5.2. Given $S^M < T_N$, there exists $t_{init} \in St(\rho)$ such that $C_i \mathbf{b}$ bq_i ?[in t_{init} of T_{cc}], for all $i, 1 \le i < N$.

Proof. Lemma 5.1 implies that there does exist a state *t* of ρ such that in any state *s*, $t \subseteq s \frown bq_{m-1}! \subseteq \rho$, $C_i b bq_i$? [in *s* of T_{cc}] for all i < m. This means that in state *t* all backward queues bq_i , $\forall 1 \leq i < m$ are drained $(L(bq_i) = 0, \forall 1 \leq i < m)$.

Theorem 5.1 shows that after t, LSC_N executes according to a repetitive pattern of execution during which each component executes one iteration of their loop after their become blocked again at action bq_i ?

 $S^M < T_N$ implies that the rate of production of packets in fq_{N-1} is higher than the rate of consumption. This means that after a finite number of T_N , fq_{N-1} will be filled to its capacity (bq_{N-1} drained), and C_{N-1} becomes blocked at action bq_{N-1} ?. From here on C_{N-1} is dependent on C_N to release an empty packet which happens once every T_N . Hence from here on C_{N-1} executes one iteration of its loop once every T_N , and therefore also consumes during each T_N only one ful packet from fq_{N-1} .

Within each T_N , LSC_{N-1} continues to execute according to a repetitive patttern as shown in Theorem 5.1. Again $S^M < T_N$ implies that after a finite number of T_N , fq_{N-2} will be filled to its capacity (bq_{N-2} drained), and C_{N-2} becomes blocked at action bq_{N-2} ?.

The process repeats until a state (denoted with t_{init}) where all backward queues $bq_i \forall m \le i \le N$ are drained $(L(bq_i) = 0, \forall m \le i \le N)$.

The following theorem specifies the execution of the system studied here. The main difference in system behaviour when comparing with the system behaviour described in Theorem 5.1 is that in the present case C_N is limiting the outputing of packets to the environment due to its time-driven execution.

Theorem 5.2. Consider a system as in Figure 5.8. When $S^M < T_N$, the system assumes a repetitive, periodical behavior after a finite initialization phase. The complete behavior illustrated in Figure 5.9 is characterized by

 $\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}.$ $t_{stable} = (t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0 + i * T_N))^{\omega}.$ Where:

- $t_{C_N} = 4 fq_{N-1}? \cap bq_N? \cap c_N^1 \cap \ldots \cap c_N^{m_N} \cap bq_{N-1}! \cap fq_N! \cap i := i + 1$
- t_L records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_N:

$$t_L = t_{C_{N-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_j}.$$

- $t_{C_{N-1}...C_2}$ records the interleaved execution of components from C_{N-1} to C_2 .
- $t_{C_1C_j}$ records an interleaved execution of C_1 and C_j , where $P(C_j) < P(C_1)$. The number of components C_j with a lower priority than C_1 that execute during the deferral times of C_1 depends on the relation between the computation times of the communication actions of these components and the deferral times of C_1 .
- $t_{C_j}^2 = 4 f q_j ! \uparrow f q_{j-1} ?$
- $SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

Proof. We prove the repetitive nature of system by construction of the sub-trace t_{stable} .

Lemma 5.2 shows that at the end of t_{init} all components in LSC_N are blocked at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$.

After t_{init} the only component that can execute is C_N . C_N executes t_{C_N} according to its program. t_{C_N} represents an entire iteration of its loop except the *delay* action. Sub-trace t_{C_N} contains action bq_{N-1} ! which de-blocks C_{N-1} . Given that after bq_{N-1} ! the bq_{N-1} ? action of C_{N-1} becomes *ready*, implies that the *delay* action $d(T_0 + l * T_N)$ is postponed. At this point trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown u$$

The de-blocking of C_{N-1} is followed by a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_N , down to and including C_2 . The order of execution of these components is completely determined by their priorities and is recorded by $t_{C_{N-1}...C_2}$. Depending of the priority assignment, some of these components have been preempted during $t_{C_{N-1}...C_2}$ after action bq_{j-1} !, 1 < j < N, others have completed an iteration of their loop and became blocked again at action bq_j ?. At this point trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_{C_{N-1}...C_2} \frown u.$$

When C_1 is de-blocked, only those component C_j , 1 < j < N with a lower priority than its own $(P(C_j) < P(C_1), 1 < j < N)$ are still *ready*. Given that C_1 has a higher priority, these components will execute during its deferral times. Each component C_j finishes one iteration of its loop by executing $t_{C_j}^2 = \langle fq_j | \frown fq_{j-1} \rangle \langle \rangle$, after which they become blocked at action $bq_j \rangle$. C_1 as well completes one iteration of its loop and becomes blocked at $bq_l \rangle$. The interleaved execution of C_1 and components C_j where $P(C_j) < P(C_1), 1 < j < N$ is recorded by trace $t_{C_1C_j}$. So far trace ρ can be expressed as:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_{C_{N-1}...C_2} \frown t_{C_1C_j} \frown u.$$

or as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown u$$

Given that $S^M < T_N$, the execution of components in LSC_N recorded by t_L ends before $T_0 + l * T_N$. Also given that at this point no other actions are ready, the *delay* action $d(T_0 + l * T_N)$ follows in the trace:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0 + l * T_N) \frown u.$$

 $\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L) < T_0^N + l * T_N$ also implies that the effect of the *delay* action is to advance time until moment $T_0^N + l * T_N$. This implies that

$$\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0^N + l * T_N)) = T_0^N + l * T_N$$
(5.3)

At time $T_0 + l * T_N$, C_N is ready to run, and all components in LSC_N are blocked at action bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$. This situation is similar with the one at the end of t_{init} which implies that the execution of the system will repeat as long as there is input. Assuming infinite input, the sub-trace following t_{init} is infinitely repetitive:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (a t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0 + i * T_N) a)^{\omega}.$$

Therefore ρ can be expressed as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}.$$

where

$$t_{stable} = (\bigstar t_{C_N} \frown t_L \frown d(T_0 + i * T_N) \bigstar)^{\omega}$$

The repetitive execution expressed above and (5.3) show that for each iteration of C_N during t_{stable} :

$$\sigma(s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k) - \delta(fq_{N-1}?^k) \ge T_0^N + k * T_N,$$

$$\forall s_1 \frown fq_{N-1}?^k \in St(\rho), \ t_{init} \subseteq s_1, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$$

Also given (4.1) we have that

$$\sigma(s_2 \frown fq_N!^k) < T_0^N + k * T_N + flush, \forall s_2 \frown fq_N!^k \in St(\rho), t_{init} \subseteq s_2, \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$$

This implies that $SQoSc(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds. \Box



Figure 5.9. Execution in time of system composed of a component with deferred execution, N - 2 data-driven components and ending with a time-driven component.

The Lemma below shows that the QoS requirement is also satisfied during the initial phase t_{init} .

Lemma 5.3.
$$S < T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSc(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$

The corollary below states that the *QoS* requirement as defined in section 4.1.1 is satisfied for the entire execution of the chain (entire trace ρ) if at design time it is ensured that $S^M < T_N$ and C_N is assigned the highest priority in the chain.

Corollary 5.2. $S < T_N \land P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$ $SQoSc(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N !, T_0^N, T_N).$ *Proof.* Results directly from Lemma 5.3 and Theorem 5.2.

Lemma 5.2 can be easily extended to cover the case where the time-driven component executes according to the interlaced standard. We present below the corresponding lemma and Stable Phase Theorem for this case.

Lemma 5.4. Given $S^M < 2T_N$, there exists $t_{init} \in St(\rho)$ such that $C_i \mathbf{b} bq_i$?[in t_{init} of T_{cc}], for all $i, 1 \le i < N$.

We denote with *MSC* the sub-chain obtained by eliminating C_1 and C_N from the initial chain. Also S_{MSC}^M is the sum of the worst case computation times of one loop iteration of components $C_2, ..., C_{N-1}$:





Figure 5.10. Execution of a chain composed of a component with deferred execution, N - 2 data-driven components, and ending with a time-driven component.

Theorem 5.3. When $S^M < 2T_N$, the pipeline system in which the first component is with execution deferral and the last component has a periodic behavior (interlaced standard), assumes a repetitive, periodical behavior after a finite initialization phase. The complete behavior is characterized by

 $\rho = t_{init} \frown (\not > t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_L^1 \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_L^2 \frown d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \not >)^{\omega}$ as illustrated in Figure 5.10 where

- t¹_L and t²_L are sub-traces recording the concurrent execution of components in sub-chain LSC_N.
- $t_{C_1C_j}$ records an interleaved execution of C_1 and C_j , $P(C_j < P(C_1))$. Depending on the computation times of the communication actions of Components C_j have a lower priority than C_1 and execute during the deferral times of C_1 .
- Trace $t_{C_1C_i}^1$ and $t_{C_1C_i}^2$ are sub-traces of $t_{C_1C_i}$.
- Sub-trace t_{L_1} records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_N between $t_{C_N}^1$ and $d(T_0^N + i * T_1)$. Sub-trace t_{L_2} records the interleaved execution of components in LSC_N between $t_{C_N}^2$ and $d(T_0^N + i * T_1)$ (of the next iteration i) when $T_N < S^M < 2T_N$. Trace t_{L_2} is empty when $S^M < T_N$.
- When $S^M < T_N$, $t_{L_1} = u \frown t_{C_1C_i}$.
- When $T_N < S^M < 2T_N$ and $S^M_{MSC} \ge T_N$, $t_{L_2} = u \frown t_{C_1C_j}$.
- When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$ and $S^M_{MSC} < T_N$, $t_{L_1} = u \frown t^1_{C_1C_1}$ and $t_{L_2} = t^2_{C_1C_2}$.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in LSC_N are blocked at bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$.

Proof. The approach of the proof is similar to the one of Theorem 4.2. \Box

5.3.1 Practical Applications

Practical applications for this case inherit design criteria both from the case described in the previous section and from the case described in section 2.6.3 describing a chain of data-driven components and one time-driven component at the end of the chain.

Due to the timing properties of the chain execution satisfying condition $S^M < T_N$, we can conclude again that regardless of its priority, component G_N has the same effect on the stable phase trace of this chain, as a data-driven component with minimum priority has in the case of a chain composed of only data-driven components and a component with deferred execution(described in section 5.2). Owing to this fact, we find that corollaries addressing the stable phase of a chain described there (with C_N having the lowest priority) hold in this case as well. From here we deduce that:

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3).
- as shown in Theorem 3.3 the response time of the chain is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_N .

- the number of context switches during the stable phase can be reduced by assigning priorities as $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_{N-1})$ and $Cap(fq_i) = 2 \forall i, 1 \le i < N-1$ (Theorem 3.2).
- Elimination of idle times during the execution deferral is achieved by not assigning C_1 the minimum priority as shown in Property 5.2

5.4 A linear chain ending with a component with deferred execution

In this section we study the case of a linear chain consisting of a time-driven component, a number of data-driven components and ending with a component with deferred execution as shown in Figure 5.11. The program of



Figure 5.11. Chain composed of a time-driven component, N - 2 data-driven components, ending with a component with deferred execution.

component C_N is presented in Figure 5.12. The traceset of C_N is:



Figure 5.12. *Program of a component with deferred execution at the end of the chain.*

$$Tr(C_N) = \{ \measuredangle false \And, \\ (\measuredangle true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown k := 1 \frown t \frown bq_{N-1}! \And)^{\omega} \}.$$

where
$$t \in Tr(C_N^a)$$
:

$$Tr(C_N^a) = \{ \diamondsuit k > n \diamondsuit, \\ \diamondsuit k \le n \frown bq_N ? \frown c_N^1 \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_1} \frown fq_N ! \frown \\ gt(T_0^N) \frown d(T_0^N + \tau_k) \frown k := k + 1 \frown k > n \And \\ \vdots \\ (\diamondsuit k \le n \frown bq_N ? \frown c_N^1 \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_1} \frown fq_N ! \frown \\ gt(T_0^N) \frown d(T_0^N + \tau_k) \frown k := k + 1 \bigstar)^{\omega} \\ \}.$$

Given that the environment does not interference on the program variables, the trace that records the actual execution of the component is:

$$(\bigstar true \frown fq_{N-1}? \frown k := 1 \frown \\ (k \le n \frown bq_N? \frown c_N^1 \frown \dots \frown c_N^{m_1} \frown fq_N! \frown \\ gt(T_0^N) \frown d(T_0^N + \tau_k) \frown k := k+1)^n \frown bq_{N-1}! \not >)^{\omega}$$

An example from practice of such a component is the *file writer* component which writes on a disk the data tha receives as input. An example from practice of the type of chain we study here would be a video surveillance application where the images captured by a camera are improved by the processing of the data-driven components and finally are stored on the disk by the *file writer*.

The *QoS* requirement of this system coincides with the *QoS* requirement of the system analyzed in section 4.3 in the case of a chain starting with a timedriven component holds here as well. We show in the theorem and corollary below that the mechanism ($S^M < 2T_1$) for satisfying this requirement and the repetitive behaviour of the system when this mechanism is implemented hold again. S^M takes into account also the deferral times of C_N .

Theorem 5.4. Consider a system as in Figure 5.11. When $S^M < 2T_1$ the pipeline system assumes a repetitive, periodical behavior after a finite initial phase. The complete behavior is characterized by

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (\bigstar t_{C_1}^2 \frown t_{R_1} \frown d(T_0^1 + i \ast T_1) \frown t_{C_1}^1 \frown t_{R_2} \frown d(T_0^1 + i \ast T_1) \bigstar)^{\omega},$$

where

$$t_{init} = 4 gt(T_0^1) \cap i := 0 \cap fq_0? \cap bq_1? \cap c_1^{1'} \cap \dots \cap c_1^{m_1'} \cap bq_0! \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \not\leqslant,$$

as illustrated in Figure 5.13 and:

• Sub-traces t_{R_1} and t_{R_2} record the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 .

- Sub-trace t_{R_1} records the interleaved execution of components in RSG between $t_{C_1}^2$ and $d(T_0^1 + i * T_1)$.
- Sub-trace t_{R_2} records the interleaved execution of components in RSC₁ between $t_{C_1}^1$ and $d(T_0^1 + i * T_1)$ (of the next iteration i) when $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$. Trace t_{R_2} is empty when $S^M < T_1$.
- Trace $t_{C_NC_j}$ records the interleaved execution of C_N with other components C_j where $P(C_j) < P(C_N)$. The deferral times of C_N are used by components C_i , 1 < j < N.
- Trace $t_{C_NC_i}^1$ and $t_{C_NC_i}^2$ are sub-traces of $t_{C_NC_i}$.
- When $S^M < T_1$, $t_{R_1} = u \frown t_{C_N C_i}$.
- When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$ and $S^M_{MSC} \ge T_1$, $t_{R_2} = u \frown t_{C_NC_j}$.
- When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$ and $S^M_{MSC} < T_1$, $t_{R_1} = u \frown t^1_{C_NC_i}$ and $t_{R_2} = t^2_{C_NC_i}$.
- Trace $t_{C_NC_j}$ records the interleaved execution of C_N with other components C_j where $P(C_j) < P(C_N)$. The deferral times of C_N are used by components C_j , 1 < j < N.
- Trace $t_{C_NC_i}^1$ and $t_{C_NC_i}^2$ are sub-traces of $t_{C_NC_j}$.
- During one iteration of t_{stable} all components execute one iteration of their loop. At the end of each iteration of t_{stable} components in RSC₁ are blocked at fq_{i-1} ?, $1 < i \leq N$.

Proof. The approach of the proof is similar to the one of Theorem 4.3, the statements of the theorem are proved by construction of the trace ρ . For this



Figure 5.13. Execution of a chain composed of a time-driven component, N - 2 data-driven components, ending with a component with deferred execution.

reason we present here only a sketch of the proof. During the initial phase only C_1 executes because it is the only *ready* component - the other components are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, i > 1. Hence given the trace iteration of C_1

$$t_{init}= \gtrless gt(T_0^1) \cap i := 0 \cap fq_0? \cap bq_1? \cap c_1^{1\prime} \cap \ldots \cap c_1^{m_1\prime} \cap bq_0! \cap d(T_0^1+i*T_1) \diamondsuit,$$

When C_1 during $t_{C_1}^2$ executes $fq_1!$ at the end of t_{init} it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in RSC_1 . Each of these components execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked at action fq_{-1} ?, i > 1again. The interleaved execution of these components is recorded by traces k_1 and t_{R_2} . The order of actions in each of the traces t_{R_1} and t_{R_2} is determined by the priority assignment. During the interleaved execution some components will be preempted when they execute action $fq_i!$, 1 < i < N. Components that have been preempted and have a lower priority than C_N will execute interleaved with C_N and make use of the deferral times.

The interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 is interrupted every $T_0^1 + i * T_1$, i = 2p - 1 p > 0 by the odd period number execution of C_1 recorded by $t_{C_1}^1$. This is due to the fact that C_1 has the highest priority in the chain. Given $S^M < 2 * T_1$ follows that the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 always ends before moment $T_0^1 + i * T_1$, i = 2p p > 2 when $t_{C_1}^2$. is due to execute. This means that before $t_{C_1}^2$ is executed again, each of the components in RSC_1 execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, i > 1 again. This is an identical situation as the one at the end of the initial phase, hence the execution of the system repeats.

A few cases need to be distinguished with respect to the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 :

A. When $S^M < T_1$, the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 ends before moment $T_0^1 + i * T_1$, i = 2p - 1 p > 0. Therefore the interleaved execution of components in RSC_1 always ends before the execution of $t_{C_1}^1$. This means that t_{R_1} ends with $t_{C_NC_i}$:

$$u_{R_1} = u \cap t_{C_N C_i}$$

It also means that t_{R_2} is empty.

B. When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$ and $S^M_{MSC} \ge T_1$, the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* exceeds moment $T_0^1 + i * T_1$, i = 2p - 1 p > 0 and t_{R_2} ends with $t_{C_NC_i}$:

$$t_{R_2} = u \frown t_{C_N C_j}.$$

C. When $T_1 < S^M < 2T_1$ and $S^M_{MSC} < T_1$, the interleaved execution of components in *MSC* ends before moment $T_0^1 + i * T_1$, i = 2p - 1, p > 0 and t_{R_1} contains only part of $t_{C_N C_j}$ which denotes the interleaved execution of C_N and components with lower priority than $P(C_N)$. This partial execution is denoted with $t^1_{C_N C_i}$:

 $t_{R_1} = u \frown t^1_{C_N C_i}$

Obviously t_{R_2} contains the rest of the interleaved execution between C_N and components with a lower priority denoted with $t_{C_NC_i}^2$:

$$t_{R_2} = t_{C_N C_j}^2$$

We close this chapter by mentioning the following corollary which states that the *QoS* requirement is satisfied given that $S^M < 2T_1$ and C_1 is assigned the highest priority in the chain. Notice here that compared to the system composed of a time-driven component (C_1) and N - 1 data-driven components (section 4.3), in the current case, the fact that C_N is a component with deferred execution does not imply that more conditions need to be met at design time such that the *QoS* requirement is satisfied.

Corollary 5.3.
$$S^M < 2T_1 \land P(C_1) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_0?, bq_0!, fq_0?, fq_1!, T_0^1, T_1).$

Proof. Follows directly from Theorem 5.4.

5.4.1 Practical Applications

The practical applications presented in subsection 4.3.3 hold here as well for the same reasons they held in the previous case.

We make the observation here that because C_N being the last component in the chain will be de-blocked only when all the other components have been de-blocked and executed one iteration of their loop. By followign a similar reasoning as shown in Property 5.1 and Property 5.2 follows again that CPU utilization by using the deferral times of C_N is improved by not assigning C_N the lowest priority in the chain.

5.5 Summary

We have presented in this chapter a study of systems that include components with deferred execution. Examples of such components from the TSSA architecture are the *file reader* and *file writer*.

We adopt an incremental approach starting from a system without timing constraits to systems with timing constraints that also include components with deferred execution.

We show that the traces that record the execution of the systems we analyzed adopt a repetitive pattern given that the sum of the deferral times is always smaller than the sum of the worst case computation times for one iteration of any of the other components in the chain.

Also given that the sum of the worst computation times for one iteration of all components in the chain is smaller than the period of the time-driven component, the quality of service requirements of the systems with timing constraints are satisfied.

In terms of practical applications of the analysis in this chapter we show again how to optimize at design time the amount of resources (memory and CPU) used by the system, the response time of the chain, the number of context switches. The new addition in terms of design criteria for optimization compared to the other chapters regards the optimization of CPU utilizaton, such that amount of idle time during the execution of the system is at a minimum by making $P(C_1)$ not minimal.

6

Dealing with dependencies on the input stream content

In this chapter we study the influence of the input stream contents on the overall execution of a media processing system. This influence comes as a result of the fact that the behaviour of some components in the system changes depending on the input stream contents. Typical examples of such components from practice include the *video/audio encoder* and *decoder*.

In section 6.1 we explain the behavior of such a component, we show the program and the traceset associated with the component program.

Building towards realistic systems, we adopt an incremental approach starting from a system without timing constraints to systems with timing constraints. The aim is to study the influence of the component with execution dependent on the input stream content on the overall systems behaviour.

To that end section 6.2 presents the analysis of the execution of a linear chain consisting of N components: a component with deferred execution, a component with execution dependent on the contents of the input stream, and N-2 data-driven components. Subsequently, in section 6.3 we introduce timing constraints to the system we analyzed in section 6.2. In both cases we show that the traces that record the execution of the systems we analyzed adopt a repetitive pattern dependent on the content of the input stream. The two pat-
terns correpond to the two execution scenarios of the component dependent on contents of the input stream.

The closest resembling systems studied in previous chapters are presented in sections 5.2 and 5.3. In terms of the composition of the systems, the difference with the systems presented in Chapter 5 is the addition of the component with dependency on the input stream contents. As a similarity in terms of the system execution, as in Chapter 5, the execution of the system with timing constraints is driven by the time-driven component as well. The differences with respect to the system execution appear when analyzing the patterns of execution - a simple pattern as in all previous chapters as opposed to a parameterized pattern in this chapter.

Finally, in section 6.4 we use the case study of a video decoding chain to present and support our analysis of these type of systems with experimental data. The video decoding chain we analyze consists of a *file reader* component, a video decoder component, a number of simple data-driven components, and ends with a *video renderer* component. The role of the simple data-driven components following the video decoder in the chain is to improve the quality of the decoded frame produced by the video decoder. An example of such a component is the *sharpness enhancement* component. The video renderer is used to display each decoded frame at a fixed rate, and therefore the video renderer is a periodic task. The program and traceset of the video render executing according to the interlaced standard is shown in section 4.2. The analysis regarding the *file reader* component is described in Chapter 5.

Finally section 6.5 addresses resource optimization issues and shows how practical applications presented in previous chapters are valid in this case as well.

6.1 A component with execution dependent on the input stream contents

To give an insight into what determines the dependency of the video decoder execution on the input stream contents, we explain the behaviour of this component. In the case of the video decoder, the input-output relation is determined by how many encoded frames are contained in each new input FP received by the component. If the new FP contains x encoded frames, then for this input FP, the video decoder will produce x FPs (decoded frames). The input-output relation of the component in this case is 1 : x. If on the contrary x new input FPs contain only one encoded frame, then the input-output relation is x : 1 because the video decoder needs to receive x input FPs in order to produce 1 FP (decoded frame). Therefore the nature of the input video stream (the sizes of

the frames that compose it) determines the input-output relation for the video decoder. Because the size of frames in the MPEG2 video stream is variable, and the size of packets is fixed, this makes that a variable number of encoded frames will be contained in 1 FP on some segments of the input stream, and a variable number of FPs will contain one encoded frame on other segments of the stream. This implies that *x* is variable and moreover, the input-output relation can change from 1 : x to x : 1 and vice-versa. In a further section we illustrate this kind of behaviour in Figure 6.8 and Figure 6.9 where we present snapshots of a system execution in practice, on a VLIW TriMedia processor. We present below (Figure 6.1) the program and associated traceset for the video decoder which in our case study is the second component in the chain (C_2) .

At the programming level we add the following basic statements:

- *seek_next_end_frame*(*p*,*end_frame*) that seeks the first end of frame within a packet *p* and stores it in *end_frame*. The statement returns *NULL* if no frame end has been found in packet *p*.
- *retrieve_frame*(*p*, *frame*) that stores an entire frame or part of a frame from packet *p* in variable *frame*. In the case that a part of a frame is stored in *frame*, then the part is contiguously added to the parts already stored in *frame*.

The corresponding trace actions in the trace alphabet of the new basic statements are defined below:

 $\begin{array}{l} Alph('seek_next_end_frame (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \\ \{snef(VAR LIST)^1, \ldots, snef(VAR LIST)^{m_{21}}\} \\ Alph('retrieve_frame (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \\ \{rf(VAR LIST)^1, \ldots, rf(VAR LIST)^{m_{22}}\} \\ Tr('seek_next_end_frame (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \\ \stackrel{\checkmark}{\Rightarrow} snef(VAR LIST)^1 \frown \ldots \frown snef(VAR LIST)^{m_{21}} \stackrel{\bigstar}{\Rightarrow} \\ Tr('retrieve_frame (VAR LIST)') \stackrel{def}{=} \\ \stackrel{\checkmark}{\Rightarrow} rf(VAR LIST)' \cap \ldots \frown rf(VAR LIST)^{m_{22}} \stackrel{\bigstar}{\Rightarrow} \end{array}$



Figure 6.1. *Program of a component with execution dependent on the contents of the input stream.*

The traceset is

$$\begin{aligned} Tr(C_2) &= \{ \measuredangle frame := NULL \frown end_frame := NULL \frown fq_1 ? \frown \\ & snef(p, end_frame)^1 \frown \ldots \frown snef(p, end_frame)^{m_{21}} \And \frown t^{\omega} \\ & |t \in Tr(C'_2) \} \end{aligned}$$

where

$$Tr(C'_{2}) = \{ Ar_{C_{2}}^{x:1} \cap t_{C_{2}}^{md} \cap t_{C_{2}}^{1:x} \neq |t_{C_{2}}^{x:1} \in Tr(C_{2}^{x:1}) \land t_{C_{2}}^{1:x} \in Tr(C_{2}^{1:x}) \land t_{C_{2}}^{md} \in Tr(C_{2}^{md}) \}$$

and

$$Tr(C_{2}^{x:1}) = \{ \gtrless end_frame! = NULL \diamondsuit, \\ \gtrless (end_frame = NULL \frown \\ rf(p, frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}} \frown \\ bq_{1}! \frown fq_{1}? \frown \\ snef(p, end_frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown snef(p, end_frame)^{m_{21}})^{x} \frown \\ rf(p, frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}} \And \} \\ Tr(C_{2}^{md}) = \{ \gtrless bq_{2}? \frown c_{2}^{1}(frame,q) \frown \dots \frown c_{2}^{m_{2}}(frame,q) \frown fq_{2}! \frown \\ snef(p, end_frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown snef(p, end_frame)^{m_{21}} \And \} \\ Tr(C_{2}^{1:x}) = \{ \gtrless end_frame = NULL \gneqq, \\ \gtrless (end_frame! = NULL \frown \\ rf(p, frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}} \frown \\ bq_{2}? \frown \\ c_{2}^{1}(frame,q) \frown c_{2}^{2}(frame,q) \frown \dots \frown c_{2}^{m_{2}}(frame,q) \\ fq_{2}! \frown \\ snef(p, end_frame)^{1} \frown \dots \frown snef(p, end_frame)^{m_{21}})^{x} \And \}.$$

Note also that relations (2.4) and (2.5) that describe the flow and recycling of packets hold for this component as well. Indeed the program and traceset of the component show that each input full packet is recycled before a new full packet is received and each empty packet is sent into the corresponding output forward queue before a new empty packet is received.

Also we add two more assumptions that express the relation between the deferral times of a component with deferred execution and the computation time of of the *snef* and *rf* additional processing actions of C_2 :

$$2\sum_{k=1}^{n}\tau_k < \sum_{j=1}^{m_{21}}\delta(snef(p,end_frame)^j)$$
(6.1)

and

$$2\sum_{k=1}^{n}\tau_{k} < \sum_{j=1}^{m_{22}}\delta(rf(p, frame)^{j}).$$
(6.2)

The process of selecting the system trace is identical with the one presented in Chapter 4. At the end of this process we find that there exists a unique trace ρ that specifies the execution of the chain.

6.2 A chain without timing constraints

The system we analyze in this section is illustrated in Figure 6.2.



Figure 6.2. Chain composed of a component with deferred execution, a component with execution dependent on the contents of the input stream, and N-2 data-driven components.

Lemma 6.1. Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j < i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$. Then there does exist a state t of ρ such that in any state s $(t \subseteq s \frown bq_{i-1}! \subseteq \rho)$, $C_j \mathbf{b} bq_j$? [in s of T_{cc}] for all j < i.

Proof. Identical with proof of Lemma 5.1 given that (2.4) and (2.5) hold for C_2 in this case as well.

Given that (2.4) and (2.5) hold for C_2 in this case as well, the statement given in Lemma 3.2 holds here again:

Let C_i be such that $(\forall j : j > i : P(C_j) > P(C_i))$ and consider a state s of ρ such that the next action after s in ρ is one of $A(C_i)$. Then $C_j \mathbf{b} fq_{j-1}$? [in s of T_{cc}] for all j > i.

Both lemmas above hold for an overall minimum in priority $P(C_m)$. We make use of this property of the minimum in priority in the following theorem which presents the execution of the system as two parameterized patterns (with parameter *x*) of chain execution corresponding to the two behaviours of C_2 according to its *x* : 1 and 1 : *x* input-ouput relations. Given the fact that this system is theoretical and the results of this analysis are used as an intermediary step towards the system analyzed in the next section, we restrict the case analysis to $P(C_2) < P(C_1)$ if m > 2.

Theorem 6.1. Consider a system as in Figure 6.2, where $P(C_2) < P(C_1)$ if m > 2. After a finite prefix t_{init} , the trace ρ recording the execution of the chain will adopt one of the 2 parameterized patterns (with parameter x) of chain execution corresponding to the two behaviours of C_2 according to its x : 1 and 1 : x input-ouput relations:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown ((s_{x:1})^l \frown (s_{1:x})^k)^{\omega}$$

where:

A. x: 1 input-output relation

$$s_{x:1} = \begin{cases} t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1} \frown fq_m! \frown t_R & if \quad m > 2\\ \\ t_{C_2C_1}^{x:1} \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_R & if \quad m \le 2 \end{cases}$$

- $t_{C_m} = 4 true fq_{m-1} bq_m ? c_m^1 \dots c_m^{m_m} bq_{m-1}! > .$
- t_L records the interleaved execution of components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} .
- *t_R* records the interleaved execution of components in RSC_m.

If m > 2*:*

- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = 4$ end_frame = NULL a.
- $t_{C_2C_1C_1}^{x:1}$ records the interleaved execution of actions in:

$$- (t_{C_2}^{x:1'''})^x \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap ... \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}}, - (t_{C_1})^x and - \langle fq_j! \cap true \cap fq_{j-1}? \rangle, where P(C_j) < P(C_1), \forall j, 2 < j < m.$$

- The exact order of actions in $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x;1}$ is determined by the priorities of $C_2 C_j$, (2 < j < m) and C_1 , the computation times of actions of C_2 and C_j , (2 < j < m), and the length of the deferral times of C_1 .
- **B.** 1 : x input-output relation

$$s_{1:x} = \begin{cases} s_{1:x}^{1} \frown (s_{1:x}^{2})^{x-2} \frown s_{1:x}^{3} & if \quad m > 2\\ \\ t_{C_{2}C_{1}}^{x:1} \frown t_{C_{2}}^{md} \frown (t_{R}')^{x-1} & if \quad m \le 2 \end{cases}$$

With:

$$s_{1:x}^{1} = t_{C_m} \uparrow t_L \uparrow t_{C_2}^{md} \uparrow t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \uparrow fq_m! \uparrow t_R.$$

$$s_{1:x}^{2} = t_{C_m} \uparrow t_L \uparrow t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \uparrow t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \uparrow fq_m! \uparrow t_R.$$

$$s_{1:x}^{3} = t_{C_{m}} - t_{L} - t_{C_{2}}^{1:x''} - t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} - t_{C_{2}C_{j}C_{1}}^{x:1} - fq_{m}! - t_{R}.$$

- $t_{C_m} = 4 true^{-fq_{m-1}} bq_m ? c_m^1 \dots c_m^{m_m} bq_{m-1}!$
- t_L records the interleaved execution of components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} .
- *t_R* records the interleaved execution of components in RSC_m.

If m > 2*:*

- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ as sub-trace of $s_{1:x}^1$ and $s_{1:x}^2$ is equal to $\forall end_frame! = NULL \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap ... \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}} \Rightarrow$.
- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ as sub-trace of $s_{1:x}^3$ is equal to \triangleleft end_frame = NULL \triangleleft .

•
$$t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}$$
 records the interleaved execution of actions in:
 $-t_{C_2}^{x:1}$,
 $-t_{C_1}$ and
 $- afq_j! \neg true \neg fq_{j-1}? \Rightarrow where P(C_j) < P(C_1), 2 < j < m.$

• The exact order of actions in $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x;1}$ is determined by the priorities of $C_2 C_j$, (2 < j < m) and C_1 , the computation times of actions of C_2 and C_j , (2 < j < m), and the length of the deferral times of C_1 .

If
$$m \le 2$$

 $t'_R = t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown bq_2? \frown c_2^1 \frown \dots \frown c_2^{m_2} \frown fq_2! \frown t_R \frown snef(p, frame)^{m_1} \frown snef(p, frame)^{m_{21}}.$

Proof. We prove the above statements by construction of trace ρ .

A. x: 1 input-output relation

We must prove that

$$s_{x:1} = \begin{cases} t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_2 C_j C_1}^{x:1} \frown fq_m! \frown t_R & if \quad m > 2\\ \\ t_{C_2 C_1}^{x:1} \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_R & if \quad m \le 2 \end{cases}$$

1.- m > 2

The execution of the system in this case is illustrated in Figure 6.3. At the end of t_{init} all components in LSC_m are blocked at action bq_i ?, 0 < i < m and all components in RSC_m are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, m < i < N. The only component *ready-to-run* is C_m . Given m > 2 follows that C_m is a *data-driven* component, therefore it will execute according or its program trace

$$t_{C_m} = 4 fq_{m-1}? bq_m? c_m^1 \dots c_m^{m_m} bq_{m-1}!$$



Figure 6.3. *Execution of the system according to the x* : 1 *pattern. Case A.* where m > 2.

When action bq_{m-1} ! is executed it de-blocks in cascade components in LSC_m . We restrict our attention for the moment to the execution of *data-driven* components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} . Before C_m executes again all these components execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked once more at action bq_i ?, 2 < i < m. Their execution is interleaved and the exact order is determined by their priorities. This execution is denoted with t_L . At this point we can express $s_{x:1}$ as:

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown s_L$$

During t_L , some of the components will have been preempted when executing action $bq_{i-1}!$, 2 < i < m which de-blocked a predecessor neighbour with a higher priority. The rest of the actions to be executed before becoming blocked again at action bq_i ? are:

$$\langle fq_i ! \cap true \cap fq_{i-1} ? \rangle, 2 < i < m.$$

Among these components, those with a lower priority than C_1 , and which have not completed their loop iteration before C_1 is de-blocked, will execute interleaved with C_1 . We denote this set of components with BC_{C_1} and we will refer to this situation again later on.

When C_2 is de-blocked, it executes first trace $t_{C_2}^{md}$ and continues with trace $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ according to its program. Because this is the x : 1 case meaning that multiple packets contain one frame the test in $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ returns *false* which makes that in this case

$$t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = 4$$
 end_frame = NULL \gtrsim .

At this point we can express $s_{x:1}$ as:

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown s.$$

The execution of C_2 continues with $t_{C_2}^{x;1}$ according to its program. During sub-trace $t_{C_2}^{x;1'''}$, C_2 executes bq_1 ! which de-blocks C_1 . C_1 executes one iter-

ation (recorded in t_{C_1}) after which it blocks again at action bq_1 ?. Given that $P(C_2) < P(C_1)$, the two components execute interleaved with each other, with C_2 making use of the deferral times of C_1 . Also given (6.1), follows that during each iteration of C_1 the deferral times of C_1 are completely consumed. Due to the x : 1 input-output relation of C_2 , $t_{C_2}^{x,1'''}$ is executed x times, each time de-blocking C_1 to execute one iteration of its loop. Coming back to the components in BC_{C_1} , given the fact that they have a lower priority than C_1 they will also execute interleaved with C_1 , possibly making use of the deferral times of C_1 (depending on the duration of the defferal times, the computation times of component actions and the priority assignment). The actions executed by $C_i \in BC_{C_1}$ are

$$t_{C_j} = A f q_i! \cap true \cap f q_{i-1}? > , 2 < i < m.$$

After *x* iterations of $t_{C_2}^{x,1'''}$, C_2 completes $t_{C_2}^{x,1}$ with actions $rf(p, frame)^1 \cap \ldots \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}}$ according to its program. The interleaved execution of C_2 , C_1 and $C_j \in BC_{C_1}$ is denoted with $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x,1}$. Therefore we can express $s_{x;1}$ as:

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_m} - t_L - t_{C_2}^{md} - t_{C_2}^{1:x'} - t_{C_2 C_j C_1}^{x:1} - s.$$

At the end of $t_{C_2}^{x,1}$ C_2 becomes blocked at action bq_2 ? again and C_1 is blocked at bq_1 ?. Therefore in this state all components in *LSC_m* are blocked at action bq_i ?, 0 < i < m. The only component *ready-to-run* is again C_m .

 C_m executes $fq_m!$ according to its program which de-blocks in cascade the components in RSC_m . All components execute one iteration of their loop after which thay become blocked again at action $fq_{i-1}?$, m < i < N. The interleaved execution of components in RSC_m is recorded by trace t_R . Therefore $s_{x:1}$ can be expressed as

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_m} - t_L - t_{C_2}^{md} - t_{C_2}^{1:x'} - t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1} - fq_m! - t_R.$$

2.- *m* ≤ 2

To be proven in the same manner shown above.

Given that at the end of $s_{x:1}$ all components in the chain except C_m are blocked, the situation is identical with the one at the end of t_{init} . This means that the execution according to the x : 1 pattern is repetitive and continues as long as the input full packet in front of C_2 contains part of a frame. This implies that ρ can be expressed as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^l \frown s.$$

B. 1: x input-output relation

We must prove that

$$s_{1:x} = \begin{cases} s_{1:x}^{1} (s_{1:x}^{2})^{x-2} s_{1:x}^{3} & if \quad m > 2 \\ \\ t_{C_{2}C_{1}}^{x:1} (t_{C_{2}}^{md})^{x-1} & if \quad m \le 2 \end{cases}$$

With:

$$s_{1:x}^{1} = t_{C_{m}} \uparrow t_{L} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{md} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} \uparrow fq_{m}! \uparrow t_{R}.$$

$$s_{1:x}^{2} = t_{C_{m}} \uparrow t_{L} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{1:x''} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} \uparrow fq_{m}! \uparrow t_{R}.$$

$$s_{1:x}^{3} = t_{C_{m}} \uparrow t_{L} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{1:x''} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} \uparrow t_{C_{2}}^{2:1} \uparrow fq_{m}! \uparrow t_{R}.$$

1.- m > 2

The execution of the system in this case is illustrated in Figure 6.4.



Figure 6.4. *Execution of the system according to the* 1 : x *pattern. Case* **B**. *where* m > 2.

At the end of t_{init} all components in LSC_m are blocked at action bq_i ?, 0 < i < m and all components in RSC_m are blocked at action fq_{i-1} ?, m < i < N. The only component *ready-to-run* is C_m . Given m > 2 follows that C_m is a *data-driven* component, therefore it will execute according or its program trace

$$t_{C_m} = 4 fq_{m-1} \circ bq_m? \circ c_m^1 \circ \ldots \circ c_m^{m_m} \circ bq_{m-1}! \not>.$$

When action bq_{m-1} ! is executed it de-blocks in cascade components in LSC_m . Before C_m executes again all *data-driven* components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} execute one iteration of their loop after which they become blocked once more at action bq_i ?, 2 < i < m. Their execution is interleaved and the exact order is determined by their priorities. This execution is denoted with t_L . At this point we can express $s_{1:x}$ as:

$$s_{1:x} = t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown s.$$

When C_2 is de-blocked, it executes first trace $t_{C_2}^{md}$ and continues with trace $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ according to its program. Because this is the 1 : *x* case meaning that multiple frames are contained in one packet, the test in $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ returns *true* which makes that in this case

 $t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = 4 end_frame! = NULL \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap \ldots \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}}$ So far we can express $s_{1:x}$ as:

$$s_{1:x} = t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown s.$$

At this point the execution of C_2 would continue with $t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$ according to its program, however because the first action of $t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$ is bq_2 ?, C_2 becomes blocked (the empty packet produced by C_3 was consumed and C_3 did not produce another empty packet ever since).

Notice that in this state C_1 is still blocked at action bq_1 ? as it was in state t_{init} because C_2 has not executed bq_1 ! so far. Therefore in this state all components in LSC_m are blocked at action bq_i ?, 0 < i < m. The only component ready-to-run is again C_m .

 C_m executes $fq_m!$ according to its program which de-blocks in cascade the components in RSC_m . All components execute one iteration of their loop after which thay become blocked again at action $fq_{i-1}?$, m < i < N. The interleaved execution of components in RSC_m is recorded by trace t_R . Therefore so far $s_{1:x}$ can be expressed as

or as

$$s_{1:x} = t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown fq_m! \frown t_R \frown s.$$

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^1 \frown s.$$

Because all components in the chain (except C_m) are blocked, C_m executes next. Its execution is recorded by t_{C_m} . As we have seen above, t_{C_m} is followed by t_L that records the interleaved execution of *data-driven* components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} .

When C_2 is de-blocked this time, it continues with $t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$ and $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ according to its program. At the end of $t_{C_2}^{1:x'} C_2$ becomes blocked again at action bq_2 ?.

The only component *ready-to-run* is again C_m . C_m executes $fq_m!$ according to its program which de-blocks in cascade the components in RSC_m . The interleaved execution of components in RSC_m is recorded by trace t_R .

So far $s_{1:x}$ can be expressed as

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^{1} \frown t_{C_m} \frown t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown fq_m ! \frown t_R \frown s.$$

or as

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^1 \frown s_{1:x}^2 \frown s.$$

The execution specified by $s_{1:x}^2$ will repeat x - 2 times in the case of a packet that contains *x* frames (one frame has been already produced during $s_{1:x}^1$). Each time during $s_{1:x}^2$ the test *end_frame*! = *NULL* returns *true* therefore during $s_{1:x}^2$ the $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ is:

$$t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = \measuredangle end_frame! = NULL \frown rf(p, frame)^1 \frown \dots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}} \not\ge.$$

s_{1:x} can be expressed as

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^1 (s_{1:x}^2)^{x-2} s.$$

At the end of $s_{1:x}^{2 \ x-2}$ all but the last frame have been produced in fq_3 and C_2 all components in the chain except C_m are blocked again. Therefore the next component to execute is C_m (execution recorded by t_{C_m}). t_{C_m} is followed by t_L that records the interleaved execution of *data-driven* components C_3, \ldots, C_{m-1} . Some components have been preempted and do not finish their loop iteration before C_1 starts executing $(C_j \in BC_{C_1}, P(C_j) < P(C_1))$. When C_2 is de-blocked it executes $t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$ (during which it produces the last

When C_2 is de-blocked it executes $t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$ (during which it produces the last frame) followed by $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ according to is program. Since the end of packet has been reached, the test in $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ returns *true* meaning that

$$t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = 4 end_frame = NULL$$

Next C_2 executes $t_{C_2}^{x:1}$ according to its program. During $t_{C_2}^{x:1}$ action bq_1 ! is executed which de-blocks component C_1 . From here on C_2 , C_1 and $C_j \in BC_{C_1}$, $P(C_j) < P(C_1)$ execute interleaved. This interleaved execution is recorded in trace $t_{C_2C_1}^{x:1}$.

At the end of $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}$ again all components are blocked except C_m . When C_m executes $fq_m!$ it de-blocks in cascade components in RSC_m . Their interleaved execution is recorded by t_R . At this point $s_{1:x}$ can be expressed as

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^{1} (s_{1:x}^{2})^{x-2} t_{C_{m}} t_{L} t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} t_{C_{2}}^{1:x'} t_{C_{2}C_{j}C_{1}}^{x:1} fq_{m}! t_{R} s.$$

or as

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^1 \frown (s_{1:x}^2)^{x-2} \frown s_{1:x}^3$$

At the end of $s_{1:x}^3$ all components are blocked again except C_m .

2.- *m* ≤ 2

To be proven in the same manner shown above.

Given that at the end of $s_{1:x}$ all components in the chain except C_m are blocked, the situation is identical with the one in the state preceding $s_{1:x}$. This means that the execution according to the 1 : *x* pattern is repetitive and continues as long as the input full packet in front of C_2 contains multiple frames.

Notice that both at the end of $s_{x:1}$ as well as at the end of $s_{1:x}$, during trace $t_{C_2}^{x:1}$ the decision about continuing with the current pattern or to change to the other one is taken. That is because during trace $t_{C_2}^{x:1}$ a new full packet is received as input, and the end of the first frame is sought within that packet, therefore determining whether the next execution of C_2 is going to be according to pattern 1 : x or x : 1.

This implies that under the assumption of infinite input stream ρ can be expressed as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^l \frown (s_{1:x})^k.$$

Note that $#(s_{1:x} \uparrow A(C_1), a) = 1, \forall a \in A(C_1).$ $#(s_{1:x} \uparrow A(C_i), a) = x, \forall a \in A(C_i), 1 < i \le N.$ $#(s_{x:1} \uparrow A(C_1), a) = x, \forall a \in A(C_1).$ $#(s_{x:1} \uparrow A(C_i), a) = 1, \forall a \in A(C_i), 1 < i \le N.$

6.3 A chain with timing constraints

The system we analyze in this section is illustrated in Figure 6.5. Theorem 6.1



Figure 6.5. Chain composed of a components with deferred execution, a component with execution dependent on the contents of the input stream, a *N*-3 data-driven components, and a time driven component.

shows that one full packet is sent in fq_{N-1} at the end of each of the following traces: $s_{x:1}$, $s_{1:x}^1$, $s_{1:x}^2$ and $s_{1:x}^3$. We consider

$$S^{M} = max(S^{M}_{\delta}(s_{x:1}), S^{M}_{\delta}(s_{1:x}^{1}), S^{M}_{\delta}(s_{1:x}^{2}), S^{M}_{\delta}(s_{1:x}^{3}))$$

where $S^{M}_{\delta}(s_{x:1})$, $S^{M}_{\delta}(s^{1}_{1:x})$, $S^{M}_{\delta}(s^{2}_{1:x})$, $S^{M}_{\delta}(s^{3}_{1:x})$ are sums of worst case computation times of the actions that compose the traces in the given input stream.

The lemma below shows that when $S^M < 2T_N$ there exists a state in which all forward queues are filled to their capacities, which implies all backward queues drained.

Lemma 6.2. $S^M < 2T_N \Rightarrow \exists t_{init} \in St(\rho): C_i b \ bq_i?[in \ t_{init} \ of \ T_{cc} \], \forall i, 1 \le i < N$

Proof. Lemma 6.1 shows that there exists a state where all forward queues

148

preceding C_m are filled to their capacity (backward queues drained). Similar approach used for Lemma 4.1 to show the filling up of the rest of the forward queues in the system.

Corollary 6.1.
$$S^M < 2T_N \wedge P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSci(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$
Proof. Identical with the one of Corollary 4.5

The theorem below states that given $S^M < 2T_N$, after a finite prefix t_{init} of trace ρ the system executes according to a parameterized pattern of execution.

Theorem 6.2. Consider a system as illustrated in Figure 6.5. Given that $S^M < 2T_N$ holds, after a finite prefix t_{init} , the trace ρ recording the execution of the chain will adopt one of the 2 parameterized patterns (with parameter x) of chain execution corresponding to the two behaviours of C_2 according to its x : 1 and 1 : x input-ouput relations. Depending on the nature of the input stream ρ can be:

 $\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{stable}$

where
$$t_{stable} = ((s_{1:x})^{p} - (s_{x:1})^{k})^{\omega}$$

or

 $t_{stable} = ((s_{x:1})^p \frown (s_{1:x})^k)^{\omega}$

Sub-traces $s_{x:1}$ and $s_{1:x}$ specify the execution of the chain processing portions of the stream that determine an x: 1 and respectively a 1: x input-output relation for C_2 :

A. x:1 input-output relation

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_N}^1 \cap t_{LSC_N}' \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^2 \cap t_{LSC_N}'' \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N)$$

• t'_{LSC_N} and t''_{LSC_N} are sub-traces of t_{LSC_N} and $t'_{LSC_N} \frown t''_{LSC_N} = t_{LSC_N}$ where

$$t_{LSC_N} = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}$$

- t_L records the interleaved execution of components C_3, \ldots, C_{N-1} .
- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'} = 4$ end_frame = NULL \ge .
- $t_{C_2C_1C_1}^{x:1}$ records the execution of actions in:

-
$$(t_{C_2}^{x:1'''})^x \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap \ldots \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}},$$

- $(t_{C_1})^x$ and

$$- \ fq_j! \ true \ fq_{j-1}? \ where \ P(C_j) < P(C_1), \ 2 < j < m.$$

- The exact order of actions in $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}$ is determined by the priorities of $C_2 C_j$, (2 < j < m) and C_1 , the computation times of actions of C_2 and C_j , (2 < j < m), and the length of the deferral times of C_1 .
- At the end of $s_{x:1}$ all components in LSC_N are blocked at bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$.
- **B.** 1 : x input-output relation

$$s_{1:x} = s_{1:x}^{1} \frown (s_{1:x}^{2})^{x-2} \frown s_{1:x}^{3}$$

With:

$$\begin{split} s_{1:x}^{1} &= t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}). \\ s_{1:x}^{2} &= t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}). \\ s_{1:x}^{3} &= t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{3} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}). \end{split}$$

- $t_{LSC_N}^{1}$ and $t_{LSC_N}^{1}$ are sub-traces of $t_{LSC_N}^{1}$ with $t_{LSC_N}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_N}^{1} = t_{LSC_N}^{1}$ where $t_{LSC_N}^{1} = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$.
- $t_{LSC_N}^2$ and $t_{LSC_N}^2$ are sub-traces of $t_{LSC_N}^2$ with $t_{LSC_N}^2 \frown t_{LSC_N}^2 = t_{LSC_N}^2$ where $t_{LSC_N}^2 = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''}$.
- $t_{LSC_N}^{3}$ and $t_{LSC_N}^{3}$ are sub-traces of $t_{LSC_N}^{3}$ with $t_{LSC_N}^{3} \frown t_{LSC_N}^{3} = t_{LSC_N}^{3}$ where $t_{LSC_N}^{3} = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \frown t_{C_2}^{2:x'} \frown t_{C_2C_JC_1}^{2:1}$.
- t_L records the interleaved execution of components C_3, \ldots, C_{N-1} .
- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ as sub-trace of $s_{1:x}^1$ and $s_{1:x}^2$ is equal to $\ensuremath{\not\} end_frame! = NULL \cap rf(p, frame) \ensuremath{\not\} < .$
- $t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$ as sub-trace of $s_{1:x}^3$ is equal to \triangleleft end_frame = NULL \triangleleft .
- $t_{C_2C_1C_1}^{x:1}$ records the interleaved execution of actions in:
 - $t_{C_2}^{x:1},$ $\Rightarrow fq_j! \cap true \cap fq_{j-1}? \Rightarrow where P(C_j) < P(C_1), 2 < j < N and$ $t_{C_1}.$

The exact order of actions in $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x,1}$ is determined by the priorities of C_2 and C_1 , the computation times of actions in $t_{C_2C_1}^{x;1}$ and $f_{q_j}! \neg true \neg f_{q_{j-1}}? \not(z, 2 < j < N)$, and the length of the deferral times of C_1 . When $P(C_2) < P(C_1)$, actions of $t_{C_2C_1}^{x;1}$ execute (also) during the deferral times of C_1 . • At the end of $s_{1:x}$ all components in LSC_N are blocked at bq_i ?, $1 \le i < N$.

Also, we have that $SQoSci(t_{stable}, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well.

Proof. We prove the statement of the theorem by construction of trace ρ . According to Lemma 6.2 after a finite prefix t_{init} all backward queues bq_i , $1 \le i < N$ are drained and all components C_i , $1 \le i < N$ are blocked at action bq_i ?. The only component *ready-to-run* is C_N . Therefore C_N executes $t_{C_N}^1$ according to its program. So far trace ρ can be expressed as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown u$$

During $t_{C_N}^1$ action $bq_{N-1}!$ is executed which de-blocks component C_{N-1} . Corrolary 6.1 and $S^M < 2T_N$ imply that $\sigma(t_{init} \cap t_{C_N}^1) < T_0^N + l * T_N + flush$. Hence $\sigma(t_{init} \cap t_{C_N}^1) < T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$ From here follows that the *delay* action following $t_{C_N}^1$ is postponed until no other regular actions are ready or $\sigma(t_{init} \cap t_{C_N}^1) \ge T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N$. When C_N executes $bq_{N-1}!$ it causes a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_N .

A. x : 1 input-output relation

The execution of the system in this case is illustrated in Figure 6.6. In the case



Figure 6.6. *Case A. Execution of the system with timing constraints according to the x* : 1 *pattern.*

x: 1 the execution of components in LSC_N is recorded by trace

$$t_{LSC_N} = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}.$$

We distinguish here the following cases:

1. - $P(C_2) < P(C_1)$

Given the fact that at the end of t_{init} all components in LSC_N are blocked at action bq_i ?, 0 < i < N, the execution of components in LSC_N is identical to the one specified in Theorem 6.1 for the case m = N. That is $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{c_1}$ records the interleaved execution of actions in:

- $(t_{C_2}^{x:1''})^{x} \frown rf(p, frame)^1 \frown \ldots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}}$,
- $(t_{C_1})^x$ and
- $agg_i ! \neg true \neg fq_{i-1} ? agg where P(C_j) < P(C_1), 2 < j < m.$

where C_2 executes during the deferral times of C_1 .

2. -
$$P(C_2) > P(C_1)$$

During trace $t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x;1}$ component C_2 executes $(t_{C_2}^{x;1''})^x$ during which it produces *x* empty packets in bq_1 .

a. $Cap(fq_1) > x$

Although C_1 is de-blocked, it cannot execute due to $P(C_2) > P(C_1)$. C_2 executes

$$(t_{C_2}^{x:1'''})^x \frown rf(p, frame)^1 \frown \ldots \frown rf(p, frame)^{m_{22}}$$

after which it becomes blocked at action bq_2 ?. At this point C_1 executes $(t_{C_1})^x$. Note that in this case C_2 does not execute during the deferral times. The deferral times are used by components C_j ($P(C_j) < P(C_1)$, 2 < j < m) if $P(C_j) < P(C_2)$, 2 < j < m.

b. $Cap(fq_1) < x$

Again, although C_1 is de-blocked, it cannot execute due to $P(C_2) > P(C_1)$. In this case C_2 executes $(t_{C_2}^{x:1'''})^{Cap(fq_1)}$ after which it becomes blocked at action fq_1 ?. At this point C_1 can execute t_{C_1} during which it produces 1 full packet in fq_1 and de-blocks C_2 . From this point on C_2 and C_1 execute alternately de-blocking each other at the input forward queue (for C_2) and the input backward queue (in the case of C_1) until the *x* iterations of $t_{C_2}^{x:1'''}$ are completed. Again, the deferral times are used by components C_j ($P(C_j) < P(C_1)$, 2 < j < m) if $P(C_j) < P(C_2)$, 2 < j < m.

When $T_N < S^M < 2T_N$, the execution of t_{LSC_N} is interrupted at moment $T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N + \mu$ by the *delay* action $d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N)$ which is followed by $t_{C_N}^2$. At the end of $t_{C_N}^2$ trace t_{LSC_N} is resumed and continues until its end. The two sub-traces of t_{LSC_N} are denoted by t'_{LSC_N} and t''_{LSC_N} . Trace ρ can be expressed now as:

 $\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{LSC_N}' \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{LSC_N}' \frown u.$

Because $S^M < 2T_N$ follows that

152

 $\begin{aligned} &\sigma(t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{LSC_N}' \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{LSC_N}'') < T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N \\ &\text{Given that at the end of } t_{LSC_N} \text{ all components in } LSC_N \text{ are blocked again at action } bq_i?, \ 0 < i < N \text{ implies that } t_{LSC_N}'' \text{ is followed by the } delay \text{ action } d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N) \text{ which advances time until moment } T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N. \\ &\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{LSC_N}' \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{LSC_N}'' \frown d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N) \frown u. \end{aligned}$

At moment $T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N$, again the only component *ready-to-run* is C_N , a situation identical as at the end of t_{init} which implies repetitive execution according to this pattern as long as the input full packet in front of G contains only part of a frame.

Hence ρ can be expressed now as

 $\rho = t_{init} \cap (s_{x:1})^p \cap u.$

The $S^M < T_N$ case is to be handled in the similar manner.

B. 1 : *x* input-output relation

The execution of the system in this case is illustrated in Figure 6.7. In the case



Figure 6.7. *Case B. Execution of the system with timing constraints according to the* 1 : *x pattern.*

1 : x the execution of components in LSC_N is recorded by trace

$$t_{LSC_N}^1 = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{md} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'}$$

We consider again $T_N < S^M < 2T_N$. By using the same reasoning as above we find that after $2T_N$

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^p \frown t_{C_N}^1 \frown t_{LSC_N}^{1} \frown d(T_0^N + (l+1) * T_N) \frown t_{C_N}^2 \frown t_{LSC_N}^{1} \frown d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N) \frown u.$$

After action $d(T_0^N + (l+2) * T_N)$, again the only component *ready-to-run* is C_N . Next time when C_2 executes $\frac{1}{C_N}$ and de-blocks components in *LSC_N* the trace recording their execution is according to Theorem 6.1

$$t_{LSC_N}^2 = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'}.$$

By using the same reasoning as above we find that after $2T_N$

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^{p} \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+1) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+2) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+3) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+3) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+4) * T_{N}) \frown u.$$

After action $d(T_0^N + (l+4) * T_N)$, again the only component *ready-to-run* is C_N and this execution is repeated x - 2 times. Therefore we have

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^{p} \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+1) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+2) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}))^{x-2} \frown u.$$

Finally when C_N de-blocks in cascade components in LSC_N , their execution is recorded by

$$t_{LSC_N}^3 = t_L \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x''} \frown t_{C_2}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_2C_jC_1}^{x:1}.$$

and ρ becomes

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^{p} \frown t_{C_{N}}^{1} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+1) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{1} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (l+2) * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{2} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + i * T_{N}) \frown t_{C_{N}}^{2} \frown t_{LSC_{N}}^{3} " \frown d(T_{0}^{N} + (n+1) * T_{N}) \frown u.$$

or

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^p \frown s_{1:x}^1 \frown (s_{1:x}^2)^{x-2} \frown s_{1:x}^3 \frown u.$$

which can also be expressed as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^p \frown s_{1:x} \frown u.$$

The *x* iterations above following $(s_{x:1})^p$ in trace ρ are denoted with $s_{1:x}$. Sub-trace $s_{1:x}$ is repeated as long as the input full packet in front of C_2 contains multiple (*x*) frames. ρ can be expressed now as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (s_{x:1})^p \frown (s_{1:x})^k \frown u.$$

Given that at the end of each $s_{1:x}$ the only component *ready-to-run* is C_N , a situation identical as at the end of t_{init} , follows that the execution according to the two patterns 1 : x and x : 1 is repetitive and infinite. Hence ρ can be expressed now as

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown ((s_{x:1})^p \frown (s_{1:x})^k)^{\omega}.$$

154

The $S^M < T_N$ case is to be handled in the similar manner.

Obviously depending on the contents on the input full packets $\boldsymbol{\rho}$ can also be

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown ((s_{1:x})^p \frown (s_{x:1})^k)^{\omega}.$$

Given the reasoning above and the execution of the system illustrated in Figure 6.6 and Figure 6.7 results immediately that $SQoSci((s_{x:1})^p, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ and $SQoSci((s_{1:x})^p, t_{init}, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ hold. Given that we have shown above for each iteration of $s_{x:1}$ and $s_{1:x}$, which implies $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well. \Box

Corollary 6.2.
$$(S^M < 2T_N) \land (P(C_N) = \max_{i=1}^N P(C_i) \Rightarrow$$

 $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N).$

Proof.

Corollary 6.1 gives us that under these conditions $SQoSci(t_{init}, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds.

That $SQoSci(\rho, \varepsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds results directly from Theorem 6.3.

6.4 A case study from practice - a video decoding chain

Figure 6.8 shows the recorded execution of a real system in practice on the TriMedia procesor. The components after the finite prefix t_{init} , in a streaming chain composed of a file reader (FIRd in Figure 6.8), video decoder (VDec), a sharpness enhancement component(SSE) and a video renderer(VO). T:IDLE denotes the IDLE task in the system. In this case study the time-driven component is the video renderer VO, and T_N denotes the period of the video renderer. Note that FIRd, VDec and SSE are blocked on their input backward queues and are de-blocked in cascade by VO every $2T_N$ when VO releases 1 EP. Because of the 1 : *x* input-output relation of VDec on this part of the video stream, the VDec will release only 1 EP for FIRd, which causes FIRd to be de-blocked only one time (and therefore to execute only one iteration of its trace) during $x * 2T_N$ periods of VO.



Figure 6.8. Execution of a streaming chain composed of a File Reader, Video Decoder, Sharpness Enhancement and Video Renderer. The relation between input and output for C_2 (Video Decoder) is 1 : x.

In the *x* : 1 case again (Figure 6.9) FIRd, VDec and SSE are blocked on their input backward queues and are de-blocked in cascade by VO every $2T_N$ when VO releases 1 EP.



Figure 6.9. Execution of a streaming chain composed of a File Reader, Video Decoder, Sharpness Enhancement and Video Renderer. The relation between input and ouput for C_2 (Video Decoder) is x : 1.

The x: 1 input-output relation of VDec on this part of the video stream makes it that for each FP produced by VDec (each decoded frame)VDec needs x FPs from FIRd. That is why after each FP received from FIRd, VDec keeps the packet content and recycles the packet in the backward queue, which deblocks FIRd. This process repeats x times until VDec received enough FPs from FIRd to be able to produce 1 decoded frame. Given that VDec needs x FPs, it will de-block FIRd x times, therefore FIRd will execute x iterations of its trace during each $2T_N$.

6.5 Practical Applications

The practical application regarding optimization of memory, CPU utilization, response time and NCS are derived from the practical applications mentioned in sections 4.2 and 5.3.1. We briefly remind below the optimizations applicable for this case.

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue in the chain is 1 (Corollary 3.3).
- due to the same reasons explained in section 4.2.3 response time of the chain cannot be improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Chapter 3 because that does not change the influence of the time-driven component C_N .
- as shown in Theorem 3.3 the response time of the chain is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_N .
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of the data driven components during t_{stable} can be reduced by assigning priorities as $P(C_1) < P(C_2) < ... < P(C_{N-1})$ and $Cap(fq_i) = 2$ $\forall i, 1 \le i < N-1$ (Theorem 3.2).
- Theorem 6.2 shows that the number of context switches occurring during the stable phase is lower when the system executes according to the 1 : *x* pattern as opposed to the *x* : 1 pattern. Hence NCS during the stable phase can be reduced by enforcing an 1 : *x* pattern of execution. This is done by increasing the size of packets in the queue preceding the component with behaviour dependent on the input stream content such that the input packets size is always larger than the maximum size of a frame.
- the number of context switches occurring due to interleaved execution of the data driven components with actions of C_N (during the stable phase) can only be reduced by one context switch. This is the context switch due to preemption when C_N has a higher priority than other components in the chain. This context switch can be avoided by assigning to C_N the lowest priority in the chain. However this comes at the cost of a lower QoS when $S > T_N$.
- optimization of CPU utilization by eliminating idle times during the execution deferral is achieved by not assigning *C*₁ the minimum priority as shown in Property 5.2

6.6 Summary

We have presented in this chapter a study of systems that include components with execution dependent on the contents of the input stream. Examples of such components from the TSSA architecture are the *video decoder* and *video encoder* as well as the *audio decoder* and *audio encoder*.

We adopt an incremental approach starting from a system without timing constraints to systems with timing constraints. We show that the traces that record the execution of the systems we analyzed adopt a repetitive pattern dependent on the contents of the input stream. The two patterns correspond to the two scenarios of execution of C_2 :

- where one full input packet contains multiple encoded frames (1:x)
- where multiple full input packets contain 1 encoded frame (x:1)

In the case of the system with timing constraints given that the sum of the worst computation times for one iteration of the pattern is smaller than the period length of the time-driven component, and the time-driven component has the highest priority in the chain, the quality of service requirements of the system are satisfied.

In terms of practical applications of the analysis in this chapter we show again how to optimize at design time the amount of resources (memory and CPU) used by the system, the response time of the chain, the number of context switches and the CPU utilization by minimizing the idle times.

7

A branching chain topology

In this chapter we study the execution of a system consisting of a linear sub-chain connected to two other linear sub-chains with timing constraints as shown in Figure 7.1. The main difference between the system studied here and those studied in all previous chapters is the system topology: in the previous chapters we have studied linear chains while in the current chapter we tackle the analysis of a system with branched topology. Aside of that, in the present case we also introduce a new type of component, the *demultiplexer*. In the system we study here, the sub-chain that receives input from the environment, contains a component with deferred execution (introduced in Chapter 5) and a demultiplexer component that provides input to the other two sub-chains that follow in the graph. Each of the other two sub-chains consists of a component whose execution depends on the content of the input stream, a number of datadriven components, and end with a time-driven component. The time-driven component in one of the sub-chains executes according to the interlacing standard decribed in section 4.2, while the other one does not. The approach we take is to decompose the system into two sub-chains SC_v and SC_a (Figure 7.1) that share the file reader and the demultiplexer. As a first step we characterize the execution of each sub-chain within the overall execution of the system, and subsequently we characterize the interleaving of these two executions while



Figure 7.1. A Branching Topology. The system is composed of a component with deferred execution and a demultiplexer component, that provide input to two sub-chains that follow in the graph.

pointing out what are the situations in which the *QoS* requirements are satisfied. In characterizing the individual execution of each sub-chain within the overall system execution we use a similar approach as presented in Chapter 6.

The chapter is organized as follows. In section 7.1 we describe the program and traceset of the demultiplexer component, as well as the invariants that specify the channel behaviour of the demultiplexer. Section 7.2 detail the assumptions we consider in our analysis while section 7.3 specifies the QoS requirement of this system. Section 7.4 presents the behavioural analysis of the system presented in this chapter. This analysis is followed by practical applications shown in section 7.5.

7.1 A demultiplexer component

In practice, the system illustrated in Figure 7.1 corresponds to a typical media streaming system in which a *file reader component* retrieves as input from a storage facility (a DVD for instance) a program stream containing both video and audio data. The *demultiplexer* component extracts the video and audio data from the input program stream and subsequently passes each data type further on as input to the two sub-chains to which it is connected in the graph. The two sub-chains receiving input from the *demultiplexer* have the role to decode and display the video and respectively the audio data.

In the context of this chapter we consider as input a program stream. According to the ISO/IEC 13818-1:1996 (E) standard a program stream is created by combining one or more Packetized Elementary Streams (PES), which have a common time base, into a single stream. An elementary stream contains only one kind of data, that is either audio or video.

The program stream is designed for reasonably reliable media such as disks. In our case the program stream is retrieved from a DVD disk and comprises a number of fixed-length packs each of which is the smallest unit for transmission and multiplexing. Each pack storing DVD video or audio data contains only one packet. Also a packet stored in a program stream pack directly embodies a PES packet. We denote with X_v and X_a the maximum number of consecutive packets of the same type in the stream. X_v corresponds to packets used as input for fq_2^v and X_a corresponds to packets used as input for fq_2^v and respectively with F_a , f_a the maximum and minimum number of packets that make up an encoded frame belonging to the video elementary stream and respectively to the audio elementary stream.

We present in Figure 7.2 an example of a program specifying the execution of the *demultiplexer* component. We use this example in the analysis of the system execution.

At the programming level we add the following basic statement:

• *determineStreamType*(*p*, *streamType*) that determines the type of the data stream stored in packet *p*. The data stream type is stored in *streamType*.

The corresponding trace actions in the trace alphabet of the new basic statements are defined below:

$$\begin{aligned} Alph('determineStreamType(VAR LIST)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \\ & \{dst(VAR LIST)^1, \dots, dst(VAR LIST)^{m_{21}}\} \\ Tr('determineStreamType(VAR LIST)') &\stackrel{def}{=} \\ & \stackrel{\checkmark}{\leq} dst(VAR LIST)^1 \frown \dots \frown dst(VAR LIST)^{m_{21}} \not> \end{aligned}$$

```
C_2:
    while (true) do
    {
       receive(fq_1, p);
       determineStreamType(p,streamType);
       if (streamType ==' video') then
        {___}
                _____
          receive(bq_2^v, q_v);
          process(p,q_v);
                                                                                     t_2^v
          send(bq_1, p);
          send(fq_2^v, q_v);
                                         _____
        3
        else
        {
          receive(bq_2^a, q_a);

process(p, q_a);
                                                                                     t_2^a
          send(bq_1, p);
          send(fq_2^a, q_a);
    }
```

Figure 7.2. Program of a demultiplexer component.

The traceset associated with the program is:

$$Tr(C_{2}) = \{t_{1}^{\omega}|t_{1} \in Tr(C_{2}^{a})\}$$

$$Tr(C_{2}^{a}) = \{ \notin false \notin, \\ \notin true \frown fq_{1}? \frown \\ dst(p, streamType)^{1} \frown \dots \frown dst(p, streamType)^{m_{21}} \notin \tau_{2} \\ |t_{2} \in Tr(C_{2}^{b})\}.$$

$$Tr(C_{2}^{b}) = \{ streamType == 'video' \frown Tr(C_{2}^{c})\} \cup \\ \{ streamType != 'video' \frown Tr(C_{2}^{c})\} \\ Tr(C_{2}^{c}) = \{ \notin bq_{2}^{v}? \frown c_{2}(p,q_{v})^{1} \frown \dots \frown c_{2}(p,q_{v})^{m_{22}} \frown bq_{1}! \frown fq_{2}^{v}! \notin \} \\ Tr(C_{2}^{d}) = \{ \notin bq_{2}^{a}? \frown c_{2}(p,q_{a})^{1} \frown \dots \frown c_{2}(p,q_{a})^{m_{22}} \frown bq_{1}! \frown fq_{2}^{a}! \notin \} \\ In the following we will make use of the following notations: \\ t_{C_{2}}^{v} = \notin fq_{1}? \frown dst(p, streamType)^{1} \frown \dots \frown dst(p, streamType)^{m_{21}} \frown streamType == 'video' \notin \tau_{2}^{v}$$

162

7.2 Assumptions

where
$$t_2^v \in Tr(C_2^c)$$
.
 $t_{C_2}{}^a = 4 fq_1? \cap dst(p, streamType)^1 \cap \ldots \cap dst(p, streamType)^{m_{21}} \cap streamType != 'video' $\[mathcar{e}] \cap t_2^a$
where $t_2^a \in Tr(C_2^d)$.$

From the syntax of the demultiplexer component we obtain the following topology invariants.

$$0 \le \# fq_1? - \# bq_1! \le 1 \tag{7.1}$$

$$0 \le \#bq_2^{\nu}? - \#fq_2^{\nu}! \le 1 \tag{7.2}$$

$$0 \le \#bq_2^a? - \#fq_2^a! \le 1 \tag{7.3}$$

7.2 Assumptions

We decompose the branched chain we study in this chapter in two linear subchains SC_v and SC_a corresponding to a video and respectively audio decoding sub-chain. In practice these two sub-chains take care of video decoding and rendering and respectively the audio decoding and rendering. The two subchains share the file reader and the demultiplexer.

We denote with S_v^M the maximum processing time between the production of two consecutive packets in fq_N^v . Also the maximum processing time between the production of two consecutive packets in fq_M^a is denoted by S_a^M . S_v^M and S_a^M include the interfering, interleaved processing of the other sub-chain.

The assumptions about the system based on observation from practice are presented in the following. Equation (7.4) expresses that the period (denoted by T_M) of the time driven component C_M^a of SC_a is smaller than double the period (denoted by T_N) of the time driven component C_N^v of SC_v , which executes according to the interlacing standard. The same equation specifies that T_N is smaller than T_M .

$$T_N < T_M < 2T_N \tag{7.4}$$

Regarding the priority assignment to the components in the system we adopt that

$$P(C_M^a) = \max_{C \in SC_v \cup SC_a} P(C) \land P(C_N^v) = \max_{C \in SC_v \cup SC_a \setminus C_M^a} P(C)$$
(7.5)

In the input stream the packets storing a video frame are interleaved with the packets storing N_a audio frames. Because of this interleaving, the processing of the packets storing a video frame in the video sub-chain is interleaved with the processing of the audio packets in the audio sub-chain as well. The processing

of a video frame in the video sub-chain must be completed within $2 * T_N$ so that the system outputs each video frame at the correct rate. The relevant question is how many audio frames N_a can be processed interleaved with the video frame so the additional load on the CPU due to this interfering processing does not make the video frame miss its deadline.

We assume that the interference of the audio sub-chain during the processing of a video frame to the end of the video sub-chain does not cause missing the deadline imposed by the video renderer. This is expressed as:

$$S_{pv}^{M} + N_a * T_M < 2 * T_N \tag{7.6}$$

 S_{pv}^M represents the maximum processing time between the production of two consecutive packets in fq_N^v not including the interfering, interleaved processing of the audio sub-chain. The above relation implies that

$$N_a < (2 * T_N - S_{pv}^M)/T_M < 2 * T_N/T_M < 2.$$
 (7.7)

This implies that during the processing of 1 video frame, less than 2 audio frames can be processed such that the execution of the video sub-chain does not miss deadlines. The condition can be satisfied by constructing the stream such that packets storing one video frame are interleaved with packets storing always less than 2 audio frames (actually less than $2 * T_N/T_M$ audio frames). $N_a \ge 1$ because during each T_M 1 audio frame must be processed to the end of the audio sub-chain. $T_M < 2 * T_N$ hence within each $2 * T_N$ 1 audio frame must be processed to the end of the audio sub-chain.

Next we express N_a in terms of the packets storing the audio frames interleaved with the packets storing the video frame. In a worst case situation of interleaving in which each video packet would be followed by a sequence of X_a audio packets, the equation above is expressed as

$$S_{pv}^{M} + (F_{v} * X_{a}/f_{a}) * T_{M} < 2 * T_{N}$$
(7.8)

which implies that

$$F_{\nu} * X_a / f_a < (2 * T_N - S^M_{\mu\nu}) / T_M < 2 * T_N / T_M < 2.$$
 (7.9)

where $F_v * X_a/f_a$ represents the maximum number of audio frames interleaved with the packets storing the video frame. Note that when $F_v > 1$ follows that

$$X_a/f_a < 2 * T_N/(T_M * F_v) < 1.$$
(7.10)

which is to be interpreted that X_a packets always make up less than 1 one encoded audio frame.

Conversely, in the case of the audio sub-chain execution, we assume that the interference of the video sub-chain during the processing of an audio frame to the end of the video sub-chain does not cause missing the deadline imposed by the audio renderer. This is expressed as:

$$S_{pa}^{M} + N_{v} * 2 * T_{N} < T_{M}$$
(7.11)

where N_{ν} represents the number of video frames processed to the end of the video sub-chain within T_M . This execution is interleaved with the processing of the audio frame to the end of its sub-chain. S_{pa}^M represents the maximum processing time between the production of two consecutive packets in f_{em}^a not including the interfering, interleaved processing of the video sub-chain. The above relation implies that

$$N_{\nu} < (T_M - S^M_{pa})/2 * T_N < T_M/2 * T_N < 1.$$
 (7.12)

This implies that during the processing of 1 audio frame less than 1 video frame can be processed such that the execution of the audio sub-chain does not miss deadlines. The condition can be satisfied by constructing the stream such that packets storing one audio frame are interleaved with packets storing always less than 1 video frame.

When expressing N_{ν} in terms of the packets storing the video frame interleaved with the packets storing the audio frame, in a worst case situation where each audio packet would be followed by a sequence of video packets, the equation above is expressed as

$$S_{pa}^{M} + (F_a * X_v / f_v) * 2 * T_N < T_M$$
(7.13)

which implies that

$$F_a * X_v / f_v < (T_M - S_{pa}^M) / 2 * T_N < T_M / 2 * T_N < 1.$$
 (7.14)

where $F_a * X_v / f_v$ represents the maximum number of video frames interleaved with the packets storing the audio frame. Note that

$$X_{\nu}/f_{\nu} < 1.$$
 (7.15)

which is to be interpreted that X_v packets always make up less than 1 one encoded video frame. Also we choose that the size of packets in $f_{d_2}^y$ and $f_{q_2}^a$ is

smaller than the minimum size of an encoded frame in SC_v and SC_a . Equation (7.16) expresses that the sum of S_{pv}^M and S_{pa}^M the processing time is smaller than T_M .

$$S_{pv}^M + S_{pa}^M < T_M$$
 (7.16)

7.3 QoS requirements

The QoS requirement of this system is satisfied when the QoS requirements of both sub-chains SC_v and SC_a are satisfied. Hence the QoS requirement for

the entire system is defined as

 $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref) \stackrel{def}{=} SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^{\nu}?, fq_{N}^{\nu}!, bq_{N}^{\nu}?, fq_{N}^{\nu}!, T_{0}^{N}, T_{N}) \land SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^{\alpha}?, fq_{M}^{\alpha}!, T_{0}^{M}, T_{M}).$

where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$. We approach for now only QoS aspects as have been specified in Chapter 4. At the end of the current chapter we address issues related to synchronization between the two sub-chains.

7.4 System execution analysis

We analyze the execution of each of the two sub-chains SC_{v} and SC_{a} .

Lemma 7.1. Consider the SC_v sub-chain. When $S_v^M < 2T_N$ then there exists $t_{init}^v \in St(\rho)$ such that $C_i \mathbf{b} bq_i^v$? $(C_1 \mathbf{b} bq_1?)$ [in t_{init}^v of T_{cc}], $\forall C_i \in SC_v, i < N$. *Proof.*

From the perspective of sub-chain SC_v , the effect of the demultiplexer component is to take as input a sequence of x + 1 packets ending with a video packet, and to replace this sequence with this last (video) packet. In a worst case situation from the perspective of SC_v , the number of packets preceding the video packet is equal to X_a .

The worst case computation time necessary for producing the video packet in queue fq_2^{ν} must take into account the worst case time for processing the X_a packets to the end of the SC_a sub-chain, which in a worst case situation may precede (depending on the priority assignment) the production of the video packet. The worst case time for processing the X_a packets to the end of SC_a is

$$X_a/f_a * T_M$$

Hence the worst case computation time necessary for producing the last packet in queue fq_2^{ν} is

$$S_2^M = S_\delta^M(t_{C_2}) + X_a / f_a * T_M \tag{7.17}$$

In fact from the perspective of the SC_v sub-chain, (7.17) gives the worst case computation time of C_2 used for processing a packet in fq_2^v . When

$$S_v^M < 2T_N$$

where S_{ν}^{M} includes the value of S_{2}^{M} which is the the worst case computation time of C_{2} used for processing a packet in fq_{2}^{ν} .

 $S_{\nu}^{M} < 2T_{N}$ implies close similarities between the behaviour of sub-chain SC_{ν} and the system described in Chapter 6. In each of these situations there are inserted more packets than needed to decode 1 frame. For this reason we can use the same approach as used for Lemma 6.2 to show the filling up of the forward queues in the system.

Next we wish to specify the executions of sub-chains SC_v and SC_a within the entire system. We denote the traces recording the individual executions of sub-chains SC_v and SC_a with ρ_v and respectively ρ_a . Traces ρ_v and ρ_a are projections of ρ on the union of alphabets of components in SC_v and respectively SC_a :

$$\rho_{\nu} = \rho \uparrow \bigcup_{C \in SC_{\nu}} A'(C)$$
$$\rho_{a} = \rho \uparrow \bigcup_{C \in SC_{a}} A'(C)$$

The following theorem states that ρ_v has a repetitive nature according to the x: 1 parameterized pattern studied in Chapter 6, and presents in detail the composition of each iteration of this repetitive trace.

Theorem 7.1. Consider the SC_v chain illustrated in Figure 7.1. Given that $S_v^M < 2T_N$ holds, after a finite prefix t_{init}^v , the trace ρ_v recording the execution of the chain will adopt a parameterized pattern (with parameter x) of chain execution corresponding to the two behaviours of C_3 according to its x : 1 input-ouput relation. Depending on the nature of the input stream ρ_v is:

$$\rho_v = t_{init}^v \frown t_{stable}^v$$

where

$$t_{stable}^{v} = (s_{x:1})^{\omega}$$

Sub-trace $s_{x:1}$ specifies the execution of the chain processing portions of the stream that determine an x:1 input-output relation for C_2 :

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_N}^1 \cap t_{LSC_N}' \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N'}^2 \cap t_{LSC_N}'' \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N)$$

• t'_{LSC_N} and t''_{LSC_N} are sub-traces of t_{LSC_N} and $t'_{LSC_N} \frown t''_{LSC_N} = t_{LSC_N}$ where $t_{LSC_N} = t^v \bigcirc t^{md} \bigcirc t^{1:x'} \bigcirc t^{x:1}$

$$t_{LSC_N} = t_L^{\nu} \frown t_{C_3^{\nu}}^{mu} \frown t_{C_3^{\nu}}^{1,\chi} \frown t_{C_3^{\nu}C_2C_j^{\nu}C_1}^{1,\chi}$$

- t_L^v records the interleaved execution of components C_3^v, \ldots, C_{N-1}^v .
- $t_{C_2^{\nu}}^{1:x'} \neq end_frame = NULL \diamondsuit$.
- $t_{C_3}^{x:1}$ records the interleaved execution of actions in:

$$- (t_{C_3}^{x:1'''})^x \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap \dots \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{32}}. - \langle fq_j! \cap true \cap fq_{j-1}? \rangle \text{ where } P(C_j^v) < P(C_1), C_j^v \in SC_v, 3 < j < N. - (t_{C_2^v})^x. - (t_{C_1})^x.$$

• The exact order of actions in $t_{C_3^{\nu}C_2C_j^{\nu}C_1}^{x;1}$ is determined by the priorities of $C_3 C_2$, C_j^{ν} and C_1 , the computation times of actions of components in SC_{ν} , and the length of the deferral times of C_1 .

• At the end of $s_{x:1}$ all components C_i are blocked at bq_i^{v} ? ($C_1 \ b \ bq_1$?), $\forall C_i \in SC_v, i < N$.

Proof. C_3^{ν} can execute only according to the x : 1 pattern because the size of packets in fq_2^{ν} is smaller than the minimum size of an encoded frame in SC_{ν} . Similar approach as used for Theorem 6.2.

Lemma 7.2. Consider the SC_a sub-chain. When $S_a^M < T_M$ then there exists $t_{init}^a \in St(\rho)$ such that $C_i \mathbf{b} bq_i^a$? $(C_1 \mathbf{b} bq_1?)$ [in t_{init}^a of T_{cc}], $\forall C_i \in SC_a, i < M$. *Proof.* Identical approach as for Lemma 7.1.

Theorem 7.2 specifies the individual execution of SC_a within the overall system by presenting the nature and composition of trace ρ_a . Although the insights given by Theorem 7.1 and Theorem 7.2 are similar, and traces ρ_v and ρ_a are resembling, they are not identical because the time-driven component in SC_v executes according to the interlaced standard, while the time-driven component in SC_a does not. For the purpose of thoroughness we present and characterize both traces ρ_v and ρ_a in the two theorems.

Theorem 7.2. Consider the SC_a chain illustrated in Figure 7.1. Given that $S_a^M < T_M$ holds, after a finite prefix t_{init}^a , the trace ρ_a recording the execution of the chain will adopt a parameterized pattern (with parameter x) of chain execution corresponding to the two behaviours of C_3^a according to its x : 1 input-ouput relation. Depending on the nature of the input stream ρ_a can be:

where

$$t^a_{stable} = (s_{x:1})^{\omega}$$

 $\rho_a = t^a_{init} \frown t^a_{stable}$

Sub-trace
$$s_{x:1}$$
 specifies the execution of the chain processing portions of the stream that determine an $x : 1$ input-output relation for C_3^a :

$$s_{x:1} = t_{C_M^a} \frown t_{LSC_M^a} \frown d(T_0^M + i * T_M)$$

where

$$t_{LSC_{M}^{a}} = t_{L}^{a} \frown t_{C_{3}^{a}}^{md} \frown t_{C_{3}^{a}}^{1:x'} \frown t_{C_{3}^{a}C_{2}C_{j}C_{1}}^{x:1}.$$

and

- t_L^a records the interleaved execution of components C_3^a, \ldots, C_{M-1}^a .
- $t_{C_a}^{1:x'} = 4$ end_frame = NULL 4.
- $t_{C_3}^{x;1}$ records the interleaved execution of actions in:

168

$$- (t_{C_3}^{x;1'''})^x \cap rf(p, frame)^1 \cap \dots \cap rf(p, frame)^{m_{32}}. - \langle fq_j! \cap true \cap fq_{j-1}? \rangle \text{ where } P(C_j^v) < P(C_1), C_j^v \in SC_v, \ 3 < j < N. - (t_{C_2^q})^x. - (t_{C_1})^x.$$

- The exact order of actions in $t_{C_3}^{x,1}c_2C_j^ac_1$ is determined by the priorities of C_2 , C_j^a and C_1 , the computation times of actions of components in SC_a , and the length of the deferral times of C_1 .
- At the end of $s_{x:1}$ all components C_i are blocked at bq_i^a ? ($C_1 \ b \ bq_1$?), $\forall C_i \in SC_a, i < M$.

Proof. C_3^a can execute only according to the x : 1 pattern because the size of packets in fq_2^a is smaller than the minimum size of an encoded frame in SC_a . Similar approach as used for Theorem 6.2.

We consider now t_{init} the shortest prefix of ρ in which both sub-chains have reached their stable phase. The following theorem describes the execution of the combined system. It describes all possibilities of interleaved execution of the two x : 1 stable phases of sub-chain SC_{ν} and SC_{a} within any interval $[T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N}, T_{0}^{N} + 2(l+1)T_{N}), l \in \mathbb{N}$. The actual interleaving is determined by the ratio between T_{M} and $2T_{N}$, the contents of the input stream which influences the computation times of the trace actions, the duration of the deferral times of C_{1} and the priority assignment of the components. For each of the eight cases describing possibilities of interleaving we present the actual trace and we study whether the overall system QoS requirement is satisfied. The theorem shows that among the eight cases we distinguish, in three of them (where C_{M}^{a} preempts C_{N}^{ν}) the interleaving of components has no negative influence on the measure in which the QoS requirement is satisfied, while in five cases the QoSrequirement for SC_{ν} is satisfied only under the condition that:

$$S^M_{\delta}(t^1_{C^v_{\mathcal{V}}}) + S^M_{\delta}(t_{C^a_{\mathcal{M}}}) < flush.$$

The interleaving cases have been obtained by progressively shifting in time the two pattern of execution described in the previous two theorems which describe the individual behaviour of each two sub-chains. We present below the trace interleaving in the more complex case where $S_{\nu}^{M} > T_{N}$. The $S_{\nu}^{M} \leq T_{N}$ simpler case is to be solved analogously.

Theorem 7.3. Consider a system as in Figure 7.1. Under the assumptions presented in section 7.2, within any interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N), l \in \mathbb{N}$, the system trace ρ records the interleaving of traces ρ_v and ρ_a in the following way:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown t_{spi}$$

with t_{spi} recording the stable phases interleaving $(t_{stable}^{\nu} and t_{stable}^{a})$ of SC_{ν} and SC_{a} . Trace t_{spi} is expressed as

$$t_{spi} = u \frown t \frown v$$

where t records a possible interleaving of t_{stable}^v and t_{stable}^a within an interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N), l \in \mathbb{N}.$

A.- When $t_{C_M}^k$ starts executing during the odd periods of each $2T_N$:

$$T_0^N + 2lT_N \le \sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_\delta(t_{C_M^a}^k) < T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N, \ k, l \in \mathbb{N}$$
(7.18)

1. $t_{C_M^a}^k$ and $t_{C_M^a}^{k+1}$ are executed within interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N)$:

$$\sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^a}^k) + T_M + S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^a}^{k+1}) \le T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$$
(7.19)

a. The execution of $t_{C_M}^k$ starts after end execution of $t_{C_N}^{l}$.

$$\sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^a}^k) \ge (T_0^N + 2lT_N) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N^v}^{1})$$
(7.20)

then

•
$$t = t_{C_N^v}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^v}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^3 \cap d(T_0^M + (k+1)T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^{k+1} \cap t_{LSC_M^a}^{k+1} \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

• $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$. where $t_{ab}^1 \frown t_{ab}^2 \frown t_{ab}^3 = t_{ab}$ and t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$, $t_{LSC_M}^k$, $(t''_{LSC_N})^l$.



b. The execution of $t_{C_{M}^{a}}^{k}$ starts during execution of $t_{C_{N}^{v}}^{1}$: $T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N} < \sigma(t_{C_{M}^{a}}^{k}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{M}^{a}}^{k}) < (T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N}) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_{N}^{v}}^{1})$ (7.21)

7.4 System execution analysis

then

•
$$t = (t_{C_N^v}^{1})' \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap (t_{C_N^v}^{1})'' \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^v}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^M + (k+1)T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^{k+1} \cap t_{LSC_M^a}^{k+1} \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

• $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^a?, fq_M^a!, T_0^M, T_M)$ holds. $If S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_N^v}^1) + S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_M^a}) < flush then$ $SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^v?, fq_N^v!, bq_N^v?, fq_N^v!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well, thus $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$.

where $t_{C_N^v}^{1\ l} = (t_{C_N^v}^{1\ l})' \frown (t_{C_N^v}^{1\ l})''$ and $t_{ab}^1 \frown t_{ab}^2 = t_{ab}$. Trace t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t_{LSC_N}^l)^l$, $t_{LSC_M^v}^k$, $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$.



Figure 7.4. Case A. 1. b.

c. The execution of $t_{C_M}^k$ starts at moment $T_0^N + 2lT_N$:

$$\sigma(t_{C_M}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M}^k) = T_0^N + 2lT_N$$
(7.22)

then

•
$$t = t_{C_{a}}^{k} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N}) \cap t_{C_{N}}^{l} \cap t_{C_{N}}^{l} \cap t_{ab}^{1} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + (2l+1)T_{N}) \cap (t_{C_{N}}^{2})^{l} \cap t_{ab}^{2} \cap d(T_{0}^{M} + (k+1)T_{M}) \cap t_{C_{a}}^{k+1} \cap t_{LSC_{M}}^{k+1} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + 2(l+1)T_{N}).$$

• $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^a?, fq_M^a!, T_0^M, T_M)$ holds. $If S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_N^v}^1) + S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_M^a}) < flush then$ $SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^v?, fq_N^v!, bq_N^v?, fq_N^v!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well, thus $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$.

where $t_{C_N^v}^{1} = (t_{C_N^v}^{1})' \cap (t_{C_N^v}^{1})''$ and $t_{ab}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^{2} = t_{ab}$. Trace t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t_{LSC_N})^l$, $t_{LSC_M^o}^k$, $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$.

2. $t_{C_M}^k$ and $t_{C_M}^{k+1}$ are not executed within the same interval


Figure 7.5. Case A. 1. c.

$$[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N):$$

$$\sigma(t_{C_M}^k) - S_\delta(t_{C_M}^k) + T_M > T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$$
(7.23)

a. The execution of $t_{C_M}^k$ starts after end execution of $t_{C_N^{\vee}}^{1}$?

$$\sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^a}^k) \ge (T_0^N + 2lT_N) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N^v}^{1})$$
(7.24)

then

•
$$t = t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^{\nu}}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^3 \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

• $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$. where $t_{ab}^1 \frown t_{ab}^2 \frown t_{ab}^3 = t_{ab}$ and t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$, $t^k_{LSC_M}$, $(t''_{LSC_N})^l$.





b. The execution of
$$t_{C_M^a}^k$$
 starts during execution of $t_{C_N^v}^{l}^l$:
 $T_0^N + 2lT_N < \sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^a}^k) < (T_0^N + 2lT_N) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N^v}^{l})$
(7.25)

then

•
$$t = (t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{1 l})' \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^{\alpha}}^k \cap (t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{1 l})'' \cap$$

7.4 System execution analysis

$$t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^N}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

• $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^a?, fq_M^a!, T_0^M, T_M)$ holds. $If S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_N^{\nu}}^1) + S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_M^a}) < flush then$ $SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^{\nu}?, fq_N^{\nu}!, bq_N^{\nu}?, fq_N^{\nu}!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well, thus $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$.

where $t_{C_N^{\vee}}^{1\ l} = (t_{C_N^{\vee}}^{1\ l})' \cap (t_{C_N^{\vee}}^{1\ l})''$ and $t_{ab}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^{2} = t_{ab}$. Trace t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t_{LSC_N}^{l})^l$, $t_{LSC_M^{\circ}}^k$, $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$.



Figure 7.7. Case A. 2. b.

B.- $t_{C_M}^k$ starts executing during the even periods of each $2T_N$:

$$T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N \le \sigma(t_{C_M^a}^k) - S_\delta(t_{C_M^a}^k) < T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$$
(7.26)

1. $t_{C_M}^k$ and $t_{C_M}^{k-1}$ are executed within interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N)$:

$$\sigma(t_{C_M}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M}^k) - T_M \ge T_0^N + 2lT_N$$
(7.27)

This case is equivalent with with case A.1. and the execution and execution properties of the system are the same as mentioned at A.1.a., A.1.b., A.1.c.

2.
$$t_{C_{M}}^{k}$$
 and $t_{C_{M}}^{k-1}$ are not executed within interval
 $[T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N}, T_{0}^{N} + 2(l+1)T_{N}):$
 $\sigma(t_{C_{M}}^{k}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_{M}}^{k}) - T_{M} < T_{0}^{N} + 2lT_{N}$
(7.28)

a. The execution of $t_{C_M}^k$ starts after end execution of $t_{C_N}^2$.

$$\sigma(t_{C_M}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M}^k) \ge (T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N^v}^{2^{l}})$$
(7.29)

then

•
$$t = t_{C_N^v}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^v}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^M + kT_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap t_{LSC_M^a}^{k+1} \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N)$$

• $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$. where $t_{ab}^1 \frown t_{ab}^2 = t_{ab}$ and t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $t_{LSC_M}^{k-1}$, $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$, $(t''_{LSC_N})^l$.



Figure 7.8. Case B. 2. a.

b. The execution of $t_{C_M^n}^k$ starts during execution of $t_{C_N^v}^{2^{-l}}$: $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N < \sigma(t_{C_M^n}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M^n}^k) < (T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) + S_{\delta}(t_{C_N^v}^{2^{-l}})$ (7.30) then

- $t = t_{C_N^v}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^v}^{2})' \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap (t_{C_N^v}^{2})'' \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$
- $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^a?, fq_M^a!, T_0^M, T_M)$ holds. $If S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_N}^1) + S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_M^a}) < flush then$ $SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^v?, fq_N^v!, bq_N^v?, fq_N^v!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well, thus $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$.

where $t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{2} = (t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{2})' \cap (t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{2})''$ and $t_{ab}^1 \cap t_{ab}^2 = t_{ab}$. Trace t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t_{LSC_N})^l$, $t_{LSC_M^{\nu}}^k$, $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$.



Figure 7.9. Case B. 2. b.

c. The execution of $t_{C_M}^k$ starts at moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$:

$$\sigma(t_{C_M}^k) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_M}^k) = T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$$
(7.31)

then

•
$$t = t_{C_N}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M}^k \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^{2} \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

• $SQoSc(t, pref, fq_{M-1}^a?, fq_M^a!, T_0^M, T_M)$ holds. If $S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_N^v}^1) + S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_M^a}) < flush$ then $SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^v?, fq_N^v!, bq_N^v?, fq_N^v!, T_0^N, T_N)$ holds as well, thus $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds, where $pref \frown t \in St(\rho)$ and $t_{init} \subseteq pref$.

where $t_{C_N^v}^{2} = (t_{C_N^v}^{2})' \cap (t_{C_N^v}^{2})''$ and $t_{ab}^1 \cap t_{ab}^2 = t_{ab}$. Trace t_{ab} records the interleaved execution of the following traces: $(t_{LSC_N})^l$, $t_{LSC_M^o}^k$, $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$.



Figure 7.10. Case B. 2. c.

Proof. We prove the theorem statement by construction of the trace *t* describing the execution of the system during the time interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l + 1)T_N)$.

A.1.a. Given equation (7.20) follows that at moment $T_0^N + 2lT_N$ the highest priority, ready-to-run component in the system is C_N^v . C_N^v executes $t_{C_N^v}^{1}^l$ according to its program. During $t_{C_N^v}^{1}^l$, C_N^v executes $bq_{N-1}!$ which triggers a de-blocking in cascade of components in *LSC*_N. Their execution is recorded until moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ by sub-trace $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$.

until moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ by sub-trace $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$. Again given equations (7.20) and (7.5) follows that the execution of $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$ is preempted by $d(T_0^M + k * T_M)$ at moment $T_0^M + k * T_M$. The partial execution of $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$ up until the preemption is denoted by t^1_{ab} . The delay action is followed by $t^k_{C_4}$ of C^a_M . The execution of $t^k_{C_4}$ ends before moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ because of the condition expressed in (7.18). During $t_{C_M}^k$ component C_M^a executes bq_{M-1} ! which triggers a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_M^a . Their execution is recorded by $t_{LSC_M}^k$. After $t_{C_M}^k$ traces $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$ and $t_{LSC_M}^k$ execute interleaved and their interleaved execution until moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ is denoted by t_{ab}^2 .

At this point we can express *t* as :

$$t = t_{C_N^{\nu}}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap w.$$

At moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$, given (7.5), the second delay action of C_N^r , $d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N)$ is executed, followed by $(t_{C_N^r}^2)^l$. The execution of $(t_{C_N^r}^2)^l$ is followed by $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$ according to the ρ_v trace specified in Theorem 7.1. Trace $(t_{LSC_N}')^l$ may still be interleaved with $t_{LSC_M^r}^k$, depending on the priority assigment of all components in the system. This interleaved behaviour is denoted by t_{ab}^3 . So far *t* can be expressed as:

$$t = t_{C_N^{\vee}}^{1l} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M^{\vee}}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N^{\vee}}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^3 \cap w.$$

The execution of t_{ab}^3 cannot exceed moment $T_0^M + (k+1)T_M$ because of the condition expressed in (7.16). The end of t_{ab}^3 also marks the end of $(t''_{LSC_N})^l$ and $t_{LSC_M}^k$ when according to Theorem 7.1 and Theorem 7.2 all components have become blocked at receiving an empty packet.

At moment $T_0^M + (k+1)T_M$, given that all components are blocked the delay action of C_M^a is executed followed by $t_{C_M^a}^{k+1}$. We know that the execution of $t_{C_M^a}^{k+1}$ precedes moment $T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$ because of (7.19). Finally, at moment $T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$, given (7.5), the delay action of C_N^r , $d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N)$ is executed. Therefore *t* can be expressed as:

$$t = t_{C_N}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^3 \cap d(T_0^M + (k+1)T_M) \cap t_{C_M}^{k+1} \cap t_{LSC_M}^{k+1} \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

Given the reasoning above illustrated in Figure 7.3, we also conclude that $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds. Cases **A.1.b.** and **A.1.c.** are to be proved in the same manner as above.

A.2.a. The execution specified by *t* in this case is identical up to the end of trace t_{ab}^3 with the one specified at case **A.1.a.** for the same reasons as presented in that case. Also in this case at the end of t_{ab}^3 all components have become blocked at receiving an empty packet. However at this point given (7.23) fol-

lows that the execution of

$$d(T_0^M + (k+1)T_M) \cap t_{C_M^a}^{k+1} \cap t_{LSC_M^a}^{k+1}$$

is postponed for the next $2T_N$ interval and t_{ab}^3 is followed only by $d(T_0^N + 2(l + 1)T_N)$.

Therefore in this case *t* can be expressed as:

$$t = t_{C_N}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^M + k * T_M) \cap t_{C_M}^k \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^3 \cap d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$$

Given the reasoning above illustrated in Figure 7.6, we conclude that $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds. Cases **A.2.b.** is to be proved in the same manner as above.

B.1.a. The equivalence betwee this case and case **A.1.** results directly given the equivalence of the equations characterizing the two cases.

B.2.a. Given equation (7.29) follows that at moment $T_0^N + 2lT_N$ the highest priority, ready-to-run component in the system is C_N^v . C_N^v executes $t_{C_N^v}^{1-l}$ according to its program. During $t_{C_N^v}^{1-l}$, C_N^v executes bq_{N-1} ! which triggers a de-blocking in cascade of components in LSC_N . Their execution is recorded until moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ by sub-trace $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$. Depending on the computation times of actions in $t_{LSC_M^a}^{k-1}$, trace $(t'_{LSC_N})^l$ may execute interleaved with part of $t_{LSC_M^a}^{k-1}$ which starts in the previous $2T_N$ interval as shown in all **A.1.** cases. This interleaved behaviour is denoted by t_{ab}^l .

Given (7.5) follows that the execution of t_{ab}^1 is followed at moment $T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N$ by $d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N)$ and $(t_{C_N^N}^2)^l$. The execution of $(t_{C_N^N}^2)^l$ is followed by $(t_{LSC_N}'')^l$ as specified in Theorem 7.1. Trace $(t_{LSC_N}'')^l$ may still be interleaved with $t_{LSC_M^n}^{k-1}$, depending on the priority assignment of all components in the system. This interleaved behaviour is denoted by t_{ab}^2 . So far *t* can be expressed as:

$$t = t_{C_N}^{1} \cap t_{ab}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \cap (t_{C_N}^2)^l \cap t_{ab}^2 \cap w$$

Given the condition expressed in (7.16), the execution of t_{ab}^2 ends before moment $T_0^M + kT_M$. Considering (7.29), (7.28) and (7.5) follows that at moment $T_0^M + kT_M$, after the execution of

$$(t_{C_N^\nu}^2)^l \frown t_{ab}^2$$

the delay action of $C_M^a d(T_0^M + (k+1)T_M)$ executes followed by $t_{C_M^a}^{k+1}$ and

 $t_{LSC_M^n}^{k+1}$. Finally, at moment $T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N$, given (7.5), the delay action of C_N^v , $d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N)$ is executed. Therefore *t* can be expressed as: $t = t_{C_N^v}^{1} \frown t_{ab}^1 \frown d(T_0^N + (2l+1)T_N) \frown (t_{C_M^v}^2)^l \frown t_{ab}^2 \frown d(T_0^M + kT_M) \frown t_{C_M^a}^k \frown t_{LSC_M^a}^{k+1} \frown d(T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N).$

Given the reasoning above illustrated in Figure 7.8, we also conclude that $SQoSc_{system}(t, pref)$ holds. Cases **B.2.b.** and **B.2.c.** are to be proven in the same manner as above.

7.5 Practical applications

The practical application regarding optimization of memory, CPU utilization, response time and NCS are derived from the practical applications mentioned in sections (4.2 and 5.3.1). We briefly remind below the optimizations applicable for this case.

- the minimum necessary and sufficient capacity of each queue to avoid deadlock in the chain is 1. (Corollary 3.3).
- due to the same reasons explained in section 4.2.3 response time of the 2 sub-chains cannot be improved by assigning the minimum priority to C_1 as suggested in Chapter 3 because that does not change the influence of the time-driven components C_N^v and C_M^a .
- as shown in Theorem 3.3 the response time of the two sub-chains is reduced by reducing the capacities of queues preceding C_N^r and C_M^a .
- the number of context switches occurring due to the interleaved execution of non-time-driven components within the individual execution of each of the 2 sub-chains during their stable phase can be reduced by assigning priorities as shown in Theorem 3.2**b**-(*ii*).
- the number of context switches occurring due to interleaved execution of the data driven components in SC_{ν} with actions of C_N^{ν} (during the stable phase) can only be reduced by one context switch. This is the context switch due to preemption when C_N^{ν} has a higher priority than other components in the chain. This context switch can be avoided by assigning to C_N^{ν} the lowest priority in the chain. This comes at the cost of a lower QoS when $S_{\nu}^M > T_N$. A second option is to impose $S_{\nu}^M < T_N$. The above statement holds also in the case of components of SC_a .
- optimization of CPU utilization by using the deferral times during the execution deferral is achieved by not assigning *C*₁ the minimum priority as shown in Property 5.2

7.6 Summary

In this chapter we have studied the execution of a system in which components are connected according to the branching topology as shown in Figure 7.1. We have divided the system into two sub-chains (SC_v and SC_a), each consisting of a component with deferred execution and a *demultiplexer* component, a component whose execution depends on the content of the input stream, a number of data-driven components and end with a time-driven component. We have shown that , given the assumption considered, after a finite prefix, each of the two sub-chains reaches its own stable phase in which all components become driven by the period execution of the time-driven component at the end of the chain.

Finally we have characterized the overall execution of the entire system in Theorem 7.3 by describing all possibilities of interleaved execution of the two x: 1 stable phases of sub-chain SC_v and SC_a within any interval $[T_0^N + 2lT_N, T_0^N + 2(l+1)T_N), l \in \mathbb{N}$. We have explained that the actual interleaving is determined by the ratio between T_M and $2T_N$, the contents of the input stream which influences the computation times of the trace actions, the duration of the deferral times of C_1 and the priority assignment of the components.

We concluded this chapter by summarizing the practical applications inherited from the previous chapters and applicable in this case.

8

Composition of media processing chains

In this chapter we analyze the behaviour of systems composed of independent linear chains. Section 8.1 presents composition of chains without timing constraints. Both chains are composed only of data-driven components. We show that composing these chains is not advisable because after a finite prefix one of the chains experiences starvation.

Section 8.2 tackles composition of chains with timing constraints. In practice the first chain corresponds to a video decoding chain and the second chain to a surveillance application that saves on the hard-disk the images captured by the first component. Due to the fact that the two chains compete for the processor resource the measure in which each of them meet their QoS requirements is potentially affected. The challenge in this case is to find solutions for designing the composition of the chains such that both chains satisfy their QoSrequirements. We show that certain priority assignments imply supplementing the buffer capacities in the chains which is costly. We propose and detail a cheaper solution in which the buffers do not need to be larger than one position each. Our solution to satisfying the QoS requirement is to impose a specific priority assignment to the components and to control the phasing between the executions of the two systems. We also show how to design a system such that the condition for the phasing is satisfied.

8.1 Composition of chains consisting of only data-driven components

Consider a system consisting of two linear chains composed of only datadriven components as described in Chapter 3. The priorities assigned in the overall system to each component are unique. We denote the one chain with CN_a and the other with CN_b . We denote the components in CN_a with C_i^a and those in CN_b with C_i^b . The components with minimum priority in each chain are denoted by C_m^a and respectively C_m^b . The unique traces corresponding to the chains are ρ_a and ρ_b . The unique trace of the system is denoted by ρ . The union of the alphabets of all components in CN_a and CN_b is denoted by A_a and respectively A_b . The following lemma states that the chain with a lower minimum in priority relative to the minimum in priority of the other chain, after a finite prefix will be starved.

Lemma 8.1. $P(C_m^a) > P(C_m^b) \Rightarrow \exists s,t : \rho = s \frown t \text{ such that } \#(t,a) = 0, \forall a \in A_b.$

Proof. We know from Corollary 3.1 that each chain reaches the stable phase when the component with minimum priority executes for the first time.

 $P(C_m^a) > P(C_m^b)$ implies that CN_a will reach stable the phase before CN_b . We denote the state of ρ at which C_m^a executes for the first time with *s*:

$$\rho = s \frown fq_{m-1}^a ? \frown t.$$

After CN_a reaches the stable phase, all components in CN_a have a higher priority than C_m^b , therefore C_m^b will never be able to execute:

$$\forall i, P(C_i^a) > P(C_m^b) \Rightarrow \#(t,a) = 0, \ \forall a \in A(C_m^b).$$

This implies that CN_b will never reach stable phase and will be starved after the finite prefix *s* of ρ :

$$#(t,a) = 0, \ \forall a \in A_b.$$

The conclusion to this part of the study is that having chains composed of only data-driven components share one processor is not advisable because eventually one of the chains will be starved.

8.2 Composition of chains with timing constraints

This section addresses the composition of the two independent chains with timing constraints. One of the chains consists of a component with deferred execution, a component whose behaviour depends on the contents of the input, a number of simple data-driven components and a time-driven component. This type of chain has been studied in Chapter 6. The second chain that we

consider is composed of a time-driven component, a number of simple datadriven components and a component with deferred execution. This situation has been analyzed in section 5.4. The two chains execute on the same processor and compete for the system resources. In both cases the time-driven components execute according to the interlacing standard. In practice the first chain corresponds to a video decoding chain and the second chain to a surveillance application that saves on the hard-disk the images captured by the first component.

We denote again the set of component in the first chain with CN_a and the set of components in second chain with CN_b . Then the set of all components in the system is $CN_a \cup CN_b$. The overall system execution is ρ . The traces recording the execution of the individual chains are ρ_a and respectively ρ_b where:

$$\rho_{a} = \rho \uparrow A_{a}$$

$$\rho_{b} = \rho \uparrow A_{b}$$

$$\rho_{a} = t^{a}_{init} \uparrow t^{a}_{stable}$$

$$\rho_{b} = t^{b}_{init} \uparrow t^{b}_{stable}$$

where

$$t^{a}_{stable} = ((s_{1:x})^{p} (s_{x:1})^{k})^{\omega}$$
$$t^{b}_{stable} = (t^{b}_{s})^{\omega}$$

and

$$t_s^b = \bigstar t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{R_1} \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \cap t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{R_2} \cap d(T_0^1 + i * T_1) \bigstar$$

For CN_a we denote with S_a^k the processing time between the production of two consecutive packets k and k-1 in $f_{d_{N-1}}^a$ and with S_a^M the maximum over all values S_a^k . Similarly S_b^M denotes the same maximum sum for CN_b . T_1 denotes the period of the C_1^b time-driven component and T_N is the period of C_N^a . As in Chapter 4, the period T_N of the video renderer (C_N^a) is equal to the period T_1 of the video digitizer C_1^b :

$$T_1 = T_N \tag{8.1}$$

We also assume that

$$S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1. (8.2)$$

Similar as in Chapter 4 the time-driven component that provides input has a higher priority than the one that produces output:

$$P(C_1^b) = \max_{C \in CN_a \cup CN_b} P(C) \land P(C_N^a) = \max_{C \in CN_a \cup CN_b \setminus C_1^b} P(C)$$
(8.3)

As in the previous chapters our purpose is to characterize the system behavior by specifying the trace ρ and to investigate the conditions under which the



Figure 8.1. Composition of independent chains with timing constraints.

QoS requirement of the overall system is satisfied. The *QoS* requirement for the entire system is specified as:

$$SQoSc(t, pref) \stackrel{aej}{=} SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{N-1}^{a}?, fq_{N}^{a}!, bq_{N}^{a}?, fq_{N}^{a}!, T_{0}^{N}, T_{N}) \land SQoSci(t, pref, fq_{0}^{b}?, bq_{0}^{b}!, fq_{0}^{b}?, fq_{1}^{b}!, T_{0}^{1}, T_{1}).$$

1.0

Before we start analyzing the execution of the system we wish to discard those priority assignments to the components in the system which lead to situations in which the *QoS* requirement is satisfied only by using suplementary buffer space. Hence we analyze first the execution of the system given the following priority assignment to the non time-driven components in the overall system.

$$P(C_i^b) < P(C_i^a), \forall i, j, C_i^a \in CN_a \backslash C_N^a, \ C_i^b \in CN_b \backslash C_1^b$$
(8.4)

Because the two chains execute on the processor independently of each other and given (8.2) and (8.1) follows that we may apply Theorem 5.4 and Theorem 6.2 for the two chains in the context of the combined system. According to Theorem 5.4, CN_b reaches its stable phase at the end of the first T_1 . According to Lemma 6.2 and Theorem 6.2, CN_a reaches its stable phase after all queues in the chain are filled to their capacities. This happens after $k * 2T_N$, $k \ge 1$.

When priorities are assigned as in (8.4) all non time-driven components in CN_a have higher priorities that those in CN_b . That means that during the initial phase of CN_a , C_1^b will be able to execute (given (8.3)), however the non time-driven components in CN_b will not be able to execute until all data-driven components in CN_a are blocked - that is during the stable phase of CN_a . Given that the stable phase of CN_a occurs only after $k * 2T_N$, $k \ge 1$ follows that RSC_1^b is not be able to return an empty packet to C_1^b for $k * 2T_N$, $k \ge 1$. This means that if $Cap(fq_1^b) < k$ after $Cap(fq_1^b) * 2T_1$, C_1^b becomes blocked at receiving a packet from the input backward queue which implies that the *QoS* requirement of CN_b is not satisfied hence neither for the overall system.

The same situation occurs when the priorities are assigned interleaved. In this case only some non time-driven components in CN_b can execute during the initial phase of CN_a , while others must wait for the stable phase. Due to the dependecies between components induced by the communication via finite buffers, follows that during $k * 2T_N$, $k \ge 1$ eventually all non time-driven components will become blocked which leads to the situation that C_1 does not receive an empty packet in time and thus the *QoS* requirement of *CN_b* is not satisfied again.

We propose a cheaper solution where the buffers do not need to be larger than one position each. Our solution to satisfying the *QoS* requirement is to control the phasing between the executions of the two systems while restricting the priority assignment of the non time-driven components to:

$$P(C_i^b) > P(C_j^a), \forall i, j, C_i^a \in CN_a \backslash C_N^a, \ C_j^b \in CN_b \backslash C_1^b$$
(8.5)

In this situation, given (8.3) and Theorem 5.4 follows that CN_b reaches its stable phase before CN_a reaches its own. That means that CN_a reaches its stable phase during the stable phase of CN_b . In fact given (8.5) and (8.3) CN_a reaches its stable phase during the idle time of each iteration of the stable phase of CN_b .

The phasing (Φ) between the execution of the time-driven components C_N^a and C_1^b is expressed as

$$\Phi = \left(\sigma(u - t_{C_N}^{1^{n}}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_N}^{1^{n}}) \right) - \left(\sigma(s - t_{C_1}^{2^{k}}) - S_{\delta}(t_{C_1}^{2^{k}}) \right)$$
(8.6)

where $t_{C_1^b}^2$ is the last iteration of $t_{C_1^b}^2$ before CN_a enters its stable phase (CN_a enters its stable phase between $t_{C_1^b}^2$ and $t_{C_1^b}^2$). $t_{C_N^a}^1$ is the first iteration of C_N^a during the stable phase of CN_a .

In the following theorem we describe the overall execution of the system. We assume here that $S_b^M > T_1$, the $S_b^M \le T_1$ case is to be solved in the same manner. We show below that when the phasing Φ satisfies the relations below the *QoS* requirements of the both chains are satisfied, hence the overall system

QoS requirement is satisfied as well:

$$(S_{\delta}^{M}(t_{C_{1}^{b}}^{2^{k}}) < \Phi < T_{1}) \lor (T_{1} + S_{\delta}^{M}(t_{C_{1}^{b}}^{1^{k}}) < \Phi < 2T_{1})$$
 (8.7)

Theorem 8.1. Consider a system consisting of CN_a and CN_b , with the priority assignment described in (8.5) and (8.3). Given that $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1$, $S_b^M > T_1$, $S_b^M < 2T_1 - \Phi$ and (8.7) holds, the execution of the system becomes repetitive after a finite prefix:

$$\rho = t_{init} \frown (t_{stable})^{\omega}$$

where:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{A.-If} \ S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{2}_{C^{b}_{1}}) &< \Phi < T_{1} \\ \mathbf{I.-If} \ S^{M}_{b} &< \Phi + T_{N} - S^{M}_{\delta}(t^{1}_{C^{a}_{N}}) \ then \\ t_{stable} &= t^{2}_{C^{b}_{1}} \cap t^{1}_{RSC^{b}_{1}} \cap d(T^{N}_{0} + i * T_{N}) \cap t^{1}_{C^{a}_{N}} \cap t^{2}_{RSC^{b}_{1}} \cap d(T^{1}_{0} + j * T_{1}) \cap \\ t^{1}_{C^{b}_{1}} \cap t^{3}_{RSC^{b}_{1}} \cap t^{1}_{LSC^{a}_{N}} \cap d(T^{N}_{0} + (i + 1) * T_{N}) \cap t^{2}_{C^{a}_{N}} \cap t^{2}_{LSC^{a}_{N}} \cap \\ d(T^{1}_{0} + (j + 1) * T_{1}). \end{aligned}$$



Figure 8.2. Case A.

$$\begin{aligned} & \textbf{2. - If } S_b^M \geq \Phi + T_N - S_\delta^M(t_{C_N}^{1a}) \text{ then} \\ & t_{stable} = t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1}^2 \cap d(T_0^1 + j * T_1) \cap \\ & t_{C_1}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1}^3 \cap d(T_0^N + (i+1) * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1}^4 \cap t_{LSC_N}^a \cap \\ & d(T_0^1 + (j+1) * T_1). \end{aligned}$$
$$& \textbf{B. - If } T_1 + S_\delta^M(t_{C_1}^{1-k}) < \Phi < 2T_1 \\ & \textbf{I. - If } S_b^M \leq \Phi - S_\delta^M(t_{C_N}^2) \text{ then} \\ & t_{stable} = t_{C_1}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1}^2 \cap d(T_0^1 + j * T_1) \cap \end{aligned}$$

186



Figure 8.3. Case B.

In both cases A. and B.

- $t_{RSC_1^b}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^3 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^4 = t_{RSC_1^b}$, where $t_{RSC_1^b}$ records the cascade execution of components in RSC_1^b .
- $t_{RSC_{2}}^{4}$ is empty in cases A.1 and B.1.
- $t_{LSC_N^a}^1 \cap t_{LSC_N^a}^2 = t_{LSC_N^a}$, where $t_{LSC_N^a}$ records the cascade execution of components in LSC_N^a .
- $t_{LSC_{a}}^{2}$ is empty in cases A.2, B.1 and B.2.
- $SQoSci(\rho, \epsilon, fq_{N-1}?, fq_N!, bq_N?, fq_N!, T_0^N, T_N)$ and $SQoSci(\rho, \epsilon, fq_0?, bq_0!, fq_0?, fq_1!, T_0^1, T_1)$ hold.

Proof. We prove the statement of the theorem by construction of this trace ρ .

We may apply Theorem 5.4 and Theorem 6.2 for the two chains in the context of the combined system although these theorems characterize the execution of the two systems when they execute separately because the two chains are independent of each other and although they share the same processor, $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1$ and $(T_1 = T_N)$ ensure that the conditions of the theorems $(S_a^M < 2T_N \text{ and respectively } S_b^M < 2T_1)$ are satisfied.

We have explained above that according to Theorem 5.4, CN_b reaches its stable phase during the first T_1 . According to Lemma 6.2 and Theorem 6.2, CN_a reaches its stable phase after all queues in the chain are filled to their capacities. This happens the earliest during the first $2T_N$. Given (8.3) and (8.7) follows that CN_b reaches its stable phase before CN_a reaches its own. That means that CN_a reaches its stable phase during the stable phase of CN_b . We denote with t_{init} the state of ρ that ends just before the next iteration of t_{stable}^b interleaved with the first iteration of t_{stable}^a :

$$t_{init} \uparrow A_a = t^a_{init}.$$

 $t_{init} \uparrow A_b = t^b_{init} \frown (t^b_s)^{k-1}$

According to Theorem 5.4, Lemma 6.2 and Theorem 6.2 at the end of t_{init} , all non time-driven components in CN_a are blocked at receiving input from the backward queues and all non time-driven components in CN_b are blocked at receiving input from the forward queues.

We present here the proof for case **A.1**; proving the statements of the other cases is to be done in the same manner.

As explained above, t_{stable} starts with the execution of $t_{C_1^b}^{2\ k}$ during which one full packet is produced in fq_1^b . This causes a de-blocking and execution (given (8.5)) in cascade of components in CN_b as presented in Theorem 5.4. The trace that records this cascaded execution is denoted with $t_{RSC_1^b}$. According to the same theorem at the end of $t_{RSC_1^b}$, all non time-driven components are blocked again at receiving input from their input forward queues. Given that we assume $S_b^M > T_1$, the execution of $t_{RSC_1^b}$ lasts beyond beyond moment $T_0^1 + (2k+1)T_1$.

Given the priority assignment expressed in (8.5) and (8.3) the only components that can preempt the execution of $t_{RSC_1^b}$ are C_1^b and C_N^a . Indeed this happens at time $T_0^N + 2nT_N$ when C_N executes $d(T_0^N + 2nT_N) \cap t_{C_N^a}^{1^n}$, given (8.6) and $S_{\delta}^M(t_{C_1^b}^{2^k}) < \Phi < T_1$. During the execution of $t_{C_N^a}^{1^n}$ component C_N^a releases an empty packet in bq_{N-1} . This causes C_{N-1}^a to become *ready-to-run* however C_{N-1}^a cannot execute yet because there exist still components in CN_a which are *ready-to-run* and have higher priorities. Hence the execution of C_{N-1}^a and in fact the entire cascaded execution of components in LSC_N^a (recorded by $t_{LSC_N^a}$) is postponed until the end of $t_{RSC_1^b}$ when all components in RSC_1^b are blocked again. So far t_{stable}^k can be expressed as

$$t_{stable}^{k} = t_{C_{1}^{b}}^{2^{k}} \cap t_{RSC_{1}^{b}}^{1} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + 2nT_{N}) \cap t_{C_{N}^{a}}^{1^{n}} \cap t_{RSC_{1}^{b}}^{2} \cap u.$$

At moment $T_0^1 + (2k+1)T_1$, C_1^b preempts the execution of $t_{RSC_1^b}$ by executing

$$d(T_0^1 + 2kT_1) \cap t_{C_1^b}^{1^k}. \text{ At this point } t_{stable}^k \text{ can be expressed as} \\ t_{stable}^k = t_{C_1^b}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^{1} \cap d(T_0^N + 2nT_N) \cap t_{C_N^a}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^2 \cap d(T_0^1 + 2kT_1) \cap t_{C_1^b}^{1} \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^3 \cap u.$$

At the end of $t_{RSC_1^b}^3$ (that is of $t_{RSC_1^b}$), all components in RSC_1^b are blocked again and C_1^b is still blocked from time perspective given that $S_{\delta}^M(RSC_1^b) < S_b^M$ and $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1$. We explained aboven that the execution of $t_{LSC_N^a}$ has been postponed until the end of $t_{RSC_1^b}$. Sub-trace $t_{LSC_N^a}$ is preempted at time $T_0^N + (2n+1)T_N$ by $d(T_0^N + (2n+1)T_N) \cap t_{C_N^a}^{2^{-n}}$. Given $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1$ and $S_b^M < 2T_1 - \Phi$ follows that the execution of $t_{LSC_N^a}$ ends before moment $T_0^1 + (2k+1)T_1$ when C_1^b becomes *ready-to-run* again. At the end of $t_{LSC_N^a}$ all components in LSC_N^b have become blocked again at receiving an empty packet from their input backward queues. Given that all other components are blocked as well at the end of $t_{LSC_N^a}$, the *delay* action $d(T_0^1 + (2k+1)T_1)$ is executed which advances time until moment $T_0^1 + (2k+1)T_1$. Hence t_{stable}^k can be expressed as

$$t_{stable}^{k} = t_{C_{1}^{b}}^{2} \cap t_{RSC_{1}^{b}}^{1} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + 2nT_{N}) \cap t_{C_{N}^{a}}^{1} \cap t_{RSC_{1}^{b}}^{2} \cap d(T_{0}^{1} + 2kT_{1}) \cap t_{C_{1}^{b}}^{1} \cap t_{RSC_{1}^{b}}^{3} \cap d(T_{0}^{N} + (2n+1)T_{N}) \cap t_{C_{N}^{a}}^{2} \cap t_{LSC_{N}^{a}}^{2} \cap d(T_{0}^{1} + (2k+1)T_{1}).$$

At the end of t_{stable}^k the state of all components in the system is identical with their state at the beginning of t_{stable}^k (end of t_{init}). This implies that the execution of the system becomes repetitive after t_{init} and we can express t_{stable} in general as .

$$t_{stable} = t_{C_1^b}^2 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + i * T_N) \cap t_{C_N^a}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^2 \cap d(T_0^1 + j * T_1) \cap t_{C_1^b}^1 \cap t_{RSC_1^b}^3 \cap t_{LSC_N^a}^1 \cap d(T_0^N + (i+1) * T_N) \cap t_{C_N^a}^2 \cap t_{LSC_N^a}^2 \cap d(T_0^1 + (j+1) * T_1).$$

The fact that the system satisfies the QoS requirements of both chains during $(t_{stable})^{\omega}$ results directly from the execution of the overall system described in the discussion above and illustrated in Figure 8.2. During t_{nit} the QoS requirements of CN_a and CN_b are also satisfied. In the case of CN_b QoS requirements are clearly satisfied given that during its stable phase it only executes C_1^b which has the highest priority in the system. In the case of CN_b , if the chains were to execute separately we know from Corollary 6.1 that QoS requirement is satisfied. Given $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_1$ follows that each $2T_N = 2T_1$, S_b^M is executed at least one time which ensures that C_N^a has always input. This means that from iteration *n* counting back in time C_N^a is always executed each period T_N . This means that the phasing Φ is maintained through all the execution of t_{nit} as of the first execution of C_N^a . Given (8.7) follows that C_N^a is never preempted by C_1^b .

The next question is how to design a system that satisfies conditions expressed in (8.7). In the following we give an indication for a solution. We propose controlling the start time of the stable phase of chain CN_{μ} . We would like to ensure that the stable phase of CN_a starts within the first $2T_N$ from the execution start of CN_a . That is to say that C_N^a starts executing for the first time within the first $2T_N$ from the execution start of CN_a . The following gives one solution to this problem. Indeed, when assigning all buffer capacities only one position, all non-time driven components have priorities assigned ascendingly, and $S_a^M + S_b^M < 2T_N$, all forward queues in CN_a are filled to their capacity and all non time-driven components in the chain become blocked at receiving input from the backward queues within the first $2T_N$ of the execution of CN_a . This means that CN_a reaches its stable phase within its first $2T_N$ of execution. C_N^a will become *ready-to-run* at the end of $S^{M}_{\delta}(t_{LSC^{a}_{N}})$. To prevent preemption from C_1^b which has a higher priority, the program text of C_N^b could include a *delay* action $d(\theta)$ meant to delay the execution of C_N^a until a time θ . Moment θ is chosen to be beyond the first period T_1 of C_1^b and before the end of the second period T_1 . This situation corresponds to case A. of Theorem 8.1. Moment θ



Figure 8.4. Controlling the stable phase start of CN_a .

can be chosen such that the execution of the system corresponds to case **B**., however in this case C_N^a would start executing later. In practice case **A**. is preferred because CN_a produces output earlier.

8.3 Summary

We have studied in this chapter composition of independent chains of components sharing and therefore competing for the processor resource. We have shown in the first section that when composing two linear chains composed of only data-driven components, the chain containing the component with minimum priority overall the composed system, after a finite prefix becomes starved.

In the second section, we present a behavioural analysis of a system composed of two chains with timing constraints. CN_a consists of a component with deferred execution, a component whose behaviour depends on the contents of the input, a number of simple data-driven components and time driven component. This type of chain has been studied in Chapter 6. CN_b is composed of a time-driven component, a number of simple data-driven components and a component with deferred execution. This type of chain has been analyzed in section 5.4. In both cases the time-driven components execute according to the interlacing standard. In practice the first chain corresponds to a video decoding chain and the second chain to a surveillance application that saves on the hard-disk the images captured by the first component.

In our analysis we consider a specific priority assignment to the components in which non time-driven components in CN_b have a higher priority than any component in CN_a . Also the time-driven component C_1^b has a higher priority than the time-driven C_N^a . We have shown that another priority assignment to the components has negative impact on meeting the QoS requirements of both chains unless more buffer space is allocated. We propose a cheaper solution where the buffers do not need to be larger than one position each. Our solution to satisfying the QoS requirement is to control the phasing between the executions of the two systems while restricting the priority assignment of the non time-driven components as mentioned above. Theorem 8.1 details this solution showing the conditions under which the execution of the system becomes repetitive after a finite prefix and the QoS requirements of the overall system is satisfied.

In conclusion we have shown how to design a system such that the necessary condition for the phasing Φ is satisfied.

9

Conclusion

In this thesis we provide a behavioral analysis of real-time systems with interdependent tasks. Our approach to describing the behavior of these systems is incremental. We start with a simple, theoretical case of a linear chain composed of only data-driven components while progressively we increase complexity to realistic systems as found in practice. We close our analysis with composition of systems.

We begin by introducing a number of basic concepts used further on in this thesis. We have formally introduced the systems we study by specifying the syntax for the program text of the system components. This has been achieved by indicating the grammar that generates the component program texts and the grammar for the parallel composition of components.

The semantics associated with a program text is specified using traces. We wish to study the system behavior by focusing on the corresponding trace set. However, before we can characterize the trace(s) that specify the system behavior, we need to identify them. For this purpose we start by considering the trace set containing all arbitrary interleavings of components actions, yielded by the parallel composition of components. On these traces we progressively imposed conditions in the form of predicates. Each time a condition is imposed, it reduces the trace set to a new one, containing only those traces that satisfy the condition. The predicates denote properties or characteristics of

the system execution. They represent the activities of a system executing the programs. In that sense the predicates we impose are mechanisms for the selection of only those traces that specify an execution with the characteristics and properties of our system execution. In the end, the traces that satisfy all conditions specify the system behavior.

Examples of system characteristics specified by predicates include the communication via bounded buffers and the fixed priorities assigned to the components for systems without timing constraints. In the case of systems with timing constraints an additional constraint is imposed to capture the periodic execution of some components.

The conclusion is that both in pipelined systems with and without timing constraints, there exists a unique trace ρ that specifies the actual system execution. A second relevant issue is that there exists a unique eager schedule associated with this trace and this schedule satisfies also the soundness criteria as they have been defined for all time assignments.

Further on, in each of the subsequent chapters we present our model for the dynamic behavior of linear media processing systems composed of different types of components. We consider

- Data-driven components (introduced in Chapter 3),
- Time-driven components (introduced in Chapter 4),
- Components with deferred execution (introduced in Chapter 5),
- Components with *execution dependent on the input stream contents* (introduced in Chapter 6),
- Demultiplexer components (introduced in Chapter 7).

The behavior of each of the systems we analyze is expressed by means of the unique trace ρ of the actions of the components that make up the chain. We have formally proven that this trace becomes repetitive (the stable phase) after a finite prefix (the initial phase) and we have shown that this trace can be calculated at design time. The trace ρ is completely determined by

- the individual traces of the components determined by their type,
- the timing behavior of components,
- the topology of the system,
- the capacities of the communication buffers,
- static priorities of the components.

The repetitive nature of the unique trace ρ allows at system design time the calculation and optimization of:

Conclusion

- the initial phase,
- start times and response times of the individual tasks,
- response times of a complete chain of components,
- number of context switches, and the position of the context switches in the component traces, which is an indicator for their overhead cost,
- capacities for each buffer in the system,
- idle times during the system execution.

In the case of systems with timing constraints we prove that a time-driven component has the same influence on the overall execution of a chain as a data-driven component with minimum priority has on a chain composed of only data-driven components. This reduces part of the analysis of time-driven systems to be identical to that of the data-driven system in Chapter 3. This result is used in the analysis of systems with timing constraints presented in Chapters 4-8. Additionally, for each of the systems with timing constraints we present techniques that guarantee satisfying QoS requirements with respect to the frame rate QoS metric. One other important result of Chapter 4 refers to CPU overload situations in which the time-driven component at the end of a chain misses its deadline for a number of periods. In these cases we show how to design the system such that there always exists an infinite suffix of the trace ρ during which the chain satisfies the QoS requirements. The results of this analysis are relevant because they show a cheap solution at design time of systems that guarantees meeting QoS requirements for an infinite suffix of the system trace. The solution is suitable for systems that experience high variations in computation times of tasks and it concerns trading off small additional amounts of memory in a specific buffer for much lower processing power.

The repetitive nature of systems is an important property that also makes reasoning about composition of dependent and independent sub-systems much easier. Designers need only to reason in terms of patterns of execution at the level of the system instead of reasoning about the individual behaviors of components within the whole system. This approach also makes systems compositional in the sense that the effect of inserting (or withdrawing) components from a chain can be rigorously predicted and controlled.

This is shown in the advanced stages of our analysis where we tackle composition of systems studied previously. In Chapter 7 we study the execution of a system consisting of a composition of dependent chains studied in Chapter 6. The main difference between the system studied here and those studied in all previous chapters is the system topology: in the previous chapters we have studied linear chains while in Chapter 7 we tackle the analysis of a system with branched topology. Our approach is to characterize the execution of each composing sub-chain within the overall execution of the system, and subsequently we characterize the interleaving of these two executions while pointing out the situations in which the QoS requirements are satisfied. In characterizing the individual execution of each sub-chain within the overall system execution we use a similar approach as presented in Chapter 6. We explain that the actual interleaving between the executions of the two composing sub-chains is determined by the ratio between the periods of the two time-driven components at the end of the two sub-chains, the contents of the input stream which influences the computation times of the trace actions, the duration of the deferral times of the first component and the priority assignment of the components. Practical applications concerning QoS, optimizing system resources and timing properties are addressed again at the end of the chapter.

In Chapter 8 we analyze the behavior of systems composed of two independent linear chains as opposed to Chapter 7 where we studied the composition of two dependent chains. We tackled two types of independent composition: where none of the chains have timing constraints and the situation where both chains have timing constraints. In the first case both chains are composed of only data-driven components. We show that composing these chains is not advisable because after a finite prefix one of the chains becomes starved. In the second case the first chain corresponds to a video decoding chain and the second chain to a surveillance application that saves on the hard-disk the images captured by the first component. The challenge in this case is to find solutions for designing the composition of the chains such that both chains satisfy their QoS requirements. We show that certain priority assignments imply supplementing the buffer capacities in the chains which is costly. We propose and detail a cheaper solution in which the buffers do not need to be larger than one position each. Our solution to satisfying the QoS requirement is to impose a specific priority assignment to the components and to control the phasing between the executions of the two systems. We also show how to design a system such that the necessary condition for the phasing is satisfied.

In conclusion we have presented in this thesis an approach for predicting and controlling at system design time the overall behavior of real-time component-based systems built according to the *Pipes and Filters* architectural style and scheduled using *fixed priority scheduling*. In that sense we have been able to successfully address the initial problem of building media processing systems that satisfy QoS requirements while using a minimum of resources.

Our goal was not to present an exhaustive behavioral analysis of these systems but to thoroughly explain the approach to take in tackling the challenges associated with predicting and controlling their execution. Future work could

Conclusion

include analyzing the behaviour of systems composed of two dependent subchains joined by means of a mixer component. Another important direction in which the present work can be extended is to analyze the behavior of these systems when executing on multi-processor platforms.

Bibliography

- AARTS, E., R. HARWIG, AND M. SCHUURMANS [2001], Ambient intelligence, in: P.J. Denning (ed.), *The invisible future: The seamless integration of technology into everyday life*, McGraw-Hill, Inc., New York, NY, USA, 235–250.
- AUDSLEY, N.C., A. BURNS, M.F. RICHARDSON, AND A.J. WELLINGS [1993], Incorporating unbounded algorithms into predictable real-time systems, *Computer Systems Science & Engineering* 8, 80–89.
- BAICEANU, V., C. COWAN, D. MCNAMEE, C. PU, AND J. WALPOLE[1996], Multimedia applications require adaptive cpu scheduling, *Proc.* Workshop on Resource Allocation Problems in Multimedia Systems.
- BHATTACHARYYA, S. S., P. K. MURTHY, AND E. A. LEE [1996], *Software Synthesis from Dataflow Graphs*, Kluwer Academic Press.
- BONDAREV, E., J. MUSKENS, AND P.H.N. DE WITH ET AL. [2004], Predicting real-time properties of component assemblies: a scenariosimulation approach, *Proc. of the* 30th EUROMICRO Conference, 40– 47.
- BONDAREV, E., M. PASTRNAK, P.H.N. DE WITH, AND M.R.V. CHAUDRON [2004], Predictable component-based software design of real-time mpeg-4 video applications, *IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering* 30, 295–310.
- BRIL, R.J. [2004], Real-time scheduling for media processing using conditionally guaranteed budgets, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven, The Netherlands, http://alexandria.tue.nl/extra2/200412419.pdf.
- BRIL, R.J., J.J. LUKKIEN, AND W.F.J. VERHAEGH [2007a], Worst-case response time analysis of real-time tasks under fixed-priority scheduling with deferred preemption revisited, *Proc.* 19th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems (ECRTS), 269–279.
- BRIL, R.J., J.J. LUKKIEN, AND W.F.J. VERHAEGH [2007b], Worst-case response time analysis of real-time tasks under fixed-priority scheduling with deferred preemption revisited - with extensions for ECRTS'07, Technical Report CS Report 07-11, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven.
- BURNS, A. [1994], Preemptive priority based scheduling: An appropriate

engineering approach, in: S. Son (ed.), *Advances in Real-Time Systems*, Prentice-Hall, 225–248.

- BUSCHMANN, F., AND R. MEUNIER ET AL. [1996], *Pattern-Oriented Software Architecture*, John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- BUTTAZZO, G.C. [2002], Hard Real-time Computing Systems Predictable Scheduling Algorithms and Applications, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, 4th printing.
- CACCAMO, M., G. BUTTAZZO, AND L. SHA [2000], Capacity sharing for overrun control, *Proc.* 21st *IEEE Real-Time Systems Symposium (RTSS)*, 295–304.
- FOSTER, I., A. ROY, AND V. SANDER [2000], A Quality of Service architecture that combines resource reservations and application adaptation, *Proc.* 8th International Workshop on Quality of Service (IWQoS), 181– 188.
- GODDARD, S. [1997], Analyzing the real-time properties of a dataflow execution paradigm using a synthetic aperture radar application, *Proc. of IEEE Real-Time Technology and Applications Symposium*, 60–71.
- GONZÁLEZ-HARBOUR, M., M.H. KLEIN, AND J.P. LEHOCZKY [1991], Fixed priority scheduling of periodic tasks with varying execution priority, *Proc. of the IEEE Real time Systems Symposium*, 116–128.
- GOOSENS, K., J. VAN MEERBERGEN, A. PEETERS, AND P. WIELAGE [2002], Networks on silicon:combining best-effort and guarranteed services, Proc. Design, Automation and Test in Europe Conference and Exhibition (DATE), 423–425.
- GROBA, A.M., A. ALONSO, J.A. RODRÍQUES, AND M. GARCÍA-VALLS [2002], Response time of streaming chains: Analysis and results, *Proc.* 14th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems (ECRTS), 182–189.
- HAMANN, C.-J., J. LÖSER, L. REUTHER, S. SCHÖNBERG, AND J. WOLTER [2001], Quality-assuring scheduling - using stochastic behavior to improve resource utilization, Proc. 22nd IEEE Real-Time Systems Symposium (RTSS), 119–129.
- HENTSCHEL, C., R. BRASPENNING, AND M. GABRANI [2001], Scalable algorithms for media processing, *Proc. International Conference on Image Processing (ICIP)*, 342–345.
- HENTSCHEL, C., R.J. BRIL, AND Y. CHEN [2002], Video Quality-of-Service for multimedia consumer terminals - an open and flexible system approach (invited paper), Proc. International Conference on Communications, Circuits and Systems (ICCCS), Vol. 1: Communication Theory and Systems, 659–663.
- HENTSCHEL, C., R.J. BRIL, Y. CHEN, R. BRASPENNING, AND T.-H. LAN

[2002], Video quality-of-service for consumer terminals - a novel system for programmable components, *Digest of technical papers International Conference on Consumer Electronics (ICCE)*, 28–29.

- HOARE, C.A.R. [1985], *Communicating Sequential Processes*, Prentice Hall International.
- ISOVIĆ, D., AND G. FOHLER [2004], Quality aware MPEG-2 stream adaptation in resource constrained systems, Proc. 16th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems (ECRTS), 23–32.
- JARNIKOV, D. [2007], *QoS Framework for Video Streaming in Home Networks*, Phd-thesis, Eindhoven University of Technology.
- JARNIKOV, D., P. VAN DER STOK, AND C.C. WÜST [2004], Predictive control of video quality under fluctuating bandwidth conditions, *Proc. IEEE International Conference on Multimedia and Expo (ICME), Vol.* 2, 1051–1054.
- KLEIN, M.H., T. RALYA, AND B. POLLAK ET AL. [1993], A Practitioner's Handbook for Real-Time Analysis: Guide to Rate Monotonic Analysis for Real-Time Systems, Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- LAFRUIT, G., L. NACHTERGALE, K. DENOLF, AND J. BORMANS [2000], 3D computational graceful degradation, Proc. IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (ISCAS), Vol. 3, 547–550.
- LAN, T.-H. [2001], Scalable MPEG Decoding with Graceful Degradation, and Its Applications and Implementation on TriMedia, Technical Report TN-2001-027, Philips Research USA.
- LAN, T.-H., Y. CHEN, AND Z. ZHONG [2001], MPEG-2 decoding complexity regulation for a media processor, *Proc. IEEE Workshop on Multimedia and Signal Processing (MMSP)*, 193–198.
- LEE, C., J. LEHOCZKY, R. RAJKUMAR, AND D. SIEWIOREK [1999], On quality of service optimization with discrete QoS options, *Proc.* 5^h *IEEE Real-time Technology and Applications Symposium (RTAS)*, 276–286.
- LI, B., AND K. NAHRSTEDT [1999], Dynamic reconfiguration for complex multimedia applications, *Proc. International Conference on Multimedia Computing and Systems (ICMCS), Vol. 1*, 165–170.
- LIPARI, G., AND S. BARUAH [2000], Greedy reclamation of unused bandwidth in constant-bandwidth servers, *Proc.* 12th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems (ECRTS), 193–200.
- LIU, J.W.S. [2000], Real-Time Systems, Prentice Hall.
- LUKKIEN, J.J. [1991], Parallel Program Design and Generalized Weakest Precondition, Ph.D. thesis, Rijksuniversiteit Groningen, The Netherlands.

- MAASKANT, H. [2005], A robust component model for consumer electronic products, in: Peter van der Stok (ed.), Dynamic and Robust Streaming in and between Connected Consumer-Electronic Devices, Springer, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, 167–192.
- MERCER, C.W., S. SAVAGE, AND H. TOKUDA [1994], Processor capability reserves: Operating system support for multimedia applications, *Proc. International Conference on Multimedia Computing and Systems* (ICMCS), 90–99.
- MIETENS, S. [2004], *Complexity Scalable MPEG Encoding*, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven, The Netherland.
- MIETENS, S., P.H.N. DE WITH, AND C. HENTSCHEL [2003], A sw-based complexity scalable mpeg encoder for mobile consumer equipement, *Proc. of* 24th *International Symposium on Information Theory in the Benelux.*
- MIETENS, S., P.H.N. DE WITH, AND C. HENTSCHEL [2004a], Computational complexity scalable motion estimation for mobile MPEG encoding, *IEEE Transactions on Consumer Electronics (TCE)* **50**, 281–291.
- MIETENS, S., P.H.N. DE WITH, AND C. HENTSCHEL [2004b], New complexity scalable MPEG encoding techniques for mobile applications, *Eurasip Journal on Applied Signal Processing, Special Issue on Multimedia over Wireless Networks* **2**.
- MORROS, J.R., AND F. MARQUÉS [1999], A proposal for dependent optimization in scalable region-based coding systems, *Proc. IEEE International Conference on Image Processing (ICIP), Vol.* 4, 295–299.
- NELAKUDITI, S., R. R. HARINATH, E. KUSMIEREK, AND Z.-L.ZHANG [2000], Providing smoother quality layered video stream, Proc. 10th International Workshop on Network and Operating System Support for Digital Audio and Video.
- OTERO-PÉREZ, C.M., M. RUTTEN, L. STEFFENS, AND J. VAN EIJNDHOVEN [2005], Resource reservations in shared-memory multiprocessor soc's, in: Peter van der Stok (ed.), *Dynamic and Robust Streaming in and between Connected Consumer-Electronic Devices*, Springer, Dordrecht, 109–138.
- PASTRNAK, M. [2008], *Performance and QoS-aware MPEG-4 video object coding for multiprocessor architecture*, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven, The Netherland.
- PASTRNAK, M., P.H.N. DE WITH, C. CIORDAS, AND J.L. VAN MEERBERGEN ET AL. [2006], Mixed adaptation and fixed-reservation qos for improving picture quality and resource usage of multimedia (noc) chips, *Proc.* 10th IEEE Int. Symp. on Consumer Electronics (ISCE), 207–212.

- PASTRNAK, M., P.H.N. DE WITH, AND J.L. VAN MEERBERGEN [2006], Qos concept for scalable mpeg-4 video object decoding on multimedia (noc) chips, *IEEE Trans. on Consumer Electronics* **52**, 1418–1426.
- PENG, S. [2000a], Mpeg2 decoding with graceful degradation, Proc. of Philips Digital Video Technologies 2000 Workshop.
- PENG, S. [2000b], Scalable MPEG-2 Decoder with Graceful Degradation, Technical Report TR-2000-020, Philips Research USA.
- PENG, S. [2001], Complexity scalable video decoding via IDCT data pruning, Digest of technical papers IEEE International Conference on Consumer Electronics (ICCE), 74–75.
- PHILIPS, SEMICONDUCTORS. [1999], *Philips TriMedia*TM Documentation Set, SDE 2.1.
- RAJKUMAR, R., K. JUVVA, A. MOLANO, AND S. OIKAWA [1998], Resource kernels: A resource-centric approach to real-time and multimedia systems, *Proc. SPIE, Vol. 3310, Conference on Multimedia Computing and Networking (CMCN)*, 150–164.
- REJAIE, R., M. HANDLEY, AND D. ESTRIN [1999], Quality adaptation for congestion controlled video playback over the internet, *Proc. of the Conference on Applications, Technologies, Architectures, and Protocols* for Computer Communication, 189200.
- RIJPKEMA, E., K. GOOSENS, AND A. RADULESCU ET AL. [2003], Tradeoffs in the design of a router with both guaranteed and best effort services for networks on chip, *Proc. of Design, Automation and Test in Europe Conference and Exhibition (DATE)*, 350–355.
- SABATA, B., S. CHATTERJEE, AND J. SYDIR [1998], Dynamic adaptation of video for transmission under resource constraints, *Proc. IEEE International Conference on Image Processing (ICIP), Vol. 3*, 22–26.
- SHA, L., J. LEHOCZKY, AND R. RAJKUMAR [1986], Solutions for some practical problems in prioritized preemptive scheduling, *Proc.* 7^h IEEE *Real-Time Systems Symposium (RTSS)*, 181–191.
- SNEPSCHEUT, J.L.A. VAN DE [1993], What Computing Is All About, Springer.
- SPRUNT, B., L. SHA, AND J.P. LEHOCZKY [1989], Aperiodic task scheduling for hard real-time systems, *Real-Time Systems* 1, 27–60.
- TANENBAUM, A.S. [2001], *Modern Operating Systems 2nd edition*, Prentice-Hall.
- TANENBAUM, A.S. [2003], Computer Networks, Pearson Education.
- WUBBEN, R., AND C. HENTSCHEL [2003], Using shot-change information to prevent an overload of platform resources, Proc. SPIE, Vol. 5150, International Conference on Visual Communications and Image Process-

ing (VCIP), 240–250.

- WÜST, C. [2006], *Intelligent Control for Scalable Video Processing*, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universiteit Eindhoven, The Netherlands.
- WÜST, C.C., L. STEFFENS, R.J. BRIL, AND W.F.J. VERHAEGH [2004],
 QoS control strategies for high-quality video processing, Proc. 16^h
 Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems (ECRTS), 3–12.
- WÜST, C.C., L. STEFFENS, W.F.J. VERHAEGH, AND R.J. BRIL ET AL. [2005], QoS control strategies for high-quality video processing, *Real-Time Systems* 30, 7–29.
- ZHONG, Z. [2000], *A Test Model for An All Format Decoder*, Technical Report TN-2000-006, Philips Research USA.
- ZHONG, Z., Y. CHEN, AND T.-H. LAN [2002], Signal adaptive processing in MPEG-2 decoders with embedded re-sizing for interlaced video, Proc. SPIE, Vol. 4671, International Conference on Visual Communcations and Image Processing (VCIP), 434–441.
- ZHONG, Z., S. PENG, AND K. VAN ZON [1999], Scalable mpeg2 video decoding, *Conference on Digital Signal Processing, Part I.*
- ZINK, M., O. KÜNZEL, J. SCHMITT, AND R. STEINMETZ [2003], Subjective impression of variations in layer encoded videos, Proc. 11th International Workshop on Quality of Service (IWQoS), Lecture Notes in Computer Science (LNCS) 2707, 137–154.

Publications

- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien, P.D.V. van der Stok; Analysis of a Chain Starting with a Time-Driven Component; *Proc. Philips Symposium on Intelligent Algorithms*; December 6, 2006; pp.273-286.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien, P.D.V. van der Stok; On A Theory of Media Processing Systems Behaviour, with Applications; *Proc.* 18^h *Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems*, Dresden; July 7, 2006; pp.107-117.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien, P.D.V. van der Stok; Analysis of a Time-Driven Chain of Dependent Components; *Proc.* 18th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems, WIP, Dresden; July 7, 2006; pp.25-28.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien, P.D.V. van der Stok; Towards a Characterization of Real-Time Streaming Systems; *Proc.* 17th Euromicro Conference on Real-Time Systems, WIP, Palma de Mallorca; July, 2005; pp.45-48.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien, P.D.V. van der Stok; A Characterization of Streaming Applications Executions; *Proc. Resource Management for Media Processing in Networked Embedded Systems Workshop*; April 10, 2005; pp.123-126.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, P.D.V. van der Stok, J.J. Lukkien; NCS Calculation Method for Streaming Applications; *Proc.* 5th *PROGRESS Symposium* on *Embedded Systems*; September, 2004; pp.3-9.
- E.F.M. Steffens, M.A. Weffers-Albu, et al.; Model composition and end-to-end prediction; BETSY consortium, Betsy deliverable D7; November, 2006.

To be submitted

• M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien; Behavioral Analysis of a Video Decoding Chain; Real-Time Systems Symposium.

- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien; Behavioral Analysis of a Branched Chain; IEEE Real-Time Systems Journal.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien; Behavioral Analysis of a Chain Composition; IEEE Transactions on Computers Journal.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien; On a Formal Behavioral Specification of Real-Time Systems with Interdependent Tasks; IEEE Real-Time Systems Journal.
- M.A. Weffers-Albu, J.J. Lukkien; An Overview over a Behavioral Analysis of Real-Time Systems with Interdependent Tasks; IEEE Transactions on Computers Journal.

Symbol Index

Operators		
t	the length of a trace <i>t</i> .	28
$s \frown t$	concatenation of traces <i>s</i> and <i>t</i> .	28
$s \subseteq t$	s is prefix of t.	28
$t\uparrow A$	projection of a trace t to a certain alphabet A	
	returns the trace obtained from <i>t</i> by removing	
	all symbols not in A while maintaining the	
	order given in t.	32
#(t,a)	the counter operator returns the number of	
	occurrences of action a in trace t .	32
$C_0 \ C_1$	parallel composition of two component	
	programs C_0 and C_1 .	32
C_0 b b_i [in <i>s</i> of <i>T</i>]	C_0 is blocked at b_i in state s of T.	34
C_N bt <i>a</i> [in <i>s</i> of $T_{\sigma c}$]	C_N is blocked from time perspective at a	
	in state s of $T_{\sigma c}$.	47
Q?	<i>receive</i> action via a queue <i>Q</i> .	29
Q!	send action via a queue Q.	29
Greek Symbols		
ε	the empty trace.	28
$\delta_p(a,k)$	function returning the computation time of the	
*	k^{th} occurrence of action <i>a</i> in a trace.	43
$\delta(a^k)$	short-hand notation for $\delta_p(a,k)$.	44
Φ	phasing between the execution of C_N^a and C_1^b	185
μ	maximum delay at preemption of a	
	component by a time-driven component.	
	μ is required to be at most the	
	maximum over all computation times	
	of atomic actions of al components in	
	the system.	42
ρ	unique trace of T_{pc} .	39
$\sigma(s)$	schedule function returning for any state s	
	from $St(T_{il})$, the finishing time of state <i>s</i> .	44
---------------------	---	-----
$\sigma_{eager}(s)$	function returning for every state s of a trace	
·	t the minimum of the values returned by all	
	schedules (in S_{σ}) for state $s \in St(T_{il})$.	45
$ au_k$	length of deferral time τ_k .	111
Α		
a, b, c, d	notations for trace actions.	
a^k	the k^{th} occurrence of an action $a \in A(C_i)$	
	in a trace.	43
Α	the union of the alphabets of all components	
	$(\mathbf{A} = \bigcup_{i=1}^{N} A'(C_i)).$	35
A^{ω}	the set of all infinite traces which are formed	
	from actions in the set A.	35
A(C)	alphabeth of a program C.	24
A'(C)	the set of atomic actions appearing in a	
	program trace.	28
Alph	function that for each basic statement in	
	alphabet $A(C)$ returns the corresponding	
	set of atomic actions that appear in the	
	program trace.	28
B		
B	basic statement.	24
B(s)	the set of components into blocked components	
- (~)	in state s.	34
С		
С	component program.	24
C_m	the component with minimum priority in	
	the chain.	53
Cap(Q)	capacity of queue Q.	25
Comp	function taking as argument an action and	
	returning the component with the alphabet	
	to which the action belongs.	34
$CompTr_i$	component trace that records the actual	
	execution of C_i .	31
CN	the set of components in a chain composed of	
	$C_1, C_2, \ldots, C_N.$	67
CS	compound statement.	24

Ε		
EXPR	expression.	24
F		
f_{v}	minimum number of packets that make up an encoded frame belonging to the video	
F_{v}	elementary stream. maximum number of packets that make up an encoded frame belonging to the video	161
	elementary stream.	161
fa	minimum number of packets that make up an encoded frame belonging to the audio	
F _a	elementary stream. maximum number of packets that make up an encoded frame belonging to the audio	161
	elementary stream.	161
flush	flush time.	66
G		
G	guard.	24
L		
L(Q)	length of <i>Q</i> , where the length expresses the number of elements currently stored in <i>Q</i> .	25
LSC _i	the set of components preceding component C_i	
	in a chain.	67
Ν		
NCS	function taking as argument a finite trace from a trace set T , and returning the number of context switches occurring in the trace.	34
NUMBER	numeric constant.	24
Р		
P	priority function that returns for each component a unique natural number with the interpretation that a higher number means a higher priority.	38
Pref(t)	the set of all prefixes of t .	28
R		

RR(s)	the set of components into ready-to-run	
M (3)	components in state s.	34
RSC;	the set of components following component C	
	in a chain.	67
RTC	response time of the chain function that	
	returns for a packet k as the time counted	
	from the moment that the packet starts being	
	processed by the first action of component	
	C_1 (fq_0 ?) until the	
	finish time of last action of C_N that	
	processes k (fq_N !).	45
S		
s, t, u, v, w	notations for traces.	
S	processing time between the production of two	
	consecutive packets in the case where all trace	
	actions do not have variable computation times.	. 68
S^k	processing time between the production of two	
	consecutive packets $k - 1$ and k in fq_{N-1} .	76
S^M	maximum processing time between the	
	production of two consecutive packets.	74
S_a^k	the processing time between the production	
	of two consecutive packets k and $k-1$	
	$ in fq_{N-1}^a $.	183
S_a^M	maximum over all values S_a^k .	183
S_b^M	maximum over all values S_b^k .	183
SC	sequential composition.	24
SC_{v}	video decoding sub-chain of the	
	branched system.	159
SC_a	audio decoding sub-chain of the	
	branched system.	159
S_{v}^{M}	maximum processing time between the	
	production of two consecutive packets	
	in fq_N^{ν} including the interfering	
	of audio processing.	163
S_a^M	maximum processing time between the	
	production of two consecutive packets	
	in fq_M^a including the interfering	
	of video processing.	163
S_{pv}^M	maximum processing time between the	

	production of two consecutive packets	
	in fq_N^{ν} not including the	
	interfering, interleaved processing of	
	the audio sub-chain.	164
S_{na}^{M}	maximum processing time between the	
pu	production of two consecutive packets	
	in fq_M^a not including the	
	interfering, interleaved processing of	
	the video sub-chain.	165
St(T)	the set of states(prefixes) during execution	
~ (-)	characterized by the prefixes of the trace set T .	33
SOoSc	predicate specifying the OoS requirement of	00
SQ000	a time-driven component that does not execute	
	according to the interlacing standard	67
SOoScoverload	predicate specifying the OoS requirement	07
52050	for overload situations	76
SOoSci	predicate specifying the OoS requirement of a	70
520501	time-driven component that executes according	
	to the interlacing standard	, 87
Sw(s, a)	function returning the time to switch context in	02
SW(S, a)	state s to $Comp(a)$	11
$\mathbf{C}(\mathbf{t})$	state s to $Comp(a)$.	44
$S_{\delta}(l)$	times of actions in trace t	11
$\mathbf{C}M(\mathbf{A})$	times of actions in trace t .	44
$S^{n}_{\delta}(l)$	sum of the worst case computation times of	4.4
C	actions in trace <i>t</i> .	44
S_{σ}	set of schedule functions of the concurrent	
	execution of components C_i , $i = 1N$	4.4
	on a processor.	44
Т		
t _c	trace that records one iteration of $CompTr$	31
$t_{c_i}^1$	trace corresponding to the odd executions	51
C_1	of C_1	92
t^2	trace corresponding to the even executions	12
$^{\prime}C_{1}$	of C.	92
t ¹	trace corresponding to the odd executions	12
$^{\iota}C_N$	of Cy	81
<i>t</i> ²	∇_{N} .	01
$^{\iota}C_{N}$	of Cy	Q 1
4	$O(C_N)$	52
<i>init</i>	mitiai phase.	55

t _{stable}	stable phase.	54
T_{0}^{1}	execution start time of component C_1 .	99
T_1	period of component C_1 .	92
T_0^N	execution start time of component C_N .	66
T_N	period of component C_N .	41
T_{il}	the set of traces that results from the	
	interleaving of the component traces.	35
T_{cc}	set containing channel-consistent traces.	36
T_{pc}	set containing priority-consistent traces.	38
$T_{\sigma c}$	set containing schedule-consistent traces.	47
Tr	function that takes as input a program C	
	and returns the set of traces that are possible	
	according to the program	
	$(Tr(C) \subseteq Traces(A'(C))).$	28
Traces(X)	the set of all finite and infinite	
	sequences over a set <i>X</i> .	28
v		
VAR	variable.	24
X		
X_a	maximum number of consecutive packets of	
	the audio type in the stream.	161
X_{v}	maximum number of consecutive packets of	
	the video type in the stream.	161
	51	

Summary

The analysis presented in this thesis considers the problem of processing a media stream by a system consisting of a chain of given off-the-shelf software components, executed on a scarce-resource embedded platform. Each component corresponds to a task, and the communication between tasks is buffered. The essential requirement on the physical platform is cost-effectiveness, and the requirement on the system is robustness. These requirements lead to minimizing the resources made available to the system to the limit that it remains robust. In the context of this work the robustness criteria for a system are meeting the system real-time constraints. The real-time constraints come from the fact that media processing systems must display audio/video information at a certain rate in order to avoid audio/video artefacts. This implies that the degree in which the real-time constraints are met directly influences the quality of service provided by the system. To ensure that the timing constraints are met, the chain is provided with a guaranteed resource budget. Within the chain, the tasks are scheduled using fixed priority scheduling. Due to the dependencies between the tasks, and their different behaviors, it is difficult to predict the behavior of the chain. Hence, it is difficult to determine the minimum needed resource budget, to predict chain response time, to minimize buffer sizes and context switch overhead, and to reason about chain composition.

The current practice in the domain of media processing systems lacks a theoretical underpinning that helps designers and developers beyond intuition and experience. Such a theory is also needed to control the chain behavior at design time, to make sure timing requirements are met even in overload situations. This thesis provides an underlying theory that helps engineers to reason rigorously about system behavior and associated resource needs. It starts from the experimental observation that, under certain conditions, a media processing chain assumes a repetitive behavior, the stable phase, after a finite initial phase. Starting from this observation a theoretical model for the execution of streaming chains in media processing systems is built. The general strategy is to analyze streaming systems in an incremental manner starting from a simple theoretical case, to realistic streaming chains that include branching and more complex types of components.

The approach allows calculating the execution order of the components in a chain, expressed as a trace of actions taken by each component. The analysis formally proves that the behavior of the chain can be expressed as a unique trace, which, under certain conditions imposed at chain design time, assumes a repetitive pattern after a finite prefix. The trace is completely determined by the individual traces of the components, the computation times of the component actions, the topology of the chain, the capacities of the communication buffers, and the static priorities of the components. Given the computation times for each action in the trace, the associated schedule can be derived. The unique trace of actions and the schedule prove an excellent starting point for further analysis. Start times and response times of the individual components and the complete chain are immediately available. The number of context switches, and the position of the context switches in the component traces, which is an indicator for their overhead cost, can be extracted from the trace. Aside of that, the theory provides corollaries showing how to design the system such that each of the above parameters can be optimized. Also, given the individual traces of the components and the channel constraints, the minimum necessary and sufficient capacities for each buffer in the chain are calculated. Finally, the analysis shows the conditions to be imposed at design time such that even in overload situations the chain satisfies (during an infinite suffix of the unique trace) its real-time constraints that influence directly the quality of service provided.

Curriculum Vitae

Alina Albu finished her studies at the West University of Timisoara, Computer Science division of its Faculty of Mathematics in 1996. From 1996 until 2000 she worked as a software designer and project leader in various software companies. In 2000 she joined the post-graduate (post-M.Sc.) Software Technology education and training programme of the Stan Ackermans Institute of the Eindhoven University of Technology. She graduated in 2003 and received her Professional Doctorate in Engineering (PDEng) degree. In July 2003, she started working as a PhD-candidate at the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science (Group: System Architecture and Networks) of the Eindhoven University of Technology. She carried out her project on the subject of Quality-of-Service in In-Home Digital Networks at the Philips Research Laboratories (Group: Information Processing Architectures) in Eindhoven. Currently she works as a research scientist in the Experience Procesing group of the Philips Research Laboratories Eindhoven.